

Ready Set Go!

F

F

-

by Letraset®

509,205

RSG-4 Alentertin (p.145) Altustiations: can une formato - PICT (MC Draw U. MC Dratt) -> EPSF (Emigralitat Postsigt File Formet) Eadok Ilintralin, Einhet Draw or Shaph, Insqu Aurdur) > TIFF (the Image File Form +) (Image Utedies on Themberson)

Ready, Set, Go! 4.0

- 1

User's Guide



40 Eisenhower Drive Paramus, NJ 07653 Project managed by Russ McCann, Letraset USA

Produced and designed by The Compage Company

Developmental Editor: Kathleen Vian Writers: George Bush, Ann Cullen Designer: Laura Lamar/MAX Project Editor: John Hammett Production Supervisor: Linda Jupiter Technical Editor: Roy West Copy Editor: Barbara S. Mackraz Illustrator: Max Seabaugh/MAX Indexer: Ira Kleinberg/Back Matter

Cover design by Steinhilber & Deutsch

© 1987 Letraset Letraset USA 40 Eisenhower Drive Paramus, NJ 07653 (201) 845-6100

This book is copyrighted by Letraset with all rights reserved. It may not be copied, in whole or in part, without the written consent of Letraset. ISBN 0-944289-01-0

⊗ ESSELTE

Pages were composed with Ready, Set, Go! in ITC Garamond and Helvetica Black.

Ready, Set, Go! is a trademark of Manhattan Graphics, Inc.

Adobe Illustrator is a trademark of Adobe Systems Incorporated.

Apple, ImageWriter, LaserWriter, MacDraw, MacPaint, and MacWrite are registered trademarks of Apple Computer, Inc.

Cricket Draw and Cricket Graph are trademarks of Cricket Software.

FullPaint is a trademark of Ann Arbor Softworks, Inc.

Helvetica and Times are registered trademarks of Allied Corporation.

ImageStudio is a trademark of Letraset USA.

ITC Garamond is a registered trademark of International Typeface Corporation.

MacDraft is a trademark of Innovative Data Design, Inc.

Macintosh is a trademark of Apple Computer, Inc.

Microsoft is a registered trademark of Microsoft Corporation.

PostScript is a registered trademark of Adobe Systems Incorporated.

ThunderScan and ThunderWare are registered trademarks of Thunderware, Inc.

WriteNow is a trademark of T/Maker Company.

Letraset USA Program License Agreement

Letraset Software

This legal document is an agreement between you, the end user, and Letraset USA. BY OPENING THE SEALED DISK PACKAGE, YOU ARE AGREEING TO BECOME BOUND BY THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT, WHICH INCLUDES THE SOFTWARE LICENSE AND SOFTWARE DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTY (collectively the "Agreement").

THIS AGREEMENT CONSTITUTES THE COMPLETE AGREEMENT BETWEEN YOU AND LETRASET USA. IF YOU DO NOT AGREE TO THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT, DO NOT OPEN THE DISK PACKAGE. PROMPTLY RETURN THE UNOPENED DISK PACKAGE AND DOCUMENTATION TO THE PLACE OF PURCHASE FOR A FULL REFUND.

1. Grant of License. In consideration of payment of the LICENSE fee, which is part of the price you paid for this product, Letraset USA, as Licensor, grants to you, the LICENSEE, a nonexclusive right to use and display this copy of Letraset graphic design software (hereinafter the "Software") on a single COMPUTER (i.e., with a single CENTRAL PROCESS-ING UNIT) at a single location. If the single computer on which you use the SOFTWARE is a multiuser system, the License covers all users on that single system. Letraset reserves all rights not expressly granted to LICENSEE.

2. Ownership of Software. As the LICENSEE, you own the magnetic or other physical media on which the SOFTWARE is originally or subsequently recorded or fixed, but Letraset retains title and ownership of the SOFTWARE recorded on the original disk copy(ies) and all subsequent copies of the SOFTWARE, regardless of the form or media in or on which the original and other copies may exist. This License is not a sale of the original SOFTWARE or any copy.

3. Copy Restrictions. This SOFTWARE and the accompanying written materials are copyrighted. Unauthorized copying of the SOFTWARE, including SOFTWARE that has been modified, merged, or included with other software, or of the written materials is expressly forbidden. You may be held legally responsible for any copyright infringement that is caused or encouraged by your failure to abide by the terms of this License. Subject to these restrictions, you may make one (1) copy of the SOFTWARE solely for backup purposes. You must reproduce and include the copyright notice on the backup copy.

4. Use Restrictions. As the LICENSEE, you may physically transfer the SOFTWARE from one computer to another provided that the SOFTWARE is used on only one computer at a time. You may not electronically transfer the SOFTWARE from one computer to another over a network. You may not distribute copies of the SOFTWARE or accompanying written materials to others. You may not modify, adapt, translate, reverse engineer, decompile, disassemble, or create derivative works based on the SOFTWARE. You may not modify, adapt, translate, or create derivative works based on the written materials without the prior written consent of Letraset.

5. Transfer Restrictions. This SOFTWARE is licensed only to you, the LICENSEE, and may not be transferred to anyone without the prior written consent of Letraset, Any authorized transferee of the SOFTWARE shall be bound by the terms and conditions of this Agreement. In no event may you transfer, assign, rent, lease, sell, or otherwise dispose of the SOFTWARE on a temporary or permanent basis except as expressly provided herein.

6. Termination. This license is effective until terminated. This License will terminate automatically without notice from Letraset if you fail to comply with any provision of this License. Upon termination you shall destroy the written materials and all copies of the SOFTWARE, including modified copies, if any. **7. Update Policy.** Letraset may create, from time to time, updated versions of the SOFT-WARE. At its option, Letraset will make such updates available to the LICENSEE and transferees who have paid the update fee and returned the Registration Card to Letraset.

8. Disclaimer of Warranty and Limited Warranty.

Disclaimer of Warranty and Limited Warranty

THE SOFTWARE AND ACCOMPANYING WRITTEN MATERIALS (INCLUDING INSTRUC-TIONS FOR USE) ARE PROVIDED "AS IS" WITHOUT WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, EX-PRESS OR IMPLIED, AND LETRASET USA SPECIFICALLY DISCLAIMS THE WARRAN-TIES OF FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND MERCHANTABILITY. FURTHER, LETRASET DOES NOT WARRANT, GUARANTEE, OR MAKE ANY REPRESENTATIONS REGARDING THE USE, OR THE RESULTS OF THE USE, OF THE SOFTWARE OR WRIT-TEN MATERIALS IN TERMS OF CORRECTNESS, ACCURACY, RELIABILITY, CURRENT-NESS OR OTHERWISE. THE ENTIRE RISK AS TO THE RESULTS AND PERFORMANCE OF THE SOFTWARE IS ASSUMED BY YOU. IF THE SOFTWARE OR WRITTEN MATERIALS ARE DEFECTIVE YOU, AND NOT LETRASET OR ITS DEALERS, DISTRIBUTORS, AGENTS, OR EMPLOYEES, ASSUME THE ENTIRE COST OF ALL NECESSARY SERVIC-ING, REPAIR, OR CORRECTION.

However, Letraset warrants to the original LICENSEE that the disk(s) on which the SOFT-WARE is recorded is free from defects in materials and workmanship under normal use and service for a period of ninety (90) days from the date of delivery as evidenced by a copy of the receipt. Further, Letraset hereby limits the duration of any implied warranty(ies) on the disk to the period stated above. Some states do not allow limitations on duration of an implied warranty, so the above limitation may not apply to you.

THE ABOVE ARE THE ONLY WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, EITHER EXPRESS OR IM-PLIED, THAT ARE MADE BY LETRASET ON THIS LETRASET GRAPHIC DESIGN SOFT-WARE PRODUCT. NO ORAL OR WRITTEN INFORMATION OR ADVICE GIVEN BY LETRA-SET, ITS DEALERS, DISTRIBUTORS, AGENTS, OR EMPLOYEES SHALL CREATE A WAR-RANTY OR IN ANY WAY INCREASE THE SCOPE OF THIS WARRANTY, AND YOU MAY NOT RELY ON ANY SUCH INFORMATION OR ADVICE. THIS WARRANTY GIVES YOU SPECIFIC LEGAL RIGHTS. YOU MAY HAVE OTHER RIGHTS, WHICH VARY FROM STATE TO STATE.

9. Limitation of Remedies. NEITHER LETRASET NOR ANYONE ELSE WHO HAS BEEN INVOLVED IN THE CREATION, PRODUCTION, OR DELIVERY OF THIS PRODUCT SHALL BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, OR INCIDENTAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING DAMAGES FOR LOSS OF BUSINESS PROFITS, BUSINESS INTER-RUPTION, LOSS OF BUSINESS INFORMATION, AND THE LIKE) ARISING OUT OF THE USE OF OR INABILITY TO USE SUCH PRODUCT EVEN IF LETRASET HAS BEEN AD-VISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. BECAUSE SOME STATES DO NOT AL-LOW THE EXCLUSION OR LIMITATION OF LIABILITY FOR CONSEQUENTIAL OR INCI-DENTAL DAMAGES, THE ABOVE LIMITATION MAY NOT APPLY TO YOU.

Letraset's entire liability and your exclusive remedy as to the disk(s) shall be, at Letraset's option, either (a) return of the purchase price or (b) replacement of the disk that does not meet Letraset's Limited Warranty and which is returned to Letraset with a copy of the receipt. If failure of the disk has resulted from accident, abuse, or misapplication, Letraset shall have no responsibility to replace the disk or refund the purchase price. Any replacement disk will be warranted for the remainder of the original warranty period or thirty (30) days, whichever is longer.

10. Governing Law. This Agreement is governed by the laws of the State of New Jersey.

-	

Ì

Contents

Before You Start	ix
Chapter 1 Publishing Made Simple	1
Step 1: Open a New Document	2
Step 2: Design Your Document	4
Step 3: Create Objects	6
Step 4: Work With Text	8
Step 5: Add Graphics	10
Step 6: Print Your Document	12
The Next Step: Get to Know Ready, Set, Go!	14
Chapter 2 Ready,Set	15
Start Ready, Set, Go!	16
Name the Document	18
Set Up the Grid	20
Add a Page	22
Create a Masthead	24
Create Text Columns	26
Lay Out an Article	28
Change the Headings	30
Add a Publisher's Note	32
Add an Illustration	34
And Print It!	36

Chapter 3 Go!	39
Managing the Desktop	40
The Application	42
To make working copies of your disks	42
To start Ready, Set, Go!	44
To quit Ready, Set, Go!	45
The Document	46
To open a document	46
To save a document	47
The Windows	48
To manage windows on the desktop	48
To scroll a window	49
To work with different views of a page	50
Designing a Document	52
The Grid	54
To set up a standard grid	54
To define your own grid	56
To change the units of measure	57
The Page	58
To change the page size	
and orientation	58
To set up tiles	59
To add blank or duplicate pages	60
To delete pages	61
To set up master pages	62
To add page numbers automatically	63

Working With Objects	64
The Object	66
To create an object	66
To select an object	67
To specify an object's size	
and position	68
To move an object on a page	69
To move or copy an object	
to another page	70
To duplicate an object	71
To change the size of an object	72
To remove an object	73
To lock an object	74
A Group of Objects	75
To select a group of objects	75
To stack objects	76
To align objects	77
Working With Text	78
The Text Block	80
To create a text block	80
To enter text by typing	81
To get text from another document	82
To select text	83
To copy part of a document	84
To replace, move, or remove text	86
To make text run around	
another object	87
A Chain of Blocks	88
To link text blocks	88
To add text blocks to a chain	89
To move or copy linked blocks	90
To remove linked blocks from a chain	91

Style and Format	92
To change the font, style,	
or size of text	92
To align text	93
To reduce space between characters	94
To add space between characters	95
To shift characters up or down	96
To change the space between words	97
To change the space between lines	98
To add space between paragraphs	99
To indent paragraphs	100
To set up type specifications	101
To set tab stops	102
Time-Savers	104
To find text	104
To replace text	106
To create a stylesheet	108
To use a stylesheet	110
To modify a stylesheet	112
To create a glossary	114
To use a glossary	116
To stop automatic hyphenation	117
To define an exception	
to hyphenation	118
To change hyphenation	
specifications	119
To check spelling	120
To change the User Dictionary	121

Working With Graphics	122
Rectangles, Ovals, and Lines	124
To draw a graphic object	124
To change the fill pattern of an object	125
To change the border of an object	126
The Picture Block	127
To create a picture block	127
To insert a picture	128
To crop a picture	130
To move, copy, replace, or remove	
a picture	131
To scale a picture	132
Printing	134
The Setup	136
To select a printer	136
To set up an ImageWriter	137
To set up a LaserWriter	138
The Printout	139
To print with an ImageWriter	139
To print with a LaserWriter	140

- 1

-

- 1

- 17

1.0

- 7

-

Chapter 4 Reference	141
The Software The Application Disk The Dictionary Disk The System Disk Other Applications Additional Fonts Earlier Versions of Ready,Set,Go! Available Memory Ready,Set,Go! on a Network	142 144 144 145 146 146 147 148
The Desktop The Document Window 149 The Menu Bar 149 The Tool Bar 150 The Page Scroll Bar 151 The Document Page 151 Page Ruler 152 Margins 152 The Grid 153 Master Pages 153	149
The Menus <i>The Apple Menu</i> About Ready,Set,Go! 154 Desk Accessories 154	154 154
The File Menu New 156 Open 156 Close 158 Save 158 Save As 159 Page Setup 160 Printer Setup 161 Print 162 Get Text 163 Put Text 164 Get Picture 164 Quit 165	156

The Lan Menu	165
Undo 165 Cut 165 Copy 166	
Paste 166 Clear 166 Select All 166	
Duplicate 167 Lock 167 Unlock 167	
Bring To Front 168 Send Behind 168	
Specifications 168	
The Font Menu	169
The Style Menu	170
Font Styles 170 Type Sizes 170	
The Format Menu	172
Left 172 Right 173 Center 173	
Justify 173 Word Spacing 173	
Line Spacing 173 Paragraph	
Spacing 174 Paragraph Indent 174	
Left Indent 174 Right Indent 174	
Kern 175 Letterspace 176	
Shift Up 176 Shift Down 177	
Baseline 177	
The Text Menu	177
Find 177 Find Next 178	
Replace 179 Replace Next 180	
Replace <i>179</i> Replace Next <i>180</i> Hyphenation On <i>180</i>	
Replace <i>179</i> Replace Next <i>180</i> Hyphenation On <i>180</i> Hyphenation Off <i>180</i> Hyphenation	
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183	
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186	
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188	
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189	
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190 Half Size 190 75% Size 190	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190 Half Size 190 75% Size 190 Actual Size 190 Double Size 190	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190 Half Size 190 75% Size 190 Actual Size 190 Double Size 190 Insert Page(s) 191 Delete Page(s) 192	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190 Half Size 190 75% Size 190 Actual Size 190 Double Size 190 Insert Page(s) 191 Delete Page(s) 192 Go To Page 192 Preferences 193	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190 Half Size 190 75% Size 190 Actual Size 190 Double Size 190 Insert Page(s) 191 Delete Page(s) 192 Go To Page 192 Preferences 193 Snap To 194 Use Master 195	189
Replace 179 Replace Next 180 Hyphenation On 180 Hyphenation Off 180 Hyphenation Specs 181 Tabs 182 Type Specs 183 Styles 184 Remove Styles 186 Glossaries 186 Check Spelling 188 Suggest Spelling 188 Add Word 189 The Special Menu Facing Pages 189 Size To Fit 190 Half Size 190 75% Size 190 Actual Size 190 Double Size 190 Insert Page(s) 191 Delete Page(s) 192 Go To Page 192 Preferences 193 Snap To 194 Use Master 195 Design Grids 195 Alignment 197	189

The Fill Menu	198
The Lines Menu	198
The Pen Menu	199
Shortcuts	200
Opening, Closing, and Saving	
Documents	200
Designing and Displaying Pages	200
Working With Objects	202
Linking Text Blocks	202
Selecting Text	203
Editing and Formatting Text	204
Using Glossaries and Stylesheets	205
Entering Date and Time	205
Glossary	207
Index	211

Before You Start

Before you start to use Ready,Set,Go! there are a few things you should know about the Macintosh computer, about this manual, and about the disks that came with the application.

About Your Macintosh

You should know how to set up your Macintosh and switch it on. You should know how to perform basic Macintosh operations, such as clicking and dragging, choosing commands from menus, and opening and closing applications and documents. If you are using a disk that supports the hierarchical file system, you should know how to search through folders to find documents. For this information refer to your Macintosh owner's guide and your hard disk owner's guide.

About This Manual

You should also know how this manual is organized. Chapter 1 is a quick introduction to Ready,Set,Go! and all the things you can do with it. Chapter 2 is a tutorial that helps you discover the power of Ready,Set,Go! by creating a Ready,Set,Go! document. If you're an experienced Macintosh user, you may want to skip this chapter. Chapter 3 is a step-by-step guide to Ready,Set,Go! It describes all the important tasks that you perform to design a document, create objects on a page, work with text and graphics, and print your final copy. You can read the chapter from start to finish or turn to individual tasks as you need help. Chapter 4 is a reference. When you're familiar with Ready,Set,Go! this chapter can help you refresh your memory about a particular command or provide some extra details about how the application works. The chapter also points out some shortcuts and offers suggestions for using memory efficiently. A glossary at the end of the book defines the most important terms you'll find in this manual.

Throughout the manual, you'll find "Notes" giving some background about traditional printing and publishing terms and procedures, as well as helpful hints for producing your finished pages.

About Your Disks

You should have three disks: the System Disk, the Application Disk, and the Dictionary Disk. The 800K System Disk provides the System Folder you need to start up your Macintosh (unless you have a Macintosh 512K) and to print your Ready,Set,Go! documents. The 400K Application Disk contains the Ready,Set,Go! application, Hyphenation Exceptions and User Dictionary files, and an Example folder you use with the tutorial in Chapter 2. The 400K Dictionary Disk contains the dictionary that Ready,Set,Go! uses to check spelling.

Before you begin to work, make working copies of these disks as described in "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in Chapter 3. Then put the originals away in a safe place so you'll always have them available in case you damage your working copies. If you don't know how to make backup copies, see your Macintosh owner's guide.

Welcome to Ready, Set, Go!

Now you're on your way to learning, using, and enjoying this revolutionary desktop publishing product.



E = ---

PUBLISHING MADE SIMPL,E

Ready, Set, Go! is publishing made simple.

It's simple because Ready, Set, Go! gives you all the tools you need to create printed pages—grids and drawing tools, over 50 graphic patterns, a variety of border styles, even a powerful word processor—in one place.

It's simple because Ready,Set,Go! puts you in control. You see exactly how the finished page will look on the screen—before you invest in typesetting or even settle on a final page design. Changing the position of text and graphics is as easy as clicking and dragging. So you can afford to experiment.

Ready,Set,Go! is simple because, with just a few keystrokes, it performs advanced graphic operations such as scaling pictures or making text run around a picture.

And of course, it's just plain easy to use. Once you learn a few basic skills, you can create pages that normally require the skills of many different people—word processors, typesetters, and pasteup and layout artists.

Sound simple? Here's how it works.

CHAPTER

1

STEP 1

Open a New Document

When you start Ready,Set,Go! a new document appears in a window on your desktop. A tool bar at the top of the window provides all the tools you need to create text and graphics in this document.

A menu bar appears across the top of the screen. You choose commands from the menus in this bar—commands for everything from hyphenating text to designing a page grid.

See "Managing the Desktop" in Chapter 3 to start Ready, Set, Go! and open a new document. p.34 fb.

Click the page icons in With menu commands, the page scroll bar to you manage documents. move quickly from page You choose fonts, Use the tools in the tool to page. styles, and text formats. bar to create text and You design page grids graphics. and change views of the document. You also File Edit Fant Style Format Text Special Fill Lines Penchoose line widths and ŵ styles and over 50 fill Untitled Page 1 and border patterns. سياسين أيريس است Special Facing Pages %E Size To Fit **%**1 Half Size 282 75% Size 283 Actual Size \$64 Double Size **%**5 3 Insert Page(s)... Delete Page(s)... Go To Page... Preferences... Snap To √Use Master Windows display your Design Grids... document. You open flignment... windows-one or many-with the Open and New commands.

OPEN A NEW DOCUMENT/3

STEP 2

Design Your Document

You start with design. Decide how many pages you want and choose a page size. Your Ready,Set,Go! document can be a single page. Or it can be many more—as many as your available memory allows. It can be any size up to 99 by 99 inches.

Next, design a page grid to help you organize objects on the page. The grid appears on the screen but not on your printed page.

Finally, if your document has many pages with elements that repeat on each page, you can create these elements on master pages. Then Ready,Set,Go! automatically adds them to each page of the document.

"Designing a Document" in Chapter 3 gives you all the details.

4/PUBLISHING MADE SIMPLE



DESIGN YOUR DOCUMENT/5

STEP 3

Create Objects

When you create the pages of a newsletter, report, manual, or brochure, you arrange objects on a page. Text. Charts. Illustrations. Photographs. Rules. Borders.

When you work with Ready,Set,Go! you work with objects, too. There are three kinds of objects in Ready,Set,Go!—text blocks, picture blocks, and graphic objects. You create them by selecting a tool, and then clicking and dragging on the page.

"Working With Objects" in Chapter 3 tells you all you need to know.

6/PUBLISHING MADE SIMPLE

Use the text tool to create text blocks. Use the picture tool to Use the shape tools to create picture blocks. create lines, rectangles, rounded rectangles, and ovals. Deis You put text in text You put pictures in picture blocks. blocks. Draw graphic You can make objects-such as objects smaller or circles, dotted lines, . larger, move or solid rulesthem, and copy anywhere on a them. You can page. stack them and line them up horizontally or vertically.

.

CREATE OBJECTS/7

STEP 4

Work With Text

When you want to put text on a page, you create a text block.

Then you get to work with words—typing, getting text from another document, choosing the fonts, styles, sizes, and formats you want. You create stylesheets for standard combinations of text styles and formats. You use glossaries to insert boilerplate text—a few lines or several pages. You can search and replace text. You can hyphenate automatically or choose not to. You can even check your spelling.

To become an expert, see "Working With Text" in Chapter 3.



Select the linking tool and click in text blocks you want to link in a chain. Then the text flows from one column to another.

8/PUBLISHING MADE SIMPLE



WORK WITH TEXT/9

STEP 5

Add Graphics

Ready,Set,Go! pages can have graphics as well as text. You can draw directly on Ready,Set,Go! pages to create boxes for text or pictures, rules to separate columns and rows, or simple charts or diagrams.

For more complex graphics, you can create pictures in a graphics application and then put them in a picture block on a Ready,Set,Go! page. You can even use photographs that you have scanned with a scanner and retouched with ImageStudio—the image-enhancing software from Letraset.

Check "Working With Graphics" in Chapter 3 for the fine points.

10/PUBLISHING MADE SIMPLE



ADD GRAPHICS/11

STEP 6

Print Your Document

Printing is the last step in creating a Ready, Set, Go! document.

It's as quick and simple as the other steps. You select the options you want—the number of copies, the pages you want to print, and the paper source, for example.

If you're using a page size that's larger than your printer can handle, you can divide your pages into sections called "tiles." The tiles fit the paper size you are using and have some overlap so you can paste them together to form the complete page.

For step-by-step instructions on how to print with an ImageWriter or LaserWriter printer, see "Printing" in Chapter 3.

-



- 7

- 1

PRINT YOUR DOCUMENT/13

THE NEXT STEP

Get to Know Ready, Set, Go!

Of course, before you rush into print, you will want to explore the features of Ready,Set,Go! a little further.

You can start by creating a two-page sample newsletter with the tutorial in Chapter 2. Or if you already have a project of your own in mind, use the step-by-step instructions in Chapter 3 to guide you as you learn to create professional-looking publications with Ready,Set,Go!



14/PUBLISHING MADE SIMPLE





READY, SET...

Ready, Set, Go! is easy to learn. So you may want to get started right away with a document of your own.

But if you would like to practice for a few minutes before you begin, or if you want to get some ideas about how to organize the process from start to finish—and pick up a few tricks along the way—you can work with the sample newsletter in this chapter.

To use this example, you need a folder named Example, which is on the Ready, Set, Go! Application Disk. The Example folder contains a Microsoft Word document named Article and a Ready, Set, Go! document named Glossaries. It also contains two graphics documents named Masthead and Illustration. You don't need the Word or graphics applications to use these documents in a Ready, Set, Go! document.

Before you begin to work, be sure to make working copies of your disks. If you have two 800K drives, you can copy the RSG Dictionary into your working copy of the Application Disk. (However, you don't need the RSG Dictionary to create the newsletter in this chapter.) If you are using a hard disk, copy the application and the dictionary onto one folder on your hard disk. See "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in Chapter 3 for details.

CHAPTER

A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Start Ready, Set, Go!

To start Ready,Set,Go! you insert your working copies of the System Disk and the Application Disk in your disk drives and open the application to display a new, untitled document. If you are using a hard disk, go directly to step 4.

1 Switch on your Macintosh. If it is already on, return to the Finder and shut it down by choosing Shut Down from the Special menu.

2 Insert your working copy of the Ready,Set,Go! System Disk, label side up, metal end first, into the internal 3.5-inch disk drive. Then insert a copy of the Application Disk into the external drive.

If you used the Shut Down command, click Restart.

The Macintosh Finder now appears on the screen. The icon for the Application Disk appears just below the icon for the System Disk.

3 Double-click the Application Disk icon to open it.

A window displays the contents of the Application Disk.

4 Double-click the Ready, Set, Go! icon.

Ready,Set,Go! starts by displaying page 1 of an untitled document and the tools you need to work.





Ē

START READY, SET, GO!/17

A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Name the Document

The first step is to give the newsletter a name.

1 Choose Save As from the File menu.

The Save As dialog box appears with Untitled selected.

2 Type a name for the document.

The title of this newsletter is Design Inc. You can use that for the name of your document or choose another name.

3 Click Save to confirm the name.

The name that you typed now appears in the title bar of the document window. A dotted line around the page shows the print area of the page that is, the part of the page that your printer can print. 18/READY,SET...



NAME THE DOCUMENT/19

A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Set Up the Grid

Attractive, readable publications start with page design. A grid system helps you design pages that are balanced and consistent. Ready,Set,Go! makes grid design easy, even automatic. But first you need to choose a measurement scale.

1 Choose Preferences from the Special menu.

The Preferences dialog box displays several options. For now, just select the units of measure and leave the other options unchanged.

2 Click Picas/Points, and then click OK.

The rulers in your document window now display picas.

3 Choose Design Grids from the Special menu.

A dialog box displays eight standard grids and an option for setting up your own grid. For this newsletter, you're going to set up your own.

4 Click Grid Setup if it is not already selected, and click OK.

5 Type these specifications:

Top: 6 Inside: 6.06 Row Spacing: .06 Number Of Rows: 32 Bottom: 6 Outside: 4 Column Spacing: 1 Number Of Columns: 4

Click Double Sided if it is not already checked. Ready,Set,Go! automatically assigns the proper inside and outside margins to left and right pages.

The number you type replaces the selected number in each box. You can use the Tab key to move from one box to the next.

6 Click OK to display the new grid and make it active.

The rows and columns form rectangles-32 rectangles per column.

Choose Save from the File menu to save your work before you continue.


F

L

Ē

Notes:

Picas and Points

Typographers measure type and spaces in picas and points. There are almost exactly 72 points in 1 inch (2.54 centimeters). One pica equals 12 points. There are approximately 6 picas in 1 inch.

The Ready, Set, Go! convention for writing picas and points is to write the picas first, followed by a decimal point, and then the points. Point sizes less than 10 use the placeholder 0 (zero). So 6 picas and 6 points is written: 6.06.

Designers specify measurements within the type page in picas and points, but they often use inches or centimeters for measurements outside the type page.

SET UP THE GRID/21

A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Add a Page

1

2

New Ready,Set,Go! documents always open with one page. An icon for page 1 appears in the page scroll bar at the upper right of the Ready,Set,Go! document window.

This sample newsletter has two pages, so you need to add a page. You don't have to set up the page grid each time you add a page. Ready,Set,Go! does it for you.

1 Choose Insert Page(s) from the Special menu.

The Insert Page(s) dialog box appears. You can add any number of pages. They can be blank pages or duplicates of the current page. You can add the pages before or after the current page. For this example, you use the preset options: 1 blank page after the current page.

2 Click OK.

An icon for page 2 now appears in the page scroll bar, and page 2 appears on the screen.

3 Click the icon for page 1 in the page scroll bar to return to page 1.

The two icons at the far left of the page scroll bar represent master pages. The L and R stand for left and right master pages. You use master pages to create elements that you want to repeat on every left and right page. Master pages are very useful for longer documents. See "To Set Up Master Pages" in Chapter 3.

You may want to get a look at the full page now.

4 Choose Size To Fit from the Special menu.

The page is reduced to fit in the window. You can also choose Half Size and 75% Size for intermediate reductions or Double Size for a closeup view. You can even choose Facing Pages if you have a document with facing pages. This two-page newsletter is printed on a single, double-sided page, so it doesn't have facing pages.

5 Choose Actual Size from the Special menu to continue working.



5. Then choose Actual Size again.

1

ľ

1

-

ADD A PAGE/23

Notes:

Verso and Recto

Left and right pages

two-page spread

laid open. Open a

right is always

refer to the pages in a

when a bound book is

book, and you'll see

that the page on the

numbered with an

odd number and the

page on the left with

always a right page.

and page 2 is always

Tradition. In a two-

page piece printed on

one sheet, page 1 is the

front, page 2 is always

publishing people who

Don't be cowed by

use Latin to make right and left sound more important or more mysterious. Recto means the right page, and verso means the opposite, or

a left page. Why?

a left page.

left, page.

an even number. This means page 1 is

A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Create a Masthead

A newsletter gets its identity primarily from its masthead. The Design Inc masthead is already created in a file called Masthead. To put it in the newsletter, draw a picture block and get the masthead from the Masthead file.

1 Select the picture tool from the tool bar.

When you move the pointer into the window, the pointer becomes a crossbar.

2 Position the pointer at the upper left corner of the first column. Drag across the page to fill the top ten grid rectangles in all four columns.

As you drag, the page scrolls in the window. When you release the mouse button, the picture block snaps to fit the grid exactly. If you don't get the block the way you want it the first time, press Backspace to erase the block and try again.

3 Select the cropping tool and click in the picture block.

A pattern fills the picture block to show it's selected.

4 Choose Get Picture from the File menu.

A dialog box lists the available graphics files. Your list should include a file named Masthead. (You may have to open the Example folder or click Drive to find this file.)

5 Double-click Masthead to open it.

The masthead appears in the picture block. You may need to move it around in the picture block by dragging it with the cropping tool if it is not centered in the block. Scroll to see the whole picture block, or choose Size To Fit from the Special menu to see the whole page. Choose Save from the File menu to save your work so far.

 \times



Ē

CREATE A MASTHEAD/25

A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Create Text Columns

This sample newsletter has four columns of text on each page. To create columns of text, you draw text blocks.

1 Select the text tool from the tool bar.

When you move the pointer into the window, it becomes a crossbar.

2 Drag to draw a text block for column 1.

Skip the first grid rectangle below the masthead and start the first column. Drag to the next-to-the-last grid rectangle in column 1. When you release the mouse button, the text block snaps to fit the grid. Text blocks are shown on the screen with a dotted outline. When a text block is selected, there are handles at the edges of the block.

3 Draw three more matching columns on page 1. Then draw the first three columns on page 2.

Start the columns on page 2 in the second grid rectangle and end them in the next-to-last one.

Save your work before you continue.

Τ



F

F

F

F

CREATE TEXT COLUMNS/27

22 C

Lay Out an Article

Now you're ready to lay out your first article. You start by getting the text for the article from a file named Article. Then you use the linking tool to lay it out in columns.

1 Select the insertion pointer and then click in the text block in column 1 on page 1.

When you move the pointer into the window, it becomes an I-beam. When you click in column 1, a blinking insertion point marks where text you insert will start.

2 Choose Get Text from the File menu.

A dialog box lists the available text files, including the file named Article. You may have to open the Example folder or click Drive to find this file. **3** Double-click Article to open it.

The first part of the article fills column 1. (The top of the first line may appear to be chopped off, but it will print correctly.) A symbol at the bottom right corner of the text block shows that there is more text in the article than can fit in the text block.

4 Select the linking tool from the tool bar.

5 Click once in column 1 and then once in columns 2, 3, and 4.

As you click in each text block, text fills the block.

6 Click the icon for page 2 and link the text across the page by clicking in columns 1 and 2 and double-clicking in column 3 to end the chain.

The text won't fill all the text blocks you made on page 2 yet, but it will after you insert a picture on the page.

Save your work.

w

Ĩ



-

LAY OUT AN ARTICLE/29

Change the Headings

Ready,Set,Go! has a powerful built-in word processor, so you can change text easily. One of its most powerful features is its ability to create stylesheets—predefined formats that you can apply to text paragraphs or headings, for example. You can use this feature now to change some of the headings in the article you just laid out.

1 Select the insertion pointer and select the heading: "The form of a letter."

2 Choose Styles from the Text menu.

A window displays the list of available styles. Because this is a new document, no styles are listed.

3 Click New to create a new style.

A new window shows the current specifications for the selected text.

4 Type a name for the new style. Click Helvetica and 10 Point. Then click OK.

Don't change the other specifications right now. You can learn more about stylesheets and type specifications in "Working With Text" in Chapter 3.

When you click OK, the new style appears in the list of available styles and is selected.

5 Click Apply and then click Done.

The head you selected appears in the new style. Select the rest of the headings in the article, choose Styles from the Text menu, select the style you just named, and click Apply to apply it to each one.

Save your work.



1

- 7



the glossaries from the Boilerplates file are added to the list of glossaries.

6 Select Publisher's Note, click Paste, and then click Done.

The Publisher's Note appears in the new text block in column 4.

Save your work.

32/READY,SET...



A SAMPLE NEWSLETTER

Add an Illustration

You already know how to get a picture from another file and put it into the document. Now you can add an illustration to page 2 of the newsletter—a picture of a printing press.

1 Select the picture tool and draw a picture block that starts in the eighth grid rectangle in column 2 and ends in the next-to-the-last grid rectangle of column 4.

The text automatically adjusts to flow around the picture block. You can also make the text run around the image itself, rather than the block. But first you need to insert the picture.

2 Get the picture named Illustration.

Use the cropping tool to select the picture block and choose Get Picture from the File menu. Double-click Illustration in the dialog box to insert it in the picture block. Use the cropping tool to align the right side of the printing press with the right edge of the picture block. Align the bottom of the printing press with the bottom of the picture block.

3 Choose Specifications from the Edit menu.

A dialog box displays many options for the selected picture. It gives you two Runaround options: Frame and Graphic.

4 Click Graphic and click OK. Then select the insertion pointer from the tool bar.

The text runs around the image. If you're not quite happy with the way it looks, try moving the picture with the cropping tool and select the insertion pointer again to see the effect on the text.



1

1

- 1

ADD AN ILLUSTRATION/35

And Print It!

Printing is always the fun part of using Ready,Set,Go! Art and type seem somehow abstract while they're on the Macintosh screen, becoming concrete only when they're printed. So watch the paper output tray for the true rewards of desktop publishing: words in type.

1 Choose Save from the File menu to save the document before you print it. You may also need to choose a printer. Choose Chooser from the Apple menu, click the printer you want to use, and click the close box.

2 Choose Print from the File menu.

3 Click OK.

Printing may take a few minutes because the graphics files are large. But it's worth the wait.

For more information, see "Printing" in Chapter 3.

Editors give writers great satisfaction with the words "Print it!" They mean an article is approved and ready for publication. You're a publisher now! Your printed newsletter may not look exactly like this, but you now know the basics of Ready, Set, Go! and you can begin creating state-ofthe-art publications.

visit in the second many consect and stand and the second many consect and stand and the second many second many here is a second many second many for the second many second many second second

n. summary teams beards Teams tot die Neurona teams food laar die Neurona tot die Neurona teams food laar die Neurona food laar die

and unaller, term are not fased however, these are not fased rules, whene comparts achieves a visual horarchy, the draspit works secretable by or give the page onlyte to give the page onlyte

D E S THE QUESTION OF STYLE styles Ily, the d

Mater for Gae Classes Classes Values 1, Namber 2 Values 1, Namber 2 Page Flowshynogenety made can be noted a service scale bar any size and scaped to any variation of scape to any scape scape of scale scape scape scape at scale of cape to scale at scale of cape scale scape at scale of cape scale scape at scale scale scale scale scale at scale scale scale scale scale at scale scale scale scale scale scale scale scale scale at scale scal

G N

Contrasting works O focute, in most publicanenk, letters are must impertata a parts of work. When intervibe one part of a word, may take on meanting at well as form. Form is an work at the meaning part poal from the page, or it cat make the meaning it cat make the meaning it cat make that is form they form the page, or it cat more call is form they they are many hands of contrast.



Runarounds

Next time you're at the newsstand, pick up a copy of The New Yorker and notice the text runarounds that often surround the magazine's small line drawings. The runarounds simultaneously set off line art and decorate the pages.









G 0 !

Working with Ready, Set, Go! means designing documents, creating objects on a page, working with text, adding graphics, and printing your finished pages.

Each of these tasks is made up of many small tasks. To design a document, you must set up grids and master pages. You not only create objects, but you move them, copy them, and align them. When you work with text, you may be typing new text, entering text from an existing document, editing text, or formatting it. Adding pictures may mean drawing lines, rectangles, and ovals, or it may mean copying a graphic illustration from another document, resizing it, and cropping it to fit into a picture block.

In addition, you need to know some of the basics about managing your Ready, Set, Go! desktop—how to create working copies of your disks, how to start and quit the application, and how to work with documents and windows.

If you're ready to get going with Ready, Set, Go! this chapter shows you how to perform all of these important tasks. You can read it from start to finish if you want or simply turn to each task as you need help. Be sure you understand the basics of using the Macintosh before you begin.

If you want a complete overview of the Ready,Set,Go! software and desktop, as well as all the commands in the Ready,Set,Go! menus, turn to Chapter 4, "Reference."

CHAPTER

Managing the Desktop



B efore you begin designing a document and entering text and graphics, you need to know the basics about managing the Ready,Set,Go! desktop—how to start and quit the application, how to work with documents, and how to manage windows.

The Application

You have three Ready,Set,Go! disks: the System Disk, the Application Disk, and the Dictionary Disk. The 800K System Disk provides the System Folder you need to start up your Macintosh (unless you have a Macintosh 512K) and to print your Ready,Set,Go! documents. The 400K Application Disk contains the application, Hyphenation Exceptions and User Dictionary files, and an Example folder you use with the tutorial in Chapter 2. The 400K Dictionary Disk contains the dictionary that Ready,Set,Go! uses to check spelling.

CAUTION! Before you do anything, make working copies of your original disks. Never use your original disks when you work. If you damage them, you will need to purchase a new copy of Ready,Set,Go! For details on making working copies of your disks, see "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in this chapter.

It's easiest to use Ready, Set, Go! with two 800K disk drives or with a hard disk drive. If you have two 800K disk drives, make working copies of the System Disk and Application Disk on 800K disks, and copy the RSG Dictionary from the Dictionary Disk to the same disk and folder as your Ready, Set, Go! application. If you have a hard disk, copy the application and dictionary into one folder on the hard disk. You can also use Ready,Set,Go! with only one 800K disk drive or two 400K disk drives. See "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in this chapter and "The Software" in Chapter 4 for details.

The Document

When you work with Ready,Set,Go! you create documents.

You can open more than one document on the desktop and switch between documents as you work. Or you can open copies of the same document in more than one window to see different views at the same time. (Be careful to make all your changes to the original copy of your document and save them.) See the Save command and "Available Memory" in Chapter 4 for details.)

You name a document the first time you save it. As you work, you can save the changes you make, updating the version on your disk. You should save often to avoid losing information.

The Windows

Ready,Set,Go! displays the pages of your document in a window. It displays one page at a time or two facing pages. You can change the view of a page or pages to show the whole page in the window. You can also enlarge the page to get a closeup view.

Each window has a title bar that displays the name of the document and the current page. Every window also has its own tool bar and a page scroll bar. The page scroll bar has an icon for each of the pages in the document, as well as for the left and right master pages. The icon for the current page is selected. You can use the scroll bars at the right and bottom of the window to view another part of the current page.

A Μ Ν N G Α G П Т н Ε D E S K Т 0 Ρ

The Application

To make working copies of your disks

All the files you need to use Ready,Set,Go! come on three disks, but you should never work with your original copies. Instead, make a set of working copies and put the originals away in a safe place. If you damage your original disks you will need to purchase a new copy of Ready,Set,Go! It is easiest to work with Ready,Set,Go! if you have two 800K disk drives or a hard disk. But you can make working disks to use with a single 800K disk drive or even two 400K drives.

If you are unsure of how to initialize or copy disks, see your Macintosh owner's guide.

• If you have two 800K drives, copy the System Folder from the System Disk onto one 800K disk to make a working System Disk. Then copy the Ready,Set,Go! application and Example folder from the Application Disk and the RSG Dictionary from the Dictionary Disk onto another 800K disk to make a working Application Disk. Make sure that the Ready,Set,Go! application and the RSG Dictionary are kept in the same folder on your working Application Disk. You can remove the Example folder when you are done with the tutorial in Chapter 2.

• *If you have a hard disk drive,* copy the Ready,Set,Go! application and Example folder from

the Application Disk and the RSG Dictionary from the Dictionary Disk to the same folder on your hard disk. You can remove the Example folder when you are done with the tutorial in Chapter 2. You can use the System Folder you already have on your hard disk, but make sure that you are using Finder version 5.5 and System version 4.1 or later and LaserWriter and LaserPrep versions 4.0 or later. If you are not, you can copy these files from the System Disk or obtain the latest System Tools disk from your Apple dealer. See your Macintosh owner's guide for details.

42/GO!

• If you have a single 800K disk drive, copy the System Folder from the System Disk and the Ready,Set,Go! application and Example folder from the Application Disk onto one 800K disk. You will not have enough room for the RSG Dictionary, so

you won't be able to check your spelling. Remove the Example folder from your disk when you are done with the tutorial in Chapter 2. • If you have two 400K drives, simply copy the Application Disk onto another 400K disk. Copy the System Folder you normally use onto another 400K disk to use as a working System Disk. You will not have room for the RSG Dictionary on your working Application Disk, so you won't be able to check your spelling. Remove the Example folder from your working Application Disk when you are done with the tutorial in Chapter 2.



Remove when you are done with the tutorial in Chapter 2.

THE APPLICATION/43

Μ A Ν A G Ν G н Е D E S Κ Т 0 Ρ

The Application

To start Ready,Set,Go!

You start Ready,Set,Go! from the Finder. You need your working copies of the System Disk and Application Disk. See "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in this chapter.

CAUTION! Always use backup copies when you work. Keep your original disks in a safe place.

1 Switch on your Macintosh.

If your Macintosh is already on, return to the Finder and choose Shut Down from the Special menu.

If you have installed Ready,Set,Go! on your hard disk, switch it on first. 2 Insert the Ready,Set,Go! System Disk and Application Disk.

If you have installed Ready,Set,Go! on your hard disk, don't insert any disks.

If you chose Shut Down, click Restart.

1. Switch on your Macintosh.

2. Insert the System Disk and the Application Disk.

3 Double-click the Application Disk icon to open it.

If you are working with a single disk or a hard disk, open its icon and any folders you need to open to display the Ready,Set,Go! icon. **4** Double-click the Ready,Set,Go! icon to open it. Or click it to select it and choose Open from the File menu.

A new, untitled Ready,Set,Go! document appears in a window on the desktop with the tools you need to work.

3. Double-click the Application Disk icon.





F

To quit Ready,Set,Go!

When you're finished working or need to work with a document in another application, you can quit Ready,Set,Go!

1 Choose Quit from the File menu.

If you haven't saved changes you've made to documents on your desktop, a dialog box asks if you want to save them. **2** Click Yes to save your changes.

If you have not already named a document, another dialog box prompts you for a name before it saves it. See "To Save a Document" in this chapter. If you click No, the untitled document and any changes you've made are not saved.

ЖN 1. Choose Quit. New Open... *0 Close ЖШ Save 238 Save As... Page Setup... Printer Setup... Print... Get Test... Put Test ... Set Picture. 2. Click Yes to save Save changes to "Untitled"? changes. Cancel / No Quits without Cancels the Quit saving command changes and returns you to your document

THE APPLICATION/45

Μ A Ν A G П Ν G т н Ε D Ε S K Т 0 Ρ

The Document

To open a document

Each time you start Ready,Set,Go! it opens a new, untitled document. You can work with that document or open any other new or existing document. You can open many documents at once as many as your internal memory allows.

1 Choose Open from the File menu.

A dialog box displays a list of folders and documents on the current disk.

Click Eject or Drive to go to another disk. If your disk uses the hierarchical file system, you can open folders to see folders and documents within them by doubleclicking. **2** Select a document and click Open. Or just double-click the name.

The document opens to the page where you were last working.

36N

ЖШ

2:16

New

Close

Sape

Save As...

Print...

Puttest

Set Pict

Quit

Page Setup...

Printer Setun

If you open a document that is already open, a dialog box asks if you want to make a copy of the original. Click OK to create a copy. The title bar shows it is a copy. • To open a new document as you work, choose New from the File menu.

1. Choose Open.

🗇 Design Inc Folder

D Design Inc, Vol. 1, No. 1

D Design Inc, Vol. 1, No. 2

Graphics Files

C Text Files

You can choose New to open a new document.

2. Double-click the document name.

You can double-click a folder to see its documents.

You can click Eject or Drive to go to another disk.



Application ...

Eject

Open

46/GO!



To save a document

Your document is not recorded on your disk until you save it. The first time you save it, you give it a name.

1 Choose Save As from the File menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the name of the document.

2 Type the name of the document.

The name may be up to 31 characters long. It can use any character except a colon (:).

If your disk uses the hierarchical file system, you can open folders and save your document in one.

Click Eject or Drive to save the document on another disk.

3 Click Save.

The name of the document appears in the title bar of the window.

- To save changes as you work, choose Save from the File menu. Save your changes often so you'll always have a recent version on your disk.
- To create a new version of your document and save the old one, choose Save As and give the document a new name or save it in a new place. If you open more than one copy of a document, Ready,Set,Go! automatically asks you if you want to save it with a new name.

CAUTION! If you save a copy with the same name as the original, it replaces the original version. See the Save command in Chapter 4 for details. • To save an article as a text-only document, select text or an insertion point, choose Put Text from the File menu, and name the document

Open...

36N

380

where you want to save the article. Then click Save. Ready,Set,Go! saves all the text in the block or a chain of linked blocks, including overflow text.

1. Choose Save As. You choose Save to



Α N Μ Α G N G Т E D Е н S κ т 0 Ρ

The Windows

To manage windows on the desktop

You can open several windows on the desktop—as many as your internal memory allows. One window is always the active window.

You can move an active window, change its size, and switch from one window to work in another. You can shrink or enlarge a window or close the window when you are finished with it. • *To make a window active,* click in it.

• To move an active window, drag its title bar.

You can move a window without making it active by holding down the Command key while you drag its title bar.

• Click the close box to close the window.

- To change the size of a window, drag its size box.
- *To shrink or enlarge a window,* click its zoom box.
- *To close a window,* click its close box.

If you've made changes to a document without saving them, a dialog box asks you if you want to save the changes before you close the window. Click Yes to save them. See "To Save a Document" in this chapter.



• Drag the title bar to move the window.

• Click the zoom box to shrink and enlarge the window.

To scroll a window

A window displays one page or two facing pages at a time. Pages may be shown in full size, reduced, or enlarged.

If you can't see the whole page in the window, you can scroll it—either vertically or horizontally—or drag it in any direction with the hand tool.

You can also scroll to a new page.

• *To scroll a small amount,* click one of the scroll arrows.

You scroll in the direction the arrow points.

• *To keep scrolling,* point to a scroll arrow and hold down the mouse button.

• To scroll to a particular place on the page, drag a scroll box.

The position of a scroll box within a scroll bar corresponds to your position on the page. So if you drag a scroll box to the middle of a scroll bar, you go to the middle of the page.

• To go quickly to the edge of a page, click the gray area on either side of a scroll box in a scroll bar.

• Select the hand tool to drag the page quickly in any direction.

• To go to another page, click its icon in the page scroll bar.

The icons in the page scroll bar show the actual order of pages in your document. If you don't number the pages consecutively starting with page 1, the numbers in the icons do not correspond to the numbers on the pages.

You can also go to a page by choosing Go To Page from the Special menu. A dialog box prompts you for the page number.

 Click the icon of the page you want to display.



Press to keep scrolling.

THE WINDOWS/49

М A N A G N G T н E D Е S Κ 0 P т

The Windows

To work with different views of a page

A window can display a page in its actual size, or you can reduce or enlarge the view of the page to make it easier to work with.

You can also display and work with different views of facing left and right pages.

• To change the view of the window, choose one of the size commands from the Special menu. The five size commands are below Facing Pages at the top of the menu. The current size is checked.

• To display facing pages, select one of the pages you want to view from the page scroll bar and choose Facing Pages from the Special menu.

acing Pages

361

/Size To Fit

A box displays the facing pages in the current view. To return to a single page, choose Facing Pages again from the Special menu. **CAUTION!** If you create an object that crosses facing pages, you must display facing pages in order to print the object correctly. You must also choose Tiling with the Page Setup command.

Choose Facing
Pages to display
facing pages.



50/GO!



THE WINDOWS/51

D Ξ S G N N A D G 0 С U Μ Е Ν Т

Designing a Document



D ocument design has several purposes. It directs the reader's eye. It highlights important information. It organizes information, too, binding an illustration with a paragraph of text, for example. Design also gives a document its own style, its own identity.

Consistency is the key word here. If the design is consistent, its organization is apparent, and its style is recognizable. When you create a document with Ready,Set,Go! design has yet another purpose: to make it as easy as possible for you to produce final pages.

Ready,Set,Go! has two features to help you with these design objectives: the grid and master pages.

The Grid

One of the first things you do when you start a new document is select a grid. A grid organizes a page into columns and rows. Ready,Set,Go! has eight standard grids, from one column by one row to eight columns by eight rows. You can also define your own grid, with the number of columns and rows you want.

You can fill these columns and rows with text, illustrations, or graphic objects. When you create text blocks,

52/GO!

picture blocks, or graphic objects, they automatically "snap" to fit your grid.

Sometimes you may want to use the grid as a visual guide only, without automatically aligning every object you create. With Ready,Set,Go! you can turn off the grid and still see it. Or you can hide the grid completely.

The grid also defines the page margins. The standard grids use preset margins for the top and bottom of the page as well as the inside and outside margins. Inside margins are the margins that separate two facing pages. Sometimes they are narrower than outside margins. If you create your own grid, you can change any of the margins to suit your needs.

Everything you put on a page must fit within the print area—the area that your printer can actually print. A dotted line marks the outer edge of the print area.

The ruler also works with the grid. You can choose one of three units of measure: inches, centimeters, or picas and points. When you define your own grid, you specify the measurements in the units you've chosen.

The Page

A document may have one page or many. The only limit is the amount of storage you have available on your disk and the internal memory available in your Macintosh. You can set the number of pages before you begin, or you can add and delete pages as you work.

The preset page size in Ready,Set,Go! is usually 8.5 by 11 inches—depending on the printer you are using. But you can specify any page size you want, up to 99 by 99 inches. For these larger page sizes, you can divide the page into sections called "tiles" for printing.

If your document has many pages, one of the most useful tools is the master page. You create master pages for both the left and the right pages. On the master pages, you lay out the elements that you want to appear on all the pages of the document-running heads, running feet, page numbers, rules, logos, and other repeating elements. Ready,Set,Go! then displays all these elements on the individual pages of your document. Of course, you can also create these elements individually on each page, but using master pages saves you time and helps ensure consistency from page to page. See "To Set Up Master Pages" in this chapter.

U D Е S G N Ν G A D 0 С Μ Е Ν Т

The Grid

To set up a standard grid

The grid makes it easy to place objects on a page with consistency.

A new document has no active grid. You can select one of the eight standard grids when you first design your document.

Once you select a grid, it becomes active. If you create an object a text block, picture block, or graphic object—it "snaps" to fit one or more rectangles in the grid. If you want to create an object that does not fit the grid lines, you can turn the grid off. **1** Choose Design Grids from the Special menu.

A dialog box displays the eight standard grids.

2 Click the standard grid option you want to use.

3 Click OK.

The grid appears on all the pages of your document.

• To turn the grid off or on, choose Snap To from the Special menu. When the grid is active, a check appears next to Snap To. • To show or hide the grid, choose Preferences from the Special menu, click Show Grid, and click OK. An X indicates that the grid is showing. When the grid is hidden, it is no longer active and the Snap To command is dimmed.

Facing Pages %E 1. Choose **Design Grids.** Size To Fit 361 Half Size \$2 75% Size 263 Actual Size 364 Double Size 285 2. Click the Insert Page(s)... Delete Page(s)... grid option. Go To Page... Preferences... Snap To ∕Use Master Design Grids Alignment. 0181 0585 021 0686 03 83 0787 You can @484 0888 use this Grid Setup option to define your 0K Cancel own grid. 3. Click OK.

54/GO!








1 x 1 grid

2 x 2 grid

3 x 3 grid

4 x 4 grid









5 x 5 grid

6 x 6 grid

7 x 7 grid

8 x 8 grid

D Е S G N П Ν G Α D 0 C U Μ Е Ν Т

The Page

To define your own grid

If you want to change the preset margins on a page or the space between rows and columns, you can define your own grid using any combination of rows and columns.

Like a standard grid, a grid that you define appears on all the pages of your document and is active. So when you create objects, they "snap" to fit one or more grid rectangles.

1 Choose Design Grids from the Special menu.

A dialog box displays the standard grid options.

2 Click Grid Setup if it's not already selected, and click OK.

The Grid Setup dialog box displays the size of the margins, the space between rows and columns, and the number of rows and columns in the grid. If the document is new, the settings define a grid with four rows and two columns.

If you are using different inside and outside margins, Ready,Set,Go! automatically alternates margins on left and right pages if you select Double Sided. **3** Type new measurements for margins, row spacing, column spacing, and number of rows and columns.

Just type to replace the selected number. Then press Tab to select the next number. • To design a grid for a single-sided publication, deselect Double Sided in the Grid Setup box. Inside and Outside change to Left and Right, and the grid has the same left and right margin on every page.

4 Click OK.

The grid appears on all the pages of your document.

Facing Pages %E 1. Choose Design Grids.

Size To Fit 361 Half Size ж2 2. Click OK to accept 75% Size Actual Size Design Grids Grid Setup. Double Size 0181 0585 Insert Page(s). 0282 0686 Delete Page(s). Note format for specifying picas and Go To Page... points-6.06 means 6 picas and 6 points. 0383 0787 Preferences... 0484 0881 Snep To Grid Setup /Use Master Grid Setup Measurements In Picas.Points: 0K Can Bottom: 6.00 6.00 Top: Inside: 6.06 Outside: 4.00 Row Spacing: 0.06 Column Spacing: 1.00 3. Type new grid Number of Rows: 12 Number of Columns: 4 specifications. Double Sided 0K Cancel 4. Click OK.



To change the units of measure

You can choose one of three units of measure when you work with a Ready,Set,Go! document: inches, centimeters, or picas and points.

The rulers that appear in each window use the scale you choose. You also use this scale when you define your own grid or when you specify the size of objects. The preset scale is inches, but you can change it at any time.

When you start Ready,Set,Go! the rulers measure across and down, starting at the upper left corner of the page. You can move the starting point anywhere on the page. 1 Choose Preferences from the Special menu.

A dialog box displays several options.

2 Click the Units option you want.

3 Click OK.

• To change the starting point of the rulers, position the object pointer in the small box at the upper left corner of the rulers and drag to the starting point on the page you want. The rulers will snap to an active grid. Click once in the small box to return the starting point to the upper left corner of the window.

No matter where you place the starting

point of the rulers, positions of objects you specify with the Specifications command are always measured from the upper left corner of the page.

• To show or hide the rulers, choose Preferences from the Special menu, click Show Ruler, and click OK. An X indicates that the rulers are showing.

Facing Pages 1. Choose 36E Preferences. Size To Fit 361 Half Size 82 2. Click the Units 75% Size 263 Actual Size 84 option. **Double Size** 285 Insert Page(s)... This option shows Delete Page(s). Preferences Go To Page... or hides Units: Show Grid the rulers. Inches Show Ruler Saap To 🖾 Show Print Area **O** Centimeters /Use Master Show Block Outlines Design Grids... O Picas/Points Use Fractional Widths Alignment... Disable Font Scaling Starting Page Number:

0K

3. Click OK.

Cancel

D Е S G N N G Δ D 0 С U M E Ν т

The Page To change the 1 Choose Page Setup **3** Click the page page size and from the File menu. orientation you want. orientation A dialog box displays If you are using a grid, You can select one of the page sizes and the the width and depth of five standard page icons for the page columns and rows sizes, or you can orientation options. adjust to keep the same specify your own page margins and spacing size. You can use the **2** Click the size you on the new page size. page in its normal want. Make sure the grid is upright position or turn it sideways. If you want to define your own size, click Other and type the width and depth. 1. Choose Page Setup. 36N Open... 360 Close жШ 2. Click the size. Saue **%**\$ Save As.. 8.27 x 11.69 inches Printer Setup.. 6.93 x 9.84 inches Print... Up to 99 x 99 inches Get Teat...

inside the print area for your page size and printer.

4 Click OK.

• To show or hide the print area, choose Preferences from the Special menu, click Show Print Area, and click OK. An X indicates that Show Print Area is selected.


To set up tiles

If you want to create a page that is larger than the paper size your printer can handle or if you want to print objects that cross facing pages and fall outside the normal print area, you can divide your page into sections called "tiles." When you print a page with tiles, Ready, Set, Go! calculates the size of the tiles and prints an overlap on each one to provide a continuous image. You can set the amount of overlap.

1 Choose Page Setup from the File menu.

A dialog box displays several options.

2 Click the Tiling option.

3 Type the amount of tile overlap you want.

If you want to print registration marks, click Registration Marks.

4 Click OK.

New

Open...

Save As...

Print...

Get Test...

Put Test...

Close

Saue

36N

980

жШ

2.98

The tiles do not appear on your screen, but the dotted rectangle that indicates the print area disappears and your page is printed in tiles when you print.

1. Choose Page Setup.

2. Click Tiling,

3. Type the amount of overlap.

Page Setup: Orientation: OUSLetter OR4Letter O B5 Letter O US Legal O Tabloid (1) Other Printer Effects: Width: 14.0000 inches ⊠ Tiling Tile Overlap: Depth: 19.0000 inches 1.0000 inche Cancel 0K Registration Marks WHAT DO PICASSO, MAX ERNST, AND SALVADOR DALI HAVE TO DO WITH YOUR LOGO?

Click OK.

A 14 x 19 inch page is divided into four tiles for printing

on 8.5 x 11 inch paper.

registration marks to align overlays on paste-up boards.

> Printers use registration marks. too. They are particularly important for printing pages with more than one color. Each color is printed with a different plate, and registration marks help the printer line up the images as they pass from plate to plate.

Notes:

UD.

Registration Marks

Registration marks

help you line things

Paste-up artists use

When the corners of the registration marks on an oversized Ready, Set, Go! page are aligned, the tiles of the page fit together perfectly.

THE PAGE/59

D S G Ν Ε П Ν G A 0 П D C U Μ Ε N Т

The Page

To add blank or duplicate pages

You can add one or more pages before or after the current page. The pages you add can be blank, or they can be copies of the current page.

1 Choose Insert Page(s) from the Special menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of pages and displays several options.

2 Type the number of pages you want to add.

The number you can add depends on the available memory in your Macintosh.

Facing Pages

Size To Fit

Half Size

75% Size

Snap To

Use Master

Alignment...

added before or after

the current page.

Actual Size

Double Size

ЖE

3 Click the options you want.

4 Click OK.

1. Choose Insert

If you duplicate a page with linked text blocks, you can select whether the duplicate is without links (None), with links on the duplicate page only (Local), or with the same links as

the original page, including links to other pages (Global). Only the text blocks are duplicated, not their text. See "Working With Text" in this chapter.

Page(s). 361 2% 23 2. Type the 38 38 number of pages. Insert After Current Page 🔾 Insert Before Current Page 3. Click the Delete Page(s)... Go To Page... Insert Blank Page options. O Duplicate Current Page Preferences... 4. Click OK. Q Global Links: @ Nane QLocal Design Grids... Number of Pages: 3 0K Cancel If you are are duplicating The new pages are

a page that has links, you choose one of these three options.

60/GO!

To delete pages

You can delete one or more pages from a document.

1 Choose Delete Page(s) from the Special menu.

A dialog box displays the number of the current page. **2** Type the numbers of the first and last pages in the range you want to delete.

If you want to delete only one page, type its number as both the first and the last page. **CAUTION!** The page numbers refer to the page numbers shown in the page scroll bar. The numbers that actually appear on the page may be different.

3 Click OK.

The pages you selected are deleted. The remaining pages are renumbered in the page scroll bar.

Facing Pages	96E	1. Choose Del	ete	
Size To Fit Half Size 75% Size	%1 %2 %3	Page(s).		2. Type the
Double Size	8	Delete Page(s): 3	Through: 4	numbers
Insert Page(s Delete Page(s	;) ;)		OK Cancel	or the pages.
Preferences.				
Snap To Vuse Master Design Grids		When the dialog box first appears	3. Click OK.	
flignment		the page		
		numbers are for the		
		current bage		
		eurreni puge.		
		eurrena page.		
		current page.		×
		current page.		*
		current page.		*
		current page.		×
		current page.		
		current page.		×
		current page.		

D E S G Ν П Ν G A D 0 С U Μ E Т Ν

The Page

To set up master pages

You can set up two master pages. The left master page is a template for all of the even-numbered pages in the document. The right master page is a template for the oddnumbered pages.

Everything that is visible on a master page is visible on the corresponding pages of the document.

1 Click one of the two master page icons labeled "L" and "R" in the page scroll bar.

The master page appears with a grid if you have displayed one.

2 Enter text, pictures, and graphic objects that you want to appear on every left or right page of the document. See "Working With Text" and "Working With Graphics" in this chapter. See also "To Add Page Numbers Automatically" in this chapter. • To remove all master page elements from a document page, choose Use Master from the Special menu to turn off the master page for the current page. The check next to Use Master disappears when it is turned off.

File Edit Font Style Format Text Special Fill Lines

Design Inc, Vol. 1, No. 3 Right Master

• To remove some master page elements from a document page, choose Use Master from the Special menu to turn off the master page for that page. Then copy the elements you want from the master page and paste them on the document page.

Pen

1. Click one of the master page icons.

PESIGNOING

2. Enter text, pictures, and graphic objects that are to appear on every right or left page.

These appear on all odd-numbered pages.

62/GO!



To add page numbers automatically

You can use the master pages to number the pages of your document automatically.

You can start with page 1 or any other number.

1 Click the icon for the right master page.

2 Create a text block where you want the number to appear and select an insertion point. See "Working With Text" in this chapter.

3 Hold down the Command, Option, and Shift keys, and type the number 3.

Two number signs (##) appear in the text block. These show that automatic page numbering is in effect, and page numbers will appear in the same position on all oddnumbered pages in the type, style, and size you choose.

4 Repeat for the left master page to number all evennumbered pages automatically. • To change the starting page number, choose Preferences from the Special menu, type the starting number you want in the dialog box and click OK.

CAUTION! If the

starting page number is not 1, the page numbers in the page scroll bar do not match the page numbers on the screen. When you delete pages, refer to the pages in the page scroll bar.

1. Click the icon for the right master page.



a text block for the page number on the master page. 3. Hold down the

2. Create

down the Command, Option, and Shift keys, and press 3.

Page numbers are entered automatically in this position on every corresponding page.

4. Repeat for the left master page.

Working With Objects



hen you create a page in Ready,Set,Go! you work with objects. There are three kinds of objects: text blocks, picture blocks, and graphic objects.

A text block is an area where you enter text. When you are working in a text block, Ready,Set,Go! becomes a powerful word processing system with capabilities for formatting text, hyphenating, searching and replacing, and checking spelling.

A picture block is an area where you enter pictures you have created in Macintosh graphics or scanning applications.

A graphic object may be one of many shapes: rectangles, squares, rectangles with rounded corners, ovals, circles, and vertical, horizontal, or diagonal lines.

When you work with objects, you can work with an individual object or several objects at once.

The Object

You create an object by selecting a tool from the tool bar and drawing. Once you create it, you can move it on the page, move it or copy it to another page, make it larger or smaller, or remove it from the document entirely. You can lock its size and position. You can also make duplicate copies and automatically space them across the page to create forms or complex diagrams, for example.

If the grid is active when you draw an object, it snaps to fit the grid. Its outside borders enclose one or more of the grid rectangles. This Snap To feature makes it easy to align objects exactly when the grid is active.

Sometimes, though, you need to position objects precisely without aligning them to a grid rectangle. In these cases, you can specify the size and position of the object, using one of the three units of measure available in Ready,Set,Go!

A Group of Objects

Often you want to work with a group of objects rather than a single object. For example, you may want to copy an entire page to another document. Or you may want to copy a masthead composed of several objects from an old issue of a newsletter.

With Ready,Set,Go! you can select several objects at once. Then you can work with the selected group in many of the same ways as you work with a single object—moving, copying, duplicating, and removing it as necessary. You can also lock a group of objects in place.

You can change the arrangement of a group of objects. You can align their tops, bottoms, or sides, or center them horizontally or vertically. You can also stack them so they overlap, and then rearrange their order in the stack by sending the object on top behind the stack or bringing the one on the bottom of the stack in front.

W 0 R K N G w т н 0 В JE С S т

The Object

To create an object

You can create three kinds of objects on a page: a text block, a picture block, and a graphic object.

You create these objects with tools from the tool bar.

• To create a text *block*, select the text tool, position the pointer on the page. and drag to draw the block.

See "To Create a Text Block" in this chapter.

• To create a picture block, select the picture tool, position the pointer on the page, and drag to draw the block.

See "To Create a Picture Block" in this chapter.

• To create a graphic object, select one of the shape tools, position the pointer on the page, and drag to draw the shape.

See "To Draw a Graphic Object" in this chapter.

As you drag to draw an object, a dotted rectangle or line shows its size and position.

> Select the text tool and drag to draw a text block.

When you release the mouse button, the object appears.

Handles show that the object is selected. If you continue to create the same kind of object, all stay selected until you choose a new tool.

If the grid is active, the object snaps to fit one or more of the

rectangles in the grid. If you change the grid, the object keeps its original size and position.

 To show or hide text and picture block outlines, choose Preferences from the Special menu, click Show Block Outlines. and click OK. An X indicates that Show Block Outlines is selected.

 \ominus

Select one of the shape tools and drag to draw a graphic object.



Select the picture tool and drag to draw a picture block.

> Empty picture blocks have a solid border with a large X inside.

Text blocks have dotted lines for borders.

Graphic objects have borders in the pen pattern and line size you select.



To select an object

When you first create an object, it is selected. You can also select an object as you work with the object pointer. You do this when you want to move or copy the object, change its size, remove it from the document, or lock or unlock it. **1** Select the object pointer from the tool bar by clicking it.

2 Point to the object you want to select and click.

To select a line, position the tip of the pointer exactly on the line and click. If you are working on one of the pages of the document, you cannot select an object that you created on a master page. See "To Set Up Master Pages" in this chapter. See "To Select a Group of Objects" in this chapter if you want to select more than one object.

• *To deselect an object,* click anywhere on a blank area of the page with the object pointer or click another object.



1. Select the object pointer.

2. Click the object.

THE OBJECT/67

W RK N 0 G W H 0 В JE C Т S Т

The Object

To specify an object's size and position

After you create an object, you can specify its size and position with greater precision than you might achieve when drawing with one of the tools in the tool bar.

1 Select the object whose size and position you want to specify.

2 Choose Specifications from the Edit menu.

A dialog box shows the current position and size of the selected object, using the units of measure you selected with the Preferences command. A different dialog box appears for text blocks, picture blocks, and graphic objects. **3** For the Start Across position, type the distance from the left edge of the page to the object. For the Start Down position, type the distance from the top of the page to the object.

Any number you type replaces the selected number. You can use the Tab key to select the next number.

4 Type the width and depth of the object.

5 Click OK.

The object appears in its new position and size. It is not affected by the grid.

• To specify the positions and sizes of objects in a group, select the group and choose Specifications. A dialog box appears for each of the selected objects in the group. Click OK or Cancel to go to the next dialog box.



To move an object on a page

You can quickly move an object on the page.

1 Select the object pointer from the tool bar.

2 Position the pointer in the object and drag the object to the new position.

As you drag, a dotted outline shows the size and position of the object. If you move the pointer past the window border while dragging, the page scrolls in that direction.

Objects you move do not snap to the grid the way they do when you create them or change their size. To position objects with precision, see "To Specify an Object's Size and Position" in this chapter. If you drag a handle by mistake, the object changes size. If this happens, choose Undo from the Edit menu before you do anything else.

You can also specify an object's position with the Specifications command.

CAUTION! If you drag an object outside the page area, you may lose it. To recover it, select the object pointer, choose Select All from the Edit menu, hold down the Shift key, and drag the object pointer from the top left corner to the bottom right corner of the page to deselect all outside objects. Then choose Specifications from the Edit menu. A dialog box appears for each object outside the page area and you can specify a new position.

R

1. Select the object pointer.

2. Position the pointer in the object and drag.



A dotted line shows the position and size of the object as you drag.

W 0 R K N G w П Т н 0 В J Ε С T S

The Object

To move or copy an object to another page

You can copy or move an object from one page of a document to another or from one Ready,Set,Go! document to another.

1 Select the object you want to copy or move.

2 Choose Copy from the Edit menu to copy the object. Or choose Cut from the Edit menu to move it.

A copy of the object is placed on the clipboard, replacing the last thing you copied or cut. If you choose Cut, the object is removed from the page.

You cannot cut a locked object. See "To Lock an Object" in this chapter.

3 Go to the page where you want to copy or move the object. Click the page number in the page scroll bar. If you want to place the object in a different document, open the document and go to the page.

4 Choose Paste from the Edit menu.

The object is pasted on the page in the same position it was in on the page you copied or moved it from. If you don't see it in the window, scroll to find it or change the view of the page. If you

still don't see it, change the Page Setup options to match those of the document you cut or copied the object from. Then drag it to a new position before you reset the Page Setup options.



To duplicate an object

You can make one or more duplicate copies of an object and position them at regular intervals on the page. Duplicating objects makes it easy to construct forms.

1 Select the object you want to duplicate.

2 Choose Duplicate from the Edit menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of copies and the distance you want between copies on the page.

3 Type the number of copies you want.

4 For Horizontal Offset, type the distance from the left side of the original object to the left side of the first copy.

If you want to align the objects vertically, type **0** for the horizontal offset.

5 For Vertical Offset, type the distance from the top of the original object to the top of the first copy.

If you want to align the objects horizontally, type 0 for the vertical offset.

6 Click OK.

The copies appear on the page in the positions you specified. The last copy is selected.



THE OBJECT/71

W R K Ν G 0 W П Т н 0 В J Ε C Т S

The Object

To change the size of an object

You can quickly change the size of an object.

1 Select the object you want to change.

- **2** Position the pointer on one of the handles.
- **3** Drag to make the object larger or smaller.

If you drag one of the corner handles, you change the size both horizontally and vertically. If you drag one of the top, bottom, or side handles, you change the size only horizontally or vertically.

As you drag, a dotted rectangle shows the size and position of the object. If you move the pointer past the window border while dragging, the page scrolls in that direction. If you accidentally drag the whole object, keep holding the mouse button down and drag the object back so the dotted outline is on top of the original border. If the grid is active, the object snaps to fit one or more of the rectangles in the grid. You can turn off the grid with the Snap To command in the Special menu.

For greater precision, you can specify the size of the object with the Specifications command. See "To Specify an Object's Size and Position" in this chapter. You cannot change the size of a locked object. See "To Lock an Object" in this chapter.



1. Select the object.

2. Point to a handle.

3. Drag to make the object larger or smaller.

Corner handles change the size in any direction.

Side handles change the horizontal size.

Top and bottom handles change the vertical size.



To remove an object

You can permanently remove an object from a document.

1 Select the object you want to remove.

2 Choose Clear from the Edit menu. Or press the Backspace key.

The object is removed.

If you want to store a copy of the object on the Clipboard, use the Cut command to remove it. If the object you're removing is a text block linked to other text blocks, see "To Remove Linked Blocks From a Chain" in this chapter.

You cannot remove a locked object. See "To Lock an Object" in this chapter. • To restore an object that you've removed, choose Undo from the Edit menu before you do anything else.

níc File Edit Style Format Text Special Fill Lines Pen 🗏 Design Inc, Vol. 1, No. 3 Page 1 📗 4 1 ĨL R mumu 1. Select dou choose logo contains several words, you have to work harder to eface? the object. mber that make itappear to be a sin-gle visual unit. selves com-You don'tneed to include basic mes-Letraset words like "Company," "Inc.," or "L tl." in the Syle oudy, with logo—unless, of course those words become an is and verticale world that expressive part of the logo. . (The "INC" in our masthead rproduct is a classic. history. A is an example.) ans serif A logo may be used in many sizes: lelvetica, from billboard to business card (#)Z Cut 36H 380 Copy Paste 10% Style Format Text Special Fill Lines Pen File Edit Font ŵ Select All Design Inc, Vol. 1, No. 3 Page 1 Duplicate... 4 Lock logo conta ins several words ou choose eface? /Unlock you have to work harder to Bring To Front make it appear to be a sinmber that Send Behind gle visual unit. se live s com-You don'tneed to include words like "Company," "Inc.," or "L tl." in the basic mes-Specifications... Syle Soudy, with logo—unless, of course, those words become an is and vertical staft hirow a expressive part of the logo. . (The "INC" in our masthead 2. Choose Clear. rpublict is a classic, Or press history. A ·is an example.) A logo may be used in many sizes: tans serif **Backspace.** lelvetica , from billboard to business card

THE OBJECT/73

W 0 R KI N G W Т н 0 В JE С T S

1. Select an object.

The Object

To lock an object

You can lock the size and position of objects.

1 Select the object you want to lock.

2 Choose Lock from the Edit menu.

When objects are locked, you cannot move them, change their size, or remove them from the page. You can copy and duplicate them. The copies are also locked. You can also move locked objects in front or in back of other objects.

You can change the text in a locked text block or the picture in a locked picture block. You can also change the border and fill patterns in locked graphic objects.

R

You can also lock objects with the Specifications command from the Edit menu.

 To unlock an object, select it and choose Unlock from the Edit menu. You can also unlock an object with the Specifications command.

> You cannot move a locked object, change its size, or remove it with the Cut or Clear command.

> > (#)Z

ЖЖ

38 C

28U

%A

%D

%M

2. Choose Lock.

Cut

Сорц

Paste

Clear

Select All

Duplicate...

Send Behind

F. F. I. G. N. Ϊġ. his had, ealy more. Th Θ (9500 the early tellor, a rightest abandoned hogether. They also sets unliken strukt aband of the thirdek estruct of the Trans amelian About the some time the floar florid foous v abankning perifs, pe families ware emgro /Unlock Bring To Front W25.663 volor Dali and of any are at the sussalists, painting fat-tipped per proly their by ty m to employs the ranks lavey restangulur slabs. Mony of these slab-park ete es esele in ind th Specifications... itsut be eren this en nd sut, by h h the eightreath reatwy hish strohus, and etch one type femiliar with alonel it alteration og enotisa sal wiler latters and more has atal swife bages, to spear. The cost Miner rype dimiting instal an Rolis fore with righted thirk and this tar forms, Moweve Ho when you lation a some hundling, such as 15 IJa 76272 00 the Old Hipte Bouilies. serigt Typefases, which in: use headwriting by ecating mest of the st re larignal only as Indi 47 BOL, 107 2

You can unlock a locked object with the Unlock command.

74/GO!

A Group of Objects

To select a group of objects

You can select a group of objects. Then you can move, copy, duplicate, or lock them. You can also remove all of them.

- **1** Select the object pointer from the tool box by clicking it.
- **2** Position the pointer on the page.

3 Drag to draw a selection rectangle around the group.

Ready,Set,Go! selects all the objects in the rectangle or that touch its border.

Handles show that all the objects in the group are selected, though some handles may not be visible.

If you are working on one of the pages of the document, you cannot select an object that you created on a master page. See "To Set Up Master Pages" in this chapter.

• To select an additional object, hold down the Shift key and click the object. You can also hold down the Shift key and drag the object pointer to surround an additional group of objects with a dotted rectangle. When you release the mouse button, they are selected. • To deselect an object in a group of selected objects, hold down the Shift key and click the object.



Select the object pointer.



2. Position the pointer on the page.

3. Drag to draw a selection rectangle around the group.

w 0 R K Ν G W Т Н В П 0 JE С Т S

A Group of Objects

To stack objects

You can stack objects so they overlap completely or partially. You simply move them on top of one another.

When you stack objects, you can change the order in which they are stacked.

 Select the object you want to move.

2 Choose Bring To Front or Send Behind from the Edit menu.

If you choose Bring To Front, the selected object appears on top of any objects it overlaps.

If you choose Send Behind, the selected object moves behind the other objects in the stack.

nd its this

that a line Goudy, with surved sortic and vertic

class, to In the second the

whind he loge it a chasic sell-moted in history. A

ness modern suns smid hee, such as Beltertica,

If you select a group and choose Bring to Front or Send Behind, the entire group appears in front of or behind other objects.

• To find an object that has disappeared behind another object, select the object you can see and choose Send Behind.



2. Choose **Bring To Front or Send** Behind.

(0)2

ЖЖ

38C

ЖIJ

38 B

ЖD

38M

15 100 0 M Dwig bin fur Dur Climit Valore 2, Monher 3 When you not decigning a logie, adv yourself these quertheas: ntiphlauggesia praductor corpary that is formad-looking, pehaps on he looking eigt of technology. The speches on the armagements of ham etern en a loo humenaise with the ward, emphasing the sould of the word. You 2 gradol in Well, Seare-tirresyon nay-want to emphasize one chanch e over 2 nother. Sometimes 2 THE LOGIC OF Cut A logo, in 16 simplest Dan, is just the name of your company—conose of its paoluc is—spelled out in. Copy Dono the logo look good when it's small? or lorge? the sector may overpower, the sector is ally and dista Paste e viewez Sometimes h httochip of characters Clear an app istany type, of In firt, he type welopes to billions te s iterent bli typefice A fit to, some a printe d war oga. The typefit of a visua l finera Select All A appaopeiste Aseas fha 3ysis, fary just forms when it's under all in fit Duplicate... tt? Cha used area huge scale? hat the loss is a read idea atia lla case o so l'a Jio desi val fora to Onn II he reduced to le secognine asyone Le laço, voluseves it. conner, there's more to the char Lock onle ni undry a logo then the type fa te une merti? Loges work bestwhen the /Unlock it a single, shortwood. If a So how do you choose lago contring neve al wo **Bring To Front** the sight hypeflat of to bag to, sensenher that, typefaces tomaches comou have to weak handes to put rave to wask an and to anke it appears to be a sin-gle wind, wast. Was doe't the est to include wasde like "Company"," "Inc.," of "Lith, "In the lage-- unless, of course, Letraset nica te nome basic mesnumics to sorre banic ma-rage, Any Did Syle Optifiet film Bouldy, with its curved seein and vertical status, tells for would (and the compare suppodent behind for logo is a chanic, well-model in history. A many modera may could Specifications... ed abuow si expuessive part of he lage (The "INC" in our practi-Latrand in our marfind (slon most modern mas smif face, such as Melvetica, irportert. Nach characterie a sincle, shout So how do you choose line right hypeflat of To baylo, assessive that hypefaces Comoches comns new mly caute be a si dan'tare at to includ irate e Any D M. Swle ads like "Cer

Int.," ot "Ltl." in the ss, of cou

The "DIC" is our marbers. 1 in sources

a woorle b ve part of he los

The 'DIC

Latrand

76/GO!

To align objects

You can align a group of objects you select horizontally or vertically.

You can align them along their tops, their sides, or their centers.

1 Select the group of objects you want to align.

See "To Select a Group of Objects" in this chapter.

2 Choose Alignment from the Special menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the kind of alignment you want.

3 Click the options you want.

If you align objects along their tops, bottoms, or left or right sides, the objects move to align with the object farthest in the direction you choose. For example, if you align right sides, the

objects align with the right side of the object farthest to the right. If you align centers, the objects align along a vertical or horizontal center line.

4 Click OK.



A GROUP OF OBJECTS/77

Working With Text

ext can play many roles in a document. It can be the long paragraphs of a report that goes on for pages, neatly arranging facts and ideas for a reader. Or it might be a few, wellplanned paragraphs, short and to the point, that describe a product or service in a brochure for prospective customers. It might be a quick message, no more than a line or two, to give focus to a poster.

Because text can be all these things, Ready,Set,Go! is designed to handle it with flexibility, efficiency, and power. Ready,Set,Go! gives you complete word processing capabilities, with access to a variety of styles and formats. You can choose them as you work. Or you can set up stylesheets before you begin for fast and consistent formatting. Basic aids such as hyphenation options and spelling checking also save you time.

The Text Block

The text block is the basic element of the word processing system. You always enter text in a text block. The text block can fill a page or a column or be just big enough to fit a caption or even a page number. You never enter text in a document without first creating a text block for it. Once you create a text block, you can enter text directly by typing. Or you can enter the text of a document that you create with another application. You can select text in a text block to edit it, move it, copy it, replace it, or remove it. You can even overlap a text block with another text block, a picture block, or a graphic object and make the text run around the object.

A Chain of Blocks

Of course, your document may have articles that span several columns or pages. So you can link text blocks into a chain. The text in a chain flows continuously from one block to the next. If you add or remove text, all the text in the chain adjusts immediately, so you don't have to reenter text in each block individually.

You can add or remove blocks from a chain and copy blocks from one page to another. If you duplicate pages with linked blocks, you can automatically link the blocks on the new page to those on previous and following pages. See "To Add Blank or Duplicate Pages" in this chapter.

Style and Format

You can select text in a block or chain of linked blocks and then choose the font, style, and size you want. You can also change the text alignment, character spacing, word spacing, line spacing, and paragraph spacing. You can shift characters in a line up or down, a point at a time, if you want. You can choose different styles of paragraph indentation. You can make these choices one at a time, or you can set up all the type specifications with a single command before you begin to enter text. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter for the step-saving instructions.

Each character in a document carries its own format information. So if you insert text in an existing line of text, it has the same format as the preceding character, including invisible characters such as spaces and return characters. Formats for lines and paragraphs are determined by the first character in the line or paragraph.

Time-Savers

Ready,Set,Go! has several features to help save you time as you work. Perhaps the most important is the stylesheet. Stylesheets are sets of type specifications that you can choose as you work. For example, you can create a stylesheet for chapter titles. Then, whenever you type a chapter title, you just choose the stylesheet to format it. If you change the stylesheet, it automatically changes all the chapter titles.

You can also create glossaries for standard text—a few lines or many paragraphs—that you use over and over again. When you want to use this text in a document, you just choose it from a list of glossaries and Ready,Set,Go! automatically inserts it, already formatted, in your document.

Other time-savers are automatic hyphenation, with specifications that you can select, and spelling checking. You can also search a document for particular phrases and replace them automatically with other phrases or formats.

WORKING WITH TEXT

The Text Block

To create a text block

Before you can enter any text, you must create a text block.

1 Select the text tool from the tool bar by clicking it.

2 Position the pointer on the page in the window.

The pointer changes to a crossbar when you move it inside the window.

3 Drag the pointer to draw the text block.

As you drag, a dotted rectangle shows the size and position of the text block. When you release the mouse button, the dotted rectangle remains and the text block is selected. If you create more text blocks, they all stay selected until you select another tool. If the grid is active, the text block snaps to fit one or more rectangles in the grid.

You can change the size of a text block, move it, copy or duplicate it, lock it, or remove it. See "Working With Objects" in this chapter.

1. Select the text tool.



2. Position the pointer on the page.

3. Drag to draw the text block.

To enter text by typing

You can enter text directly in a text block by typing.

1 Select the insertion pointer from the tool box.

2 Click in the text block where you want to begin typing.

When you move the pointer into the window, it changes to an I-beam.

If you click in an empty text block, the insertion point appears at the upper left corner of the block. If you click in a text line, it appears where you click. If you click in the empty area of a text block with some text, the insertion point appears at the end of the text. **3** Type to enter text at the insertion point.

Before you type, you can choose the font, style, and size you want. You can also select text and change its type or format, replace it with new text, or remove it completely.

As you type, lines wrap automatically to the next line, so you press Return only at the end of a paragraph.

If you type more text than the block can hold, the overflow indicator appears in the lower right corner of the text block and the text is stored as overflow. You can change the size of the text block to display overflow text. You can also link the text block to another text block. See "To Link Text Blocks" and "To Add Text Blocks to a Chain" in this chapter.

I

1. Select the insertion pointer.

-Old Style Old Style type has its roots in the earliest days of printing, when the first type -Nocks mimicked fifteenthcentwy

2. Click in the text block.

A blinking vertical bar marks the insertion point.

3. Type the text.

You can choose fonts, styles, and sizes before you begin, or change them after you type.

Old Style Old Style type has its roots in the earliest days of prining, when the first type Moets miniskel fifteentheneuwy handwritten letters. Beensee they were designed to look like the handwritten forms, they have the same thick and this stroker that a flat-tipped pen produces, with serifs that eure and taper to an angle.

In the eighteesth century, some type families with wiler letters and more horizontal serifs began to appear. The contrast jettween thick and thin strokes was greater than in the Oll Rivie families.

Modern Pfolera styles of type, Jeliave it or not, appeared first in the late 1700s. These fumilies had everything the Transitional families had, only more. The

> The overflow indicator means more text follows.

WORKING WITH TEXT

The Text Block

To get text from another document

You can get text from documents you create with MacWrite 4.5, Microsoft Word 1.05 or 3.0, or WriteNow!, or from a text-only (ASCII) document.

1 Select the insertion pointer from the tool bar.

2 Select an insertion point in the text block where you want to enter text.

See "To Enter Text by Typing" in this chapter.

3 Choose Get Text from the File menu.

A dialog box lists the documents that are available on the current disk. If you are using the hierarchical file system, it also lists folders. You can open the folders to view additional folders and their documents. You can click the Eject or Drive button to go to another disk.

4 Select the document you want and click Open. Or just doubleclick the name.

The document you open is inserted at the insertion point. If it is a text-only document, it is entered with the formats of the insertion point. If it is a document from a compatible word processing application, it keeps the font, style, size, line spacing, paragraph indentation, tabs, and other formats, depending on the application.

If the document is longer than the text block or chain of linked blocks, it is stored as overflow text. You can change the size of the text block or link the block to another one to display the overflow text. See "A Chain of Blocks" in this chapter.



To select text

When you want to change text or remove it, you must first select it. Selected text is highlighted, with white characters on a black background (unless you select White Type).

• To select text in a text block, place the insertion pointer at the beginning of the text and drag to the end of it.

You can drag down the page to select more than one line.

If you find it difficult to select an insertion point at the beginning of a line, place the insertion pointer in the middle of the first character and click.

• To select one word quickly, double-click anywhere in the word. Hold down the Command key while you double-click a word to select just the word, not any space character that follows it. Double-click and drag to select as many entire words as you want.

See "Shortcuts" in Chapter 4 for other ways to select text.

• To make an extended selection in a text block or linked blocks, click to select the insertion point at the beginning of the selection. Then place the pointer at the end of the selection, hold down the Shift key, and click.

You can scroll to the end of the selection on the same page or another page—before you hold down the Shift key and click. You can also drag directly from one linked text block to another on the same or facing page to select all the text in between.

• To select all the text in a text block or linked blocks, select an insertion point

THE LOGIC OF LOGOS

A logo, in its simplast form, is just the name of yow company—or oan of its product — spelled out in type. Not just any type, of course. In fast, tha typeface is what turns a printed wordinto a logo. The typeface gives the logo a visual form as well as a webal message, and it's this visual form that people recognize as yow unique logo, wherever it appears.

So how do you choose the right typeface? To hayn, remember that typefaces themselves communicate some hosis mesisge. Any Old Style typeface like Gowly, with its curved series and writical its curved series and writical strokes, tells the world that the sompany or product behind the logo is a classic well-rooted in history. anywhere in the block and choose Select All from the Edit menu.

• To select all the text in just one linked block, select an insertion point in the block, hold down the Option key, and choose Select All from the Edit menu.

 Select an insertion point and drag to select text.

• Select an insertion point and choose Select All from the Edit menu to select all the text in a block.

Edit	
Lannot Undo	362
Cut	96 H
Copy	36C
Paste	THE LOGIC OF
Clear	LOGOS
	Alogo, in its simplest
	form, is just the name of
Duplicate	yow company—or one of its products—spelled out in
Lack	Vpe. Not just any type, of
Unlock	course. In fact, the typeface
Bring To Front	as what twins a printed word
Sand Babind	rives the logo a ricual form
acno nenno	as well as a verbal message.
Specifications	and it's this visual form
opeonioariono	tour unique loco wherever
	a obbeat?
	So how do you choose the right typeface?

THE TEXT BLOCK/83

WORKING WITH TEXT

The Text Block

To copy part of a document

You can copy part of the text from a document that you create with Ready,Set,Go! or almost any other Macintosh application. You use the Clipboard or the Scrapbook. **1** Open the document with the text you want to copy.

If necessary, quit Ready,Set,Go!

Undo Typing

Cut

Paste

ЖZ

%8

36U

2 Select the text you want and choose Copy from the Edit menu to copy it to the Clipboard.

To copy several selections before quitting, use the Scrapbook. See your Macintosh owner's guide for details about the Scrapbook. **3** Open the Ready,Set,Go! document where you want to enter the text. If necessary, quit the other application.

1. Open the document with the text you want.

2. Select the text and choose Copy.



3. Open the Ready,Set,Go! document. **4** Select an insertion point in the text block where you want to enter the text.

Ē

See "To Enter Text by Typing" in this chapter.

5 Choose Paste from the Edit menu.

If the text is from another Ready,Set,Go! document, it keeps all of its original formats. If it's from another application, the text uses the formats at the

ú

insertion point. See "The Format Menu" in Chapter 4 for details about formats.

If you use the Scrapbook, open the Scrapbook and scroll to the text you want before you choose Copy. If you don't see

File Edit Font Style Format Text Special Fill Lines Pen

your selections in the Scrapbook, make sure the Scrapbook you are using is on the same startup disk as the one you used with the other application.

> 4. Select an insertion point in a text block.



THE TEXT BLOCK/85

WORKING WITH TEXT

The Text Block

To replace, move, or remove text

You can replace, move, or remove any selected text.

• To replace text, select the text you want to replace and type new text or choose Paste from the Edit menu to replace the selected text with the contents of the Clipboard.

• To move text to a new location, select the text you want to move and choose Cut from the Edit menu. The text is placed on the Clipboard replacing the last thing you cut or copied and you can paste it somewhere else in the document or in another document. • *To remove text*, select it and then choose Clear from the Edit menu or press the Backspace key. When you choose Clear or use the Backspace key, the text is not saved on the Clipboard.

• To restore text that you have removed, choose Undo from the Edit menu before you do anything else.

Symbols Symbols are marks without Symbols are marks without pany or product without ever spelling out its name. They are usually simple graphic forms, always full of impact. Their principle disadvantage is that it takes time and relatively many advertising dollars for the

symbol to become widely associated with the name of

the company or product .

Pictographs are informational marks, often public

symbols, such as no smok-

ing signs or the symbols that guide travelers in 'airports.

Pictographs

• Select text you want to replace and type new text or paste it from the clipboard.

Edit	
Undo	(#)2
Cut	÷3€ H
Сору	36 C
Paste	3CD
Clear	
Select All	96 A
Duplicate	(0)][]
Lock	
Unlock	
Bring To Front	
Send Behind	
Specifications	98.1

• Select text you want to move and choose Cut to place it on the Clipboard.

Edit	
Vado	(#)Z
Cut	96H
Copy	%C
Paste	36 D
Clear	
Select All	36 A
Duplicate	(0)[]
Lock	
Unlock	
Bring To Front	
Send Behind	
Specifications	36M

• Select text you want to remove and choose Clear.

86/GO!

To make text run around another object

You can make text run around any text block, picture block, graphic object, or group of objects.

1 Create the object you want the text to run around and move it into position on top of the text block. The object should remain selected.

If the object is a picture block, the text automatically runs around the block.

Text does not automatically run around text blocks, graphic objects, or groups of objects.

2 Choose Specifications from the Edit menu.

A dialog box displays the specifications for the selected object.

If you have selected a group of objects, a

different dialog box appears for each object.

3 For the Text Repel Distance, type the distance you want between the object and the text.

If the selected object is a picture block, you can click Graphic to make the text

> A logo is a word or a combination of words in type. A logo is reabble, pronounceable, and fully identifies the comparty or product is represents. Logos ipell out the company or product name, and they guarantee immediate izeognition.

Logos

runaround adjust to the contours of the picture instead of the frame of the picture block.

4 Click Runaround if it is not selected.

5 Click OK.

The text flows around the object. If you move the object, the text adjusts automatically.

1. Create the object and move it on top of the text block. 2. Choose Specifications.

3. Type the repel distance.

4. Click Runaround.

• To prevent text runarounds in a text block, select the text block, choose Specifications from the Edit menu, and click Ignore Runarounds. Now text in this text block will never run around any object.

Undo	(#)Z
Cut	96 H
Copy	380
Paste	36 U
Clear	
Select All	%A
Duplicate	%D
Lock	
√Unlock	
Bring To Front	
Send Behind	
Specifications	. aem

picas.pts

picas.pts

picas.pts

picas.pts

picas.pts

percent

percent

Type: PICT

Locked

🛛 Runaround

Don't Print

0K

Ca

O Frame

Graphic

Edit

Picture	Block	Specifications	
Filor	umbo		

37.00

6.06

6.06

0.06

Start Across: 11.09

Start Down:

Width:

Depth:

Text Repel

Scale Down:

Scale Across: 100

Distance:

Text runs around picture blocks automatically. You must select Runaround for other types of objects.

You can click Graphic to adjust text to the contours of a picture.

5. Click OK.

THE TEXT BLOCK/87

W 0 R Ν G W н Т E X т

A Chain of Blocks

To link text blocks

When a single article spans several columns or pages, it's useful to link text blocks into a chain. Then the text flows from block to block and adjusts automatically to changes you make in any of the linked blocks.

You can link blocks before or after you enter text.

1 Select the linking tool from the tool bar.

2 Click in the text blocks in the order you want them linked.

As you click in the blocks, the linking tool flashes in the tool bar and the linked blocks blink.

You can use the page scroll bar to go to a new page and continue linking.

1. Select the

linking tool.

If the first block has overflow text, the text immediately flows into the linked blocks. If the blocks you link already have text, the overflow text is inserted after the existing text.

3 Double-click in the last block to end the chain.

Ready, Set, Go! automatically ends the chain if you select another tool.

You can find all the linked blocks in a chain by selecting some text and choosing Select All. Text in every linked block is selected.



To add text blocks to a chain

You can add text blocks in the middle or to the end of a chain of linked blocks. You can also add text blocks before the beginning of a chain.

1 Insert the new text blocks where you want them to appear.

You can draw new text blocks with the text tool, cut or copy text blocks and paste them into place, or duplicate existing text blocks on the same or facing page.

2 Select the linking tool from the tool bar.

3 Click in the text block in the existing chain that precedes the new text blocks you want to add.

4 Click in the new text blocks in the order you want to link them to the existing chain and double-click in the last block you want to add.

Use the page scroll bar to go to each page with a text block you want to add.

The text blocks are added to the chain after the existing linked block you clicked. • To add text blocks to the beginning of a chain, click in the first text block in the chain. Then hold down the Shift key while you click, in reverse order, in the text blocks you want to add to the front of the chain. Double-click in the new first block. • To add a new page with linked blocks, choose Insert Page(s) from the Special menu and select Duplicate Current Page and Global links. Overflow text flows automatically into the blocks on the new pages.



Insert new text blocks.



2. Select the linking tool.

3. Click in the inked block before the blocks you want to add.

 Click in the new blocks in order.

5. Double-click in the last new block.

WORKING WITH TEXT

A Chain of Blocks

To move or copy linked blocks

You can move or copy linked blocks from one page in the document to another. Then you must use the linking tool to relink them after you paste them.

1 Select the text blocks you want to move or copy.

2 Choose Cut or Copy from the Edit menu.

The blocks and their text are stored on the Clipboard but are no longer linked.

If you choose Cut, the blocks are removed and the remaining blocks in the chain are relinked. The original text is adjusted to fit the new chain.

3 Go to the page where you want to copy or move the blocks.

You can use the page scroll bar to go to a new page in the document, or you can open another document and go to a page in it. **4** Choose Paste from the Edit menu.

The blocks are pasted, with their text, in their original position, on the new page. If you want to link them, see "To Add Text Blocks to a Chain" in this chapter.


To remove linked blocks from a chain

You can remove linked text blocks from a chain. You can also unlink blocks without removing them.

• To remove a linked block, select it and choose Cut or Clear from the Edit menu. Or select it and press the Backspace key.

The text block itself is removed, but the text it contained is readjusted to fit the remaining blocks in the chain.

• To unlink a block without removing it. select the linking tool from the tool bar, hold down the Command key, and click in the block you want to unlink.

The text disappears from the unlinked block and flows into the next block in the chain.

 To restore a linked block that you have removed, choose Undo from the Edit menu before you do anything else.

Choose Cut or 100 **Clear to remove a** selected block. Davig **Or press** Ibis for Ou Chine Backspace. Vehone 2. Nonber 5 regard a probat or reme-pany that is formed-heading relations and the loading edge of traknolary. That trychose with annermant of theoretees and the constraints of the round of the versel. For complet, an situation the heri-tical galaxy for the wool-su-might he most appropriate it and the result for the wool-su-might he most appropriate and the second second second second the large of the second second second second second second second second second the large of the second second second second the large of the second seco When you are latiguing a lage, ark yourself thats (rastions) THE LOGIC OF a syn lol in itself. Somee symbol in Sire?. Home-times you may want to emphasize an educative vow casellar. Hensimme a closurbur may everyown the next visually and distant the rist very. Hensitisse the rela-tionalize of absenctors can even underste some of the metalog in the word or world that form the hops. Homedizer, they just form in memohils image to even what how you to A loge, in its simplest form, is just the name of your sompony—or one of its products—spelled out in Dono the logo look quad when R's annell? wr large? Logos on agress on ar-ding from larbeads and caveloper to billoads. Dest 2 remain reads he what 2 i robool to fit rmail resurce? On 2 be As products—sysible out in type. Hot just any type, of tevers. In let (1h type), of tevers. In let (1h type), or into a leyer. The type of gives the lage a virual form, 42 Well as a Withit Interange, ed. & th the virual form that people resegning as your unique leye, wherever it appear. Select the linking tool, hold down the a memorable image to assue that the logo is a good ideality device. . Of course, there's more to a logo them the typeface usel on a herge state? Command key, Cen R be reduced to Dent R De Personne une stord? Loges voit heft what they are a single, short word. If a loges seathing sector word, bader to you have to work hader to make it appear to be a sin-the single unit. and click in a So how do you choose the right typeface? To begin, marsher that typiface themselves con-maints come basis mer-tage. Any OU Style typicse like Gordy, with to surve a confit and revised, testice, stills the working the emmany are yould block to unlink it. gie visual unit. Tou lon't aast te incluie _etraset the company or product Johind the logo is a slassic, will vested in history. A mon modern sons serif face, ruh as Milwetice, might 101 EK. 1 Abde Dr De Vehone 7. Mondor 3 The text is adjusted in THE LOGICOF "R appears. the remaining blocks in So how do you chouse the right typeface? To begin, renember that typefaces themselves com-A loge, in its simplest form, is just the name of your som pany—or one of its products—spelled out in the chain when you remove or unlink a block. in a sized same statian a type. Not just any type, of course. In fast, the typeface is what turns a printed work. Stage, Any Old Style Typeface like Gonly, with

A CHAIN OF BLOCKS/91

Davig

its purvel series and

Style and Format

To change the font, style, or size of text

When you type text in a text block, it appears in the font, style, and size currently chosen at the insertion point. However, you can change the font, style, and size as you type. Or you can change the font, style, and size of any text selection.

1 Select an insertion point where you want to start typing in a new font, style, or size. Or select the text you want to change.

2 Choose the font you want from the Font menu.

3 Choose the style you want from the Style menu.

You can choose one style or a combination of styles. A check appears beside each style that you are using. If you choose Plain, all the other styles are canceled.

4 Choose the size you want from the Style menu.

If you choose Other, a dialog box prompts you for a size. You can specify any size from 1 to 255 points. Then click OK.

Sizes that appear in outline characters in the menu—those sizes installed in your System file—look better than other sizes when you print them on an ImageWriter. If you're using a LaserWriter, the font is scaled when you print to look good in any size you choose.

The Macintosh automatically creates, on screen, sizes of fonts not installed in your System file by scaling one that is. Sometimes these scaled fonts are almost illegible on screen especially in very small sizes. Choose Preferences and select Disable Font Scaling to make it easier to read and work with scaled fonts, but be sure to deselect Disable Font Scaling before you print with an ImageWriter. See the Preferences command in Chapter 4 for more information.

You can also change the font, style, size, and other formats with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.



1. Select an insertion point or text that you want to change.

	Font	
A logo, in its sim plest form, is us sim plest form, is just the name of your company—or one of its products—spelled out in type. Not just any type, of course. In fact, the typeface sive statums a printed word into a hogo. The typeface gives the logo a visual form as well as a werbal message, and it's this visual form that people recognize as your unjue logo, wherever it agrears. So how do you choose the right typeface? To begin, remember that typeface these them that typeface the some sage. Any OM Style typeface like Gouly, with its curved serifs and vertical strokes, talls the world that the company or product behind the logo is a classis, wull-orodet in history. A more modern sans serif face, such as Helvetica, might	Chicago Geneva Helvetica Monaco Style Plain Blaid Italic Underline Outling Shadlow Condense Extend Overstrike 9 Point 10 Point 14 Point 14 Point 14 Point 18 Point 000007eee	 2. Choose a font. 3. Choose one or more styles. 4. Choose a size. You can specify any size from 1 to 255 points if you choose Other from
Size: 72	points	el the Style

To align text

You can align your text with the right or left side of the text block. You can also center the text in a block or justify it.

1 Select the text you want to align.

Each line is aligned according to the alignment you specify for its first character. However, if you want to keep the same alignment as you edit, it's a good idea to select entire lines, paragraphs, or articles. **2** Choose the alignment you want from the Format menu.

The text you selected realigns.

1. Select the text.

/Left

Right

ellerionns etterform: are letter; that e wed to communicate a mpany or product name, iten in ableeviated form hey are ideal identity k: for corporation: with ng or difficult name: ey are thost and quickly regnizable, if not alway, unceshle. Like logo. ey have to compete with her text—on 5 page, 5 eksge, or 5 hillboard ymbols mbol: see mark: withou qe. They identify a com ny or product without ony or product without we spelling out its nome. hey are upbally simple tophic forms, always (all f impost. Their principle is dwartage is that it takes me and relatively many lverticing dollar; for the mbol to become widely oristed with the name of company or product Pictographs

Left aligns text at the left side of the text block

ograph: see inform

ad mark ;, often publi

Center Letterforms Letterforms are letters that Word Spaine used to communicate a Line Spac company or product name, Paragrap often in abbreviated form. They are ideal identity. marks for corporations with Paragrap long or difficult names-Left Inde they are shot and quickly Picht Inde Right Ind.pronounceable. Like logos, they have to compete with. other text-on a page, a Kern Letterspifor attention. Shift Up., Symbols Shift Dou Symbols are marks without type. They identify a com-Baseline pany or product without ever spelling out its name.

They are usully simple graphic forms, always full of impact. Their principle disalwanzage is that it takes. time and relatively many advertising dollars for the. symbol to become widely associated with the name of. the company or product.

Pictographs Pictographs are informational marks, often public

Justify spaces words evenly so each line aligns at the left and right sides of the text block.

Pietographs are informational marks, often public Right aligns text at the right side of

the text

block

2. Choose the alignment.

Letterforms

Letterforms are letters that.

are used to communicate a

company or product name,

often in abbreviated form.

marks for corporations with

long or difficult names -

they are short and quickly

recognizable, if not always.

pronounceable. Like logos,

they have to compete with.

other text -on a page, a package, or a billboard -.

Symbols are marks without

type. They identify a com-

ever spelling out its name.

They are usually simple graphic forms, always full.

of impact. Their principle

disadvantage is that it takes.

time and relatively many

advertising dollars for the.

symbol to become widely.

the company or product.

associated with the name of

pany or product without

for attention.

Sumbols

They are ideal identity

Letterforms Letterforms are letters that are used to communicate a company or product name, often in abbreviated form. They are ideal identity marks for corporations with long or difficult names they are short and quickly recognizable, if not always pronounceable. Like logos, they have to compete with other text -on a page, a package, or a billboardfor attention. Symbols Symbols are marks without type. They identify a company or product without ever spelling out its name They are usually simple graphic forms, always full of impact. Their principle disadvantage is that it takes time and relatively many advertising dollars for the symbol to become widely associated with the name of the company or product. Pictographs

Pictographs are informational marks, often public

Center centers the text in the text block.

Pictographs Pictographs tographs are informa- Pictographs are informa-

STYLE AND FORMAT/93

alignment at the insertion point.

menu marks the

A check in the Format

You can also align text with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.

Style and Format

To reduce space between characters

Sometimes the space between certain characters is noticeably too wide especially if the type size is large, as in titles. In traditional typesetting, this space is reduced by a method called "kerning."

With Ready,Set,Go! you can automatically kern certain pairs of characters if you use a LaserWriter screen font that contains a special table of pairs, such as *To* or *AV*.

In addition, you can specify the amount of space you want to remove between each pair of characters in text you select.

• To kern automatically, select the text you want to kern and choose Kern from the Format menu.

Ready,Set,Go! kerns each pair of characters that is included in a table stored with most LaserWriter screen fonts. If the pair is in the table, the character on the right moves to the left and any following lines of type adjust to fit.

Because the Macintosh screen allows kerning only in 1-point increments, kerning is effective only for larger type sizes, such as headlines.

• To specify the space to be removed between two characters, select the character on the right and choose Kern from the Format menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to remove. When you click OK, the character moves to the left.

• To remove space between each character in selected text, hold down the Option key and choose Kern from the Format menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to remove between each pair of characters in the selection. When you click OK, all of the characters move to the left and any following lines of type adjust to fit.

• To remove space manually between selected characters, hold down the Command key and press the Left Arrow key once for each point of space you want to remove.

• To restore kerned characters to their preset spacing, select the kerned text, hold down the Option key, and choose Kern from the Format menu. When the box appears, type 0 and click OK.



To add space between characters

You can add space between characters to achieve special design effects. This is called "letterspacing."

1 Select the text you want to letterspace.

2 Choose Letterspace from the Format menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the positive number of points you want to add between each character.

If the text has already been kerned or letterspaced different amounts, no number will appear in the dialog box.

3 Type the number of points you want to add.

4 Click OK.

Each selected character moves to the right, and the following lines adjust to fit.

If you type text after a letterspaced character, it uses the same letterspacing. Text that you paste is not affected.

• To restore letterspaced characters to their

1. Select the text.

18

3. Type the number of points.

2. Choose

Letterspace.

4. Click OK.

Letterspace:

normal spacing, select the letterspaced text and choose Letterspace from the Format menu. When the box appears, type 0 and click OK.

• To add space manually between selected characters, hold down the Command key and press the Right Arrow key once for each point of space you want to add.

left

Right

Center Justify

Word Spacing...

Line Spacing...

Left Indent... Right Indent...

Kern

Cancel

points

0K

Paragraph Spacing...

Paragraph Indent...



Kerning Then and Now

When all type was set in metal blocks, the space between letters was governed by the size of the block on which the type was cast. Sometimes the size of the block created awkward spacing between certain characters. To correct this problem, typesetters sawed notches in the type blocks to make them fit closer together. The part of the letter that extended beyond the notched edge was called a "kern."

Computers can make these adjustments with a lot less fuss. However, you may still want the manual control of specifying exactly how much space to remove between characters. Ready,Set,Go! gives you this control.

STYLE AND FORMAT/95

Style and Format

To shift characters up or down

You can shift characters up or down from the baseline the imaginary line on which the bottom of most uppercase letters rests. This is useful for raised footnote references and other symbols as well as special design effects.

1 Select the text you want to shift.

2 Choose Shift Up or Shift Down from the Format menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want the text to shift. If a number other than 0 appears in the box, the text has already been shifted by the number of points indicated.

If no number appears, the text has been shifted different amounts. **3** Type the number of points you want the text to shift.

4 Click OK.

The selected characters shift up or down. If you are using automatic line spacing, the space between lines adjusts if necessary. To keep the line spacing the same,

1. Select the text.

try changing the shifted text to a smaller font size or specify the line spacing for that line. See "To Change the Space Between Lines" and "To Add Space Between Paragraphs" in this chapter. • To use the arrow keys to shift selected text, hold down the Command key and press the Up Arrow or Down Arrow key once for each point of space you want the text to shift.

• To shift text back to the baseline, select the shifted text and choose Baseline from the Format menu.

You can shift char- acters up or down from the baseline.	Format ✓Left Right Center Justify	 Choose Shift Up or Shift Down. Tupe the number of
	Word Spacing Line Spacing Paragraph Spacing	points.
	Paragraph Indent Left Indent Right Indent	Shift Up: 4 _ points
	Kern Letterspace	
	Shift Up Shift Down √Baseline	4. Click OK
		You can shift cha acters ^{up} or dow from the baseline

96/GO!

To change the space between words

Ready,Set,Go! automatically sets the space between words. You can change the word spacing to increase or reduce space between words.

1 Select an insertion point or some text.

2 Choose Word Spacing from the Text menu.

A dialog box prompts you for a percentage of normal word spacing. The preset word spacing is 100 percent. **3** Type a new percentage for the word spacing.

For example, if you want twice as much space between words, type 200. If you want half as much space, type 50.

4 Click OK.

Ready,Set,Go! now uses the word spacing you chose. You can also change word spacing with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.

1. Select text or an insertion point.

mbols are marks withou pe. They identify a 2. Choose Word /Left Right mpany or product Spacing. hour ever spelling out Center nome. They are usually Justify mple grophic forms, 3. Type a percentage of the preset full of import. The iple diradvantage is word spacing. it takes time and Line Spacing... ively many advertising Paragraph Spacing... lars for the symbol to ome widely accorded h the name of the Paragraph Indent... Left Indent... Right Indent... percent Word Spacing: 200 Cancel Kern 0K Letterspace... Shift IIn ... Shift Down... /Baseline 4. Click OK. The preset word spacing is 100 Symbols are marks percent. without type. They identify a company or product without ever spelling out its name. They are usually simple graphic forms, always full of impact. Their principle disadvantage is that it takes time and relatively many advertising dollars for the symbol to become widely. associated with the name of the company or product

STYLE AND FORMAT/97

Style and Format

To change the space between lines

Ready, Set, Go! automatically adjusts the space between lines to fit the font size you are using. However, you can specify the line spacing you want-to increase the space between text and headings, for example, or to keep the same space between lines with different type sizes. Ready, Set, Go! measures the space between lines and paragraphs from the baseline of the line above to the baseline of the line below.

1 Select the lines whose spacing you want to change. Or select an insertion point. You can select the first character or the entire line. For ease of editing, however, it's a good idea to select the entire line.

2 Choose Line Spacing from the Format menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points between lines. **3** Type the number of points you want between lines.

4 Click OK.

The space is adjusted between each selected line and the line above it. You can also change line spacing with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.

• To return to automatic line spacing, select the text and choose Line Spacing from the Format menu. When the dialog box appears, type Auto and click OK.

Select the lines.

LOGOS LETTERFORMS, SYMBOLS, AND PICTOGRAPHS: SOME DEFINITIONS Logs, symbols, Utilify Logs, symbols, Logs, symbo	2. Choose Line Spacing.
are all identity Word Spacin marks-graphic devices for communicating product or corporate identity. Paragraph S However, each one is	ng Line Spacing: 16 points spacing OK Cancel
differenzi, with its own strengths and weaknesses. Paragraph I Here's a summary. Left Indent Right Inden	andent t 3. Type the number of points
Kern Letterspace Shift Up Shift Down. Abaseline	4. Click OK.
	LOGOS, LETTERFORMS, SYMBOLS, AND PICTOGRAPHS: SOME DEFINITIONS Logor, symbols, hetterforms, and pictographs are all identity marks - graphic drifters for



To add space between paragraphs

Ready,Set,Go! normally uses the same space between paragraphs as it uses between lines in the paragraphs. You can add more space between paragraphs if you want.

1 Select the text you want to change. Or select an insertion point.

You can select the first character of a paragraph, the first line, an entire paragraph, or several paragraphs. For ease of editing, however, it's a good idea to select at least an entire paragraph. **2** Choose Paragraph Spacing from the Format menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to add to the current spacing above the selected paragraph.

3 Type the number of points you want to add.

4 Click OK.

The space above each selected paragraph is adjusted. If you selected an insertion point, Ready,Set,Go! uses the new paragraph spacing for any paragraphs you type after the insertion point. You can also change the paragraph spacing with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.

• To return to normal paragraph spacing, select the text or an insertion point, choose Paragraph Spacing from the Format menu, type 0, and click OK.

1. Select text or an insertion point.

VM Style typefore lake by, with its curved and vertical strokes, tab vertical strokes, via tab vertical strokes, tab vertical strokes, via tab vertic	2. Choose Paragraph Spacing.
Incase Provention, Surgests a product or Surgests a product or Surgests a product or Surgests and Surgest Line Spacing Paragraph Spacing.	Paragraph Spacing: OK Cancel
nne word, sizing the word, Paragraph Indent Left Indent Right Indent	3. Type the number of points.
Kern Letterspace Shift Up Shift Down Zaseline	4. Click OK.
	Any Old Style typeface like Gouly, with its enved serifs and vertical strokes, tells the world that the company behind the logo is a classic.
	A more modern sans serif face, such as Helvetica, might suggest a product or company that is forward- looking.
	The typeface or the arrange- ment of characters can also harmonize with the word,

STYLE AND FORMAT/99

Style and Format

To indent paragraphs

You can indent the first line of a paragraph or all lines except the first line called a "hanging indent." You can also indent any line from the right or a combination of any of these indentation styles.

1 Select the text you want to indent.

You can select just the first character of a line, a line, a paragraph, or an entire text block or chain of linked blocks. It is usually best to select at least an entire paragraph, so if you add or remove text later, your indents will not accidentally change.

2 Choose an indent command from the Format menu.

Paragraph Indent indents the first line of each selected paragraph. Left Indent indents all the lines except the first line of each selected paragraph.

Right Indent indents all the lines from the right side of the text block.

When you choose one of these commands, a dialog box prompts you for the amount of indentation you want. **3** Type the number of inches, centimeters, or picas and points you want the selected lines to indent.

4 Click OK.

The selected lines are indented.

You can also set up indentations with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter. • To remove an indentation, select the indented lines and choose the appropriate indent command from the Format menu. When the dialog box appears, type 0 and click OK.

1. Select the text you want to indent.

Any Oil Style typefare like Souly, with its curved ben's and vertical strokes, ells the world that the company behind the logo is e-lesse. A more modern sans serif face, such as Helvetica, might suggest a product or company that is forward-	Format VLeft Right Center Justify Word Spacing Line Spacing	 Choose an ir command. Type the am of indentation. 	ndent nount
looking. The typeface or the arrange- ment of characters can also harmonize with the word, emphasizing the sound of the word.	Paragraph Indent Left Indent Right Indent	Left Indent: 1.03	picas.pts OK Cancel
Left Indent indents all but the first line	Letterspace Shift Up Shift Down ✓Baseline	Any Old Biyle typeface like Goudy, with its surved serifs and vertical strokes, tells the world that the eon pany behind the logo is a classic.	4. Click OK
in the selected text.		face, such as Helvetica, might suggest a product or company that is for- ward-hooking. The typeface or the arrangement of characters (an also harmonize with	3

To set up type specifications

You can set all the type specifications at once, including font, style, size, alignment, tabs, indentation, word spacing, line spacing, paragraph spacing, and hyphenation.

1 Select an insertion point in a text block. Or select text.

When you select an insertion point, Ready,Set,Go! uses the type specifications you set for any text that you type after the insertion point.

2 Choose Type Specs from the Text menu.

A window displays the type and format options of the selected text or insertion point.

3 Select the options you want.

You can click to select the options for font, style, size, alignment, and hyphenation specifications. Type the indents you want and the word, line, and paragraph spacing. Click Set Tabs to display the Tabs window. See "To Set Tab Stops" in this chapter for details about using this window. Select the Tabs option to use the tab stops you set.

You can also choose to select no option for one or more of the type or formatting specifications. Then selected text will keep its current specifications for those formats.

4 Click Apply to view your specifications without closing the window. Or click OK.

Ready,Set,Go! uses these type specs for the selected text or for any text you type after the insertion point. You can change any of the specifications by choosing the Type Specs command again and choosing new options. You can also change individual style and format options as described earlier in this chapter.

Find...

Tabs...

Styles...

CI

Sι

Ac

Remove Styles

Chicago

Helvetica

Monaco

Times

Q

10

11

Other:

Hyph:

🖂 On

0110 []

12

Find Next

Replace...

Replace Next

Hyphenation On

Hyphenation Off

Hyphenation Specs...

36F

38R

%T

38 H

🛛 Plain

Bold

Italic

Underline

Outline

Shadow

Extend

Condense

Overstrike

You can create stylesheets for several different sets of type specifications and apply them throughout your document. See "To Create a Stylesheet" in this chapter.



1. Select the

2. Choose Type Specs from the Text menu.

3. Select options.

4. Click Apply or click OK.

☆⊠Left □ Right

🗌 Center 🗌 Justify

🛛 Tabs 🛛 Set Tabs...

Right 0.0000

Word 100

0.0000

0.0000

Auto

01

Can

App

inche

inche

inche

perce

point

point

Type Specifications

Indents:

Spacing:

Para

Left

Line

Para 0

STYLE AND FORMAT/101

W R 0 K Π N G W Т Π н Т Ε х Т

Style and Format

To set tab stops

You can set up to 10 tab stops for any text vou select. You can define a text measure: the length of the text line after a tab. You can also choose right, left, centered. justified, or decimal alignment of text within that measure. You can also use a character as a leader to a tab stop.

If no tab stops are set, an 8-point space is inserted automatically at the insertion point when you press Tab.

1 Select the text or insertion point where you want to set tabs.

Tab stops apply to any text you type after the insertion point.

2 Choose Tabs from the Text menu. A window displays a ruler for setting the tab stops. The ruler measures from the left edge of the current text

block in the units you choose with the Preferences command. You can scroll to show more of the ruler.

3 Click in the ruler where you want to set a tab stop.

Old Style Transitional Modern

Palatino Optima

mbo Century Melior

Find.

A CLASSIFICATION OF TYPE

38K

38L

Two arrows appear. The large arrow marks the tab stop. The small arrow marks the end of the text measure. If the measure is 0, the end of the measure is the end of the text block.

The precise tab position and width of the measure are shown above the ruler.

An icon to the left of the arrows indicates the alignment.

4 Click OK.

The tabs are set. Press the Tab key to indent the text. You can also set tabs with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.

1. Select text or an insertion point.



Find Next Replace	Tabs				
Replace Next Hyphenation On	Clear All	Indent: 21.00 Measure:	Decimal: Leader:	OK	
Hyphenation Off Hyphenation Specs	opecani	Measurements in	picas.pts.	Cancel	
Tabs Type Specs		6 9 <u>12</u> <u>15</u>	↓ 18, 21, 24, 18, 21, 24,	271	
Styles Remove Styles Glossaries	жн жG		3. Click i to set a t	n the ruler	

4. Click OK.

When you press the Tab key, all of the text to the right of the insertion point moves to the next tab stop.

Suggest Spelling... %J

Check Spelling

Add Word

A CL	ASSIFICATION OF TYP	PE
Old Style	Transitional	Modern
Sembo	Century	Melior
Saramond	Palatino	Optima
Soudy	Trump	Times

• To set the text measure after a tab, select an insertion point, choose Tabs, and set the tab stop. Then drag the smaller arrow to the right to set the text measure and click OK.

• To change the alignment at a tab. select the text, choose Tabs, and click the alignment icon. The icon changes each time you click to indicate left, right, centered, justified, or decimal alignment. If you select decimal alignment, the characters you type at the tab stop align to the right until you type a decimal point and then align on the decimal point. Then click OK.

• To specify a leader character to a tab stop, select the text, choose Tabs, click the tab stop, click Specs, type the character for the leader character, click OK, and click OK again. The character fills the space between the text and the tab stop.

• To specify tab stops precisely, select the text, choose tabs, click the tab stop to select it, and click Specs. When the dialog box appears, type the position of the tab stop, the width of the measure, and the leader character, click OK, and then click OK again.

• To change a tab stop, select the text, choose Tabs, click the tab stop you want to change, and drag the appropriate arrow to the new position. Then click OK. • To remove a tab stop, select the text, choose Tabs, click the tab stop you want to remove, and drag it below the ruler. Then click OK.

• To remove all tab stops, select the text, choose Tabs, click Clear All, and click OK.

Tabs Clear All Indent: 12.00 Decimal: 0K To specify tab Measure: 3.00 Leader: Specs... stops precisely, Cancel Measurements in picas.pts. click Specs. Tab Specifications To set the To set 12.00 Indent: Leader: alignment. the text Measure: 3.00 click the measure, alignment drag the Measurements in icon. small arrow **NK** Cancel picas.pts. to the right. • To specify a leader character, type the character in the Specs dialog box. Left Right Decimal alignment alignment Centered Justified alignment

STYLE AND FORMAT/103

Time-Savers

To find text

You can search for characters in a text block or chain. You can also search for text in any font, style, size, or combination of these.

1 Select an insertion point where you want to begin the search. Or select the text you want to find.

You can search for up to 255 characters. The search begins after the current insertion point or selected text and ends at the end of the block or chain, whichever you choose. **2** Choose Find from the Text menu.

A window prompts you for the text you want to find and the search options you want to use.

If you select text before you choose Find, the selected text appears in the Find box.

3 Type the text you want to find.

If you want to match uppercase and lowercase characters, type the characters exactly and click Casesensitive.

If you selected text, you can edit it in the box. 4 Click Block or Chain.

Ready,Set,Go! searches the part of the document you choose.

5 Click OK.

The Find window closes, and the next occurrence of the search text is highlighted in the document. You can type to change it if you want.

• To search for a font, style, or size, hold down the Option key when you choose Find. A new window lists the font, style, and size options. Choose the options you want. When you click OK, Ready,Set,Go! finds the text in the font, style, size, or combination of these you specified. Leave the Find box blank to find the next occurrence of a font, style, or size of type, regardless of the text.

• To quickly find the next occurrence of text, choose Find Next. Ready,Set,Go! finds the selected text or type using the last search options you selected.

in their simplest rm, we just the name of our company—or oue of sproducts—spelled out in rge. Not just any type, of warse. In fact, the typeface what truns a printed word to a logo. The typeface two the logo a visual form well as a verbal message, al is't this visual form well as a verbal message. al is't this visual form at people necessite as our unique logo, wherever appears.	Cor the text yo Text Find Find Next %F Replace Replace Next %R ✓Hyphenation On Hyphenation Specs	u want to find 2. Choose Fi	nd.		
io how do you choose he right typeface? o begin, mmember that grefaces than stive som- valuitet some basis met- age. Any Old Style greface like Goudy, with s curvels suifs and writed trokes, thill the world that he somyany or product ehind the logo is a classic. Mitrooted in history. A	Tabs %T Type Specs %Y Styles %H Remove Styles Glossaries %G Check Spel Suggest Sp Add Word	3. Type or ed	lit the text.	4. Click Block or Chain.	
nore modern sans serif (ace, such as Helvetica, might	🗌 Case-sensi () Block () Ct	tive hain	OK Cancel	5. Click OK.	
			Find: Logos Plain 🛛 Bold 🗌 It Shadow 🗋 Conder Chicago Geneva Helvetica Monaco	Find Talic Underline Outline Size: Inse Extend Overstrike 10 Concel Case-sensitive Cancel]

Hold down the Option key when you choose Find to specify the font, style, and size of text you want to find.

Time-Savers

To replace text

You can search for text and automatically replace it with other text. You can replace the next occurrence of the text. Or you can replace it everywhere it occurs in a block, a chain, or the entire document. You can also search for and change a font, style, or size of type regardless of text, or search for and change the font, style, or size of specific text.

1 Select an insertion point where you want to begin the search. Or select the text you want to find.

When replacing text throughout a document, you can begin the search anywhere in the document. To replace all occurrences in a block or chain, you must select an insertion point at the beginning of the text in the block or chain. **2** Choose Replace from the Text menu.

A window prompts you for the text you want to find, the text you want to change it to, and the search options you want.

3 Type the text you want to find.

THE LOGIC OF LOGOS

Find...

Tabs...

Styles...

Find Next

Replace Next

Type Specs...

Remove Stules

/Hyphenation On

Hyphenation Off

Hyphenation Specs...

Logos, in their simplest form, are just the name of Yow company-or one of its products -spelled out in type. Not just any type, of course. In fact, the typeface is what turns a printed word into a logo. The typeface gives the logo a visual form as well as a verbal message, and it's this visual form that people recognize as yow unique logo, wherever I APPENTS So how do you choose the right type face? To begin remember that typefaces themselves communicate some basic message. Any Old Style typeface like Goudy, with its curved serifs and vertical

its curved sends and vertical strokes, tells the world that the company or product behind the logo is a classic, ...well-rooted in history. A more modern sans serif face, .such as Helvetics, might If you want to match uppercase and lowercase characters, type the characters exactly and click Casesensitive.

4 Type the new text and click the search options you want.

Click Block, Chain, or Document to select the part of the document you want to

ЖF

%B

3CT

жY

ЖH

search. Click Once to replace the next occurrence of the text or All to replace all occurrences in the block, chain, or document.

5 Click OK.

The new text replaces the old text according to your instructions.

1. Select an insertion point or text you want to replace.

2. Choose Replace.

3. Type the text you want to replace.

4. Type the new text and click the Search options.

Glossaries.			Replace
Check Spell	Find:	type f	ace
Add Word	Change To:	typef	ace
	⊖ Block @ ⊖ Documer	Chain nt	Case-sensitive OK Cancel Cancel

5. Click OK.

106/GO!

• To replace the font, style, or size of text, hold down the Option key when you choose Replace. A new window lists the font, style, and size options for both the old text and the new text. Type the old and new text, choose the options

you want for each, and click OK. Ready,Set,Go! finds the text you specify and replaces it with the new text in the font,

style, size, or combination of these you specified. Leave the Find and Change To boxes blank to find and replace every occurrence of the font, style, or size of type you specify, regardless of text. • To quickly replace the next occurrence of text, choose Replace Next. Ready,Set,Go! uses the most recent specifications for replacing text or type.

Hold down the Option key when you choose Replace to specify the font, style, and size of the old and new text.

Rep	lace
Find: type face	
Note: State of the state o	nderline 🗋 Outline Size: xtend 🗋 Overstrike 10 Case-sensitive
Change Tc: typeface	Inderline Outline Size: stend Overstrike 10 Slock Once Chain All Cancel
Replaces all occurrences of the text in the block, chain, or document	Replaces the next occurrence of the text

TIME-SAVERS/107

Time-Savers

To create a stylesheet

You can create one or more stylesheets for a document. A stylesheet defines a set of type specifications. Once you create a stylesheet, you can use it to format text quickly and consistently. If you change a stylesheet, Ready, Set, Go! automatically changes all of the text you formatted with that stylesheet. You can quickly reformat your entire document in this way.

1 Select an insertion point. Or select text to use its specifications in the stylesheet.

2 Choose Styles from the Text menu.

A window displays a list of existing stylesheets, if any.

3 Click New.

A new window displays the options for type specifications.

4 Type a name for the stylesheet.

Ready,Set,Go! automatically names the stylesheet New Style. You can give it any name you want. **5** Select the options you want.

You can click to select the font, style, size, alignment, and hyphenation options. Type the indents you want and the word, line, and paragraph spacing. Click Set Tabs to display the Tabs window. See "To Set Tab Stops" in this chapter for details about using this window.

You can also choose to select no option for one or more of the type or formatting specifications. Then text you format with the stylesheet will retain its current specifications for those formats. See "To Use a Stylesheet" in this chapter for more information.

6 Click OK.

The new stylesheet appears selected in the list of stylesheets. 7 Click Done.

The stylesheet is stored with the current document, and you can use it to format selected text. See "To Use a Stylesheet" in this chapter.

• To assign a keyboard command to a stylesheet, set up the stylesheet as usual, but add a slash (/) and any single character at the end of the name. See "To Use a Stylesheet" in this chapter for details about using keyboard commands for stylesheets.



-

F

Γ

F

TIME-SAVERS/109

Time-Savers

To use a stylesheet

If you have created stylesheets for your document, you can use them as you enter text. Or you can format the text that you have already entered with a stylesheet.

1 Select the text that you want to format or select an insertion point.

2 Choose Styles from the Text menu.

A window lists the stylesheets for the current document.

3 Select the stylesheet you want to use.

You can use the scroll bar to bring more of the list into view.

4 Click Apply and then click Done.

The text you selected or the text you type after the insertion point is formatted with the type specifications defined in the stylesheet. You cannot change any formats you specified with the stylesheet with menu commands. • To change the style or format of text formatted with a stylesheet, select the text you want to change and choose Remove Styles from the Text menu. You can now use menu commands or another stylesheet to change the style and format of the selected text. The stylesheet remains unchanged.

• To use a keyboard command for a stylesheet, select the text, hold down the Command key, type H, and then type the character assigned to the stylesheet. See "To Create a Stylesheet" in this chapter to assign a keyboard command to a stylesheet.

• To import a stylesheet from another document, choose Styles from the Text menu and click Import. A dialog box lists the other Ready,Set,Go! documents on your disk. Double-click a document to import its stylesheets. When they appear in the list for the current document, click Done.



THE LOGIC OF LOGOS

-

F

A logo, in its simplest form, is just the name of your company—or one of its products—spelled out in type. Not just any type, of

Not just any type, of course. In fact, the typeface its what turns a printed word, into a logo. The typeface gives the logo a visual form, as well as a verbal message, and it's this visual form. that people recognize as your unique logo, wherever it appear.

So how do you choose the right typeface? To begin, mue her that typefaces themselves communicate some basis mersage. Any Ol Bryle typeface like Goudy, with its curved series and working the company or product behind the logo is a classis, well-rooted in history. A more moders and series face, such as Helvetics, might



Time-Savers

To modify a stylesheet

You can change the name or specifications of a stylesheet, and all the text you formatted with the stylesheet will be automatically changed throughout your document. You can replace the original or keep both the old version and the new. You can also delete a stylesheet from a document.

1 Choose Styles from the Text menu.

A window lists the stylesheets.

2 Select the stylesheet you want to change.

3 Click Modify.

A window displays the specifications for the selected stylesheet.

4 Change the name or specifications as appropriate and click OK.

If you changed the name, the new name appears in the list of stylesheets.

If you changed the specifications, all text in the document that

you formatted with that stylesheet will also be changed automatically.

If you select text formatted with a stylesheet and choose Remove Styles, its formats will not change if you modify the stylesheet you formatted it with.

5 Click Done.

• To create a new version of a stylesheet and save the old, choose Styles from the Text menu, select the stylesheet you want to use, and click Duplicate. The duplicate has the same name as the original, but .1 is added to the end of the name and any keyboard command character is removed. You can now modify the duplicate and give it a new name.

• To delete a stylesheet, choose Styles from the Text menu, select the stylesheet you want to delete, and click Delete. A dialog box asks you to confirm that you want to delete the stylesheet. Click OK to delete the stylesheet. Then click Done.

Text		
Find	1. Choose Styles.	
Find Next	%F	
Replace		
Replace Next	%R	
✓Hyphenation On Hyphenation Off Hyphenation Specs	S	
Type Specs Styles	96 Y 96 H	
Remove Styles	Stulos	2. Select the
bibssaries	styles	stylesheet you want
Check Spelling	Caption 🗘 New	to change
Suggest Spelling	Level 1 Head	to change.
Add Word	Level 2 Head	
	Apply	3. Click Modify.
	Import	
	Duplicate	Style Specifications
	Doloto	Style name:
	Delete	Level 1 Head
	Done	Chicago
		Geneva
		Helvetica
		9 Plain Indents:
		10 Bold Para 0.0000 inches
		11 XItalic Left 0.0000 inches
		12 V Underline Pight a appa
		Other: Outline night 0.0000 miches
		12 Spacing:
		Hyph: Word 100 percent
		Line 12 points
	Styles	Dupratrike Para o noints
	Caption 🗘	Nous
	Level 1 Head	Neu
	Level 2 Head	10dify
		Apply an entire to the name
		or options or both and
		mport then click OK.
		unlicata
		5. Click Done.
		Delete
	6	
		Done
	L	

Time-Savers

To create a glossary

A glossary is formatted text that you use over and over again. It may be a copyright notice, author biographies, or your corporate address, for example.

You can create a set of glossaries for your document or import glossaries from another document. See "To Use a Glossary" in this chapter for details about importing glossaries.

1 Type and format the text you want to save as a glossary and select it. Or select existing text.

2 Choose Glossaries from the Text menu.

A window lists the glossaries for the current document.

3 Click Define.

A dialog box prompts you for the name of the new glossary.

4 Type the name of the glossary and click OK.

The new glossary appears selected in the list. 5 Click Done.

You can now use the glossary anywhere in your document.

• To assign a keyboard command to a glossary, define the glossary as described, but add a slash (/) and any single character at the end of the name. See "To Use a Glossary" in this chapter for details about using keyboard commands to insert glossaries.

• To rename a glossary, choose Glossaries from the Text menu, select the glossary you want to rename, and click Rename. Type the new name in the dialog box and click OK. Then click Paste to use it or click Done.

• To delete a glossary, choose Glossaries from the Text menu, select the glossary you want to delete, and click Delete. A dialog box asks you to confirm that you want to delete the glossary. Click OK to delete it. Then click Done.



F

Time-Savers

To use a glossary

You can insert a glossary in any text block in your document.

- **1** Select an insertion point where you want to insert the glossary.
- •2 Choose Glossaries from the Text menu.

A window displays the names of glossaries in the current document.

- **3** Select the glossary you want and click Paste.
- 4 Click Done.

The text is inserted at the current insertion point in the font, style, size, and format that you used to create it. You can change the style and format with menu commands or stylesheets.

• To use a keyboard command to insert a glossary, select an insertion point, hold down the Command key, type G, and then type the character assigned to the glossary. See "To Create a Glossary" in this chapter to assign a keyboard command to a glossary.

• To import glossaries from another document, choose Glossaries from the Text menu and click Import. A dialog box lists the Ready,Set,Go! documents on your disk. Double-click a document to import its glossaries. The new glossaries appear in the list for the current document. You can

paste one at the insertion point or just click Done.

• To insert the current date or time, select an insertion point, choose Glossaries from the Text menu, select one of the preexisting glossaries for the date or time, click Paste, and then click Done.

1. Select an insertion point. Find... 2. Choose Glossaries. Find Next ₩F Replace... Replace Next 00.0 3. Select Glossaries Hyphenation On the glossary Short time/t Hyphenation Off and click Long time/T Define Hyphenation Specs. Short date/d Paste. Long date/D Rename... Tabs... Abbreviated date/a Type Specs... 4. Click Publisher's Note Paste Styles... Done. **Remove Styles** Import... Delete **Check Spelling** Suggest Spelling... Done Add Word Design Inc is a publication of Latrasat U

To stop automatic hyphenation

Ready,Set,Go! automatically hyphenates words as you type. If you change the size of a text block or edit the text, it automatically rehyphenates.

You can turn off automatic hyphenation completely or remove hyphenation from selected text. You can also keep together words that are separated by a space or hyphen.

To make a word a permanent exception to hyphenation, see "To Define an Exception to Hyphenation" in this chapter.

• To turn off hyphenation, select an insertion point and choose Hyphenation Off from the Text menu. The text you type from the insertion point on is not hyphenated.

You can also turn off automatic hyphenation with the Type Specs command. See "To Set Up Type Specifications" in this chapter.

• To remove hyphenation from existing text, select the text and choose Hyphenation Off from the Text menu.

Text that you insert with the Paste command keeps its hyphenation format. To ensure that a text block or chain uses the same format throughout, choose Select All from the Edit menu and then choose the hyphenation command you want.

• To keep two or more words together on the same line, put a nonbreaking space between them by holding down the Option key and typing the space.

A nonbreaking space may be wider than a

Ĩ

• To turn off hyphenation before you enter text, select an insertion point and choose Hyphenation Off from the Text menu.

normal space, and

difference in a printed document. To remove

a nonbreaking space,

select it and type a

normal space.

you can see the

Find... Find Next ₩F Replace... Replace Next **%**₿ /Huphenation On **Hyphenation Off** Hyphenation Specs... Tabs... ЖТ Type Specs... **SEY** Styles... жн **Remove Styles** Glossaries... ЖG ЖК **Check Spelling**

Suggest Spelling...

Picasso, as a founder of Id Illord the Cubist movement in art, laid many of the foundations of modern design by rejecting the idea. that a painting must represent three-dimensional space. The two-dimensional surface of the painting became one of his objects of interest, and the way that he and other Cubist artists organized that surface defined a set of design principles for the graphic arts. The cubists also used type as a strong element of the visual experience, opening the way for new treatments of type. Max Erast was one of the leading painters in the

• To turn off hyphenation for existing text, select the text and choose Hyphenation Off from the Text menu.

ЖJ

196

Time-Savers

To define an exception to hyphenation

If you do not want Ready,Set,Go! to hyphenate a particular word or if you want to hyphenate it differently, you can make it an exception by adding it to a list of exceptions.

1 Choose Hyphenation Specs from the Text menu.

A window displays the current list of exceptions, if any, and some general hyphenation specifications. It also displays a blank below the list where you enter exceptions.

2 Type the word you want to add to the list.

You can type only one word at a time. It can include letters and hyphens, but no other characters. Type the word without hyphens if you never want to hyphenate it. If you want to hyphenate it differently, type the word with hyphens where you want to allow them.

You can use any combination of uppercase and lowercase characters. Ready,Set,Go! ignores uppercase and lowercase when searching for exceptions.

3 Click Insert Word.

The word is added to the list alphabetically. You can scroll through the list of words or add another word.

4 Click Done.

The window closes and the words you added are stored in a file called Hyphenation Exceptions that is stored on your disk with the Ready,Set,Go! application. This list is used for all your Ready,Set,Go! documents. • To change hyphenation on a case-by-case basis, select the word and turn on automatic hyphenation. You can also hold down the Command key and type hyphens where they are appropriate in a word. The word is hyphenated where you

typed a Commandhyphen if it does not fit on the line.

• To remove a word from the list of exceptions, choose Hyphenation Specs from the Text menu, select the word you want to remove, click Delete Word(s), and then click Done.



Type hyphens where appropriate. Type the word without hyphens if you don't want to hyphenate it. 4. Click Done.

To change hyphenation specifications

You can change some of the specifications that Ready,Set,Go! uses when it hyphenates text automatically.

You can specify the minimum size of a word that can be hyphenated, the minimum number of characters before and after a hyphen, and the maximum number of consecutive lines that can be hyphenated. You can also prevent hyphenation of the last word of a paragraph or of a word that begins with a capital letter.

1 Choose Hyphenation Specs from the Text menu.

F

A window displays the list of hyphenation exceptions and several hyphenation specifications. **2** Type the specifications you want.

Find... Find Next

Tabs... Type Specs...

Styles...

Replace...

Replace Next

/Hyphenation On

Hyphenation Off

Remove Styles

Check Spelling

Suggest Spelling...

Glossaries...

Add Word

Hyphenation Specs

You can press the Tab key to move from one option to the next.

36F

ЖR

Exceptions:

Insert Word

Click Break Last Word Of Paragraph or Break Capitalized Words to select or deselect these options. 3 Click Done.

Ready,Set,Go! now uses your hyphenation rules when automatic hyphenation is on.

1. Choose Hyphenation Specs.

2. Type the specifications you want.

Hyphenation Specs

Minimum

Minimum

Minimum

Maximum

Consecutive Hyphens:

Break Last Word of Paragraph

Break Capitalized Words

Before:

After:

Word Size:

Preset hyphenation specifications.

Prevents ¹ hyphenation of the last word of a paragraph

Delete Word(s)

3. Click Done.

Done

Characters

Characters

Characters

Lines

w 0 R K Ν G W П Т н Т Ε X Т

Time-Savers

To check spelling

You can check spelling in a single text block or in a chain of blocks.

Ready, Set, Go! uses the RSG Dictionary and a supplemental User Dictionary to search for legitimate spellings. See "To Change the User Dictionary" in this chapter.

1 Select an insertion point where you want to begin the spelling check.

It begins after the insertion point or any selected text and ends at the end of the block or chain of linked blocks

2 Choose Check Spelling from the Text menu.

If you're checking a linked block and don't want to check the rest of the blocks in the chain, hold down the Option key while you

choose Check Spelling.

When a misspelled or unknown word is found, it is selected.

3 Correct the misspelling by typing the word again.

> THE LOGIC OF Logos, in their simplest

form, are just the name of yow company -or one of its products -spelled out in Not just any type, of course. In fact, the typeface is what turns a printed word into a logo. The typeface gives the logo a visual form as well as a verbal message, and it's this visual form that people recognize as yow unique logo, wherever i appears. So how do you shoose the right typeface? To begin, remember that typefaces themselves communicate some basic message. Any Old Style typeface like Goudy, with its curved serifs and vertical strokes, tells the world that the company or product behind the logo is a classic, well-rooted in history. A more modern sans serif face. such as Helvetica, might

> You can choose Add Word from the Text menu to add a new word to the User Dictionary.

Генt	
Find	2. Choose Check
Find Next	%F Spelling
Replace	opennigi
Replace Next	9€ R
Hyphenation On	THE LOGIC DE TO S
Hyphenation Off	LOGOS
Hyphenation Spec	S Logos, in their simplest
Tahs	form, are just the name of
Tuno Snors	. its products - spelled out in
Stules	type.
Romouo Stulae	. Not just any type, of
Glossarios	is what turns a printed word
0103301163	into a logo. The typeface
Check Spelling	gives the logo a visual form
Suggost Spelling	and it's this visual form
odd Word	that people recognize as
nuu word	.your unique logo, wherever
1	H APPEND.

Choose Suggest

with the spelling.

Spelling from the Text

menu if you want help

If the word is correctly

spelled but unknown to

the RSG Dictionary,

you can add it to the

choosing Add Word

from the Text menu.

User Dictionary by

So how do you Shoose the right typeface? To begin, remember that typefaces themselves com municate some basic message. Any Old Style typeface like Goudy, with its curved serifs and vertical strokes, tells the world that the company or product behind the logo is a classic. well-rooted in history. A more modern sans serif face, such as Helvetica, might

3. Type to correct a misspelled word.

4 Choose Check

Spelling again to

continue checking.

If Ready, Set, Go! does

not find a misspelled

or unknown word, the

insertion point does

not move.

4. Choose Check **Spelling again to** continue.



1. Select an insertion point.





To change the User Dictionary

The User Dictionary is a text file that Ready,Set,Go! uses as a supplement to its basic spelling dictionary.

You can add selected words to the User Dictionary with the Add Word command. You can also open the User Dictionary and add or delete words directly.

1 Draw a text block and select an insertion point.

2 Choose Get Text from the File menu.

A dialog box lists the text files on the current disk. Click Drive and open folders, if necessary, to find the User Dictionary. It should be in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. **3** Select User Dictionary and click Open. Or just doubleclick the name.

The list of words in the User Dictionary appears in the text block.

4 Add, change, or delete words, keeping one word to a paragraph.

When you insert a word, press Return after you type it.

5 Choose Put Text from the File menu.

A dialog box prompts you for the name of the document into which you want to put the text.

6 Type User Dictionary as the name and click Save.

Be sure to save the User Dictionary in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. 7 When the next dialog box asks you to confirm the name, click Yes to replace the old version. You must quit and restart Ready,Set,Go! to use the new version of the User Dictionary.



TIME-SAVERS/121

W 0 R K Ν G W P н G R Δ н C S

Working With Graphics



G raphics illustrate, emphasize, and organize. Sometimes they communicate the same information as text, but more quickly and more effectively. A bar chart of sales growth and a pie chart that shows how a population is divided by age groups are examples.

Sometimes graphics communicate things that can't be expressed in text—things like the pattern of circuits on a computer chip or the joy in a child's smile.

Sometimes they help the text communicate better by dividing a page into columns or guiding the eye to important headings on the page.

Sometimes they are the whole message. When you create graphics in a Ready,Set,Go! document, you have a choice of two kinds of graphics to do all of these tasks: graphic objects and pictures.

Rectangles, Ovals, and Lines

Graphic objects like rectangles, rounded rectangles, and ovals can form borders around text or pictures. They can also be the building blocks of simple charts and diagrams. Lines—horizontal, vertical, and diagonal—can divide columns and rows with rules or give weight to the top or bottom of a page. They can also lead the reader's eye from a text label to the part of a picture it describes.

Stacking graphic objects can give depth to a page—a solid rectangle behind a block of text, for example, suggests the shadow created by a three-dimensional form. You can also experiment with 52 patterns, including gray scales. Fill rectangles, rounded rectangles, and ovals with these patterns. Or choose from an equal number of border patterns, which may be the same as the fill pattern or different. You can also vary the width and style of many lines.

The Picture Block

1

- - -

_

-

You put pictures in picture blocks. You work with them the same way you work with other objects—moving and copying them, changing their size, locking them, or removing them from the document. So, in addition to the instructions in this section, you may want to refer to "Working With Objects" in this chapter.

The pictures you put in a picture block can be charts from a spreadsheet program that you save in a graphics format. They can be illustrations you create in a graphics application. Or they can be photographic images you scan and save in a compatible graphics format. See "The Software" in Chapter 4 for details.

When you move, copy, duplicate, or remove a picture block with a picture, you automatically move, copy, duplicate, or remove the picture, too. If you change the size of a picture block, though, you don't change the size of the picture. You just show more or less of it.

You can change the size of the picture by scaling it. If the picture is too big to fit in the space allotted, you can scale it down. If you want it to fill more space, you can scale it up. Aside from improving fit, scaling can produce special effects, such as condensing or expanding an image. Because you can scale vertically, horizontally, or both, you can stretch a picture into new shapes. This feature is particularly useful for creating special typographic effects.

WORKING WITH GRAPHICS

Rectangles, Ovals, and Lines

To draw a graphic object

You can draw several kinds of graphic objects: rectangles, squares, rectangles with rounded corners, ovals, and circles. You can also draw horizontal, vertical, and diagonal lines in various widths.

1 Select one of the shape tools from the tool bar.

2 Choose the line you want to use from the Lines menu.

You can choose from a solid line in six widths, a dashed line in five widths, or one of three styles of double lines. A check marks the current selection.

3 Position the pointer on the page.

When you move the pointer into the window, it changes to a crossbar.

4 Drag to draw the object.

The object appears with the line width and style you chose. You can also choose a border pattern from the Pen menu. See "To Change the Border of an Object" in this chapter. The object is not filled with a pattern unless you have chosen one from the Fill menu. See "To Change the Fill Pattern of an Object" in this chapter.

You can change the size of a graphic

object, move it or duplicate it on the page, copy or move it to another page or document, lock it, or remove it from the document entirely. You can also specify the size of a graphic object for greater precision. For details, see "Working With Objects" in this chapter.

1. Select a shape tool.

Thin-2. Choose a line. Thin 1 point 3. Position the pointer on the page. 2 points Drag to draw the shape. 4 points Style Format Text Special Fill Lines Pen Edit Fant Design Inc, Vol. 1, No. 3 Page 3 6 points/ $I \sim X = O \cup L R 4 1 2 3 4$ 8 points/ Dashed! DESIGN lines 2-Double lines 1.1.15 . 1.10

124/GO!



To change the fill pattern of an object You can fill an object with one of 52 patterns, including no pattern at all.	The pattern fills the object, but does not change its border. If you choose None, the object is transparent. You can see any text or object beneath it.	If you choose the white pattern, the object is not transparent. You cannot see any text or object beneath it.	The patterns labeled 10 through 90 are percentages of black. You can also choose a fill pattern before you create an object.
You can fill text blocks with a pattern. Choose a dark fill pattern and select the White Type option with the Specifications	1. Select the	object.	
 command to reverse type. You can also select a group of objects. See "To Select a Group of Objects" in this chapter. 2 Choose a pattern from the Fill menu. 	You cannot see through objects filled with the white pattern. You can see through objects filled with None.		

RECTANGLES, OVALS, AND LINES/125

0 R K N G W Т н П G R Δ Ρ н П C S

Rectangles, Ovals, and Lines

To change the border of an object

You can choose one of 52 border patterns for your objects or lines. These combine with the line you choose from the Lines menu to produce a variety of effects.

1 Select the graphic object whose border you want to change.

You can also select a group of objects. See "To Select a Group of Objects" in this chapter.

2 Choose a pattern from the Pen menu.

The border appears in the pattern you choose.

If you choose the white pattern or None, the border disappears but any fill pattern remains. If the object is filled with white or no pattern, the entire object may seem to disappear.

You can find a missing object by choosing

Select All from the Edit menu. When the object is selected, its handles appear on the screen and you can change its border or fill pattern to make it visible again. Some other patterns may cause the object to disappear, too. For example, if you draw a horizontal line with one of the horizontal stripe patterns, the line may disappear. You can find it with the Select All command.

The patterns labeled 10 through 90 are percentages of black.

Select the object.



2. Choose a pattern.


The Picture Block

To create a picture block

Before you can insert pictures on a page, you must create a picture block.

1 Select the picture tool from the tool bar by clicking it.

2 Position the pointer on the page in the window.

The pointer changes to a crossbar when you move it inside the window.

3 Drag the pointer to draw the picture block.

As you drag, a dotted rectangle shows the size and position of the picture block. When you release the mouse button, the picture block is selected. If you create more picture blocks, they all stay selected until you choose another tool.

If the grid is active, the picture block snaps to fit one or more rectangles in the grid. You can change the size of the picture block, move it, copy or duplicate it, remove it, or lock it. See "Working With Objects" in this chapter.



The Picture Block

To insert a picture

You can insert a picture in a picture block if you created or scanned the picture with Letraset's Image-Studio or an application that can save its graphics in MacPaint, PICT, TIFF, or EPSF format. See "The Software" in Chapter 4 for more information about compatible applications.

1 Select the cropping tool from the tool bar.

2 Click in the picture block into which you want to insert a picture.

If no picture is in the block, a wavy pattern shows it's selected and ready for a picture. If the picture block contains a picture, a rectangle appears around it to show it's selected.

3 Choose Get Picture from the File menu.

A dialog box lists the documents you can use. If you are using the hierarchical file system, it also lists folders that may contain documents you can use. You can open the folders to view additional folders and their documents.

You can click the Eject or Drive button to go to another disk. **4** Select the document you want and click Open. Or just double-click the name.

The picture is inserted in the picture block, and any existing picture is replaced.

If you don't see your picture, it's likely that your block is smaller than the picture and that you're seeing the white space in the picture.

You can make the picture block larger or you can use the cropping tool to move the picture in the block. See "To Crop a Picture" in this chapter. • To copy a picture from another document with the Scrapbook or Clipboard, see "To Copy Part of a Document" in this chapter. The steps are the same, except you work with pictures and picture blocks instead of text and text blocks.

• To insert text as a picture, create a text block, type and format the text you want to insert in the picture block, select the text block with the object pointer, and choose Cut or Copy from the Edit menu. Then select the picture block with the cropping tool and choose Paste from the Edit menu. You can't edit text in a picture block, but you can crop and scale it for special typographic effects.



THE PICTURE BLOCK/129

W 0 R K N G W R С П Т Н G A Ρ Н S

1. Select the cropping tool.

The Picture Block

To crop a picture

A picture block acts like a hole cut out of a sheet of paper. If you put the paper on top of a picture, you can see only part of the picture through the hole because the paper "crops" the rest of it. You can move the picture in a picture block to change the way it is cropped.

1 Select the cropping tool from the tool bar.

 \mathbb{X}

2 Position the pointer in the picture block and drag the picture in the picture block.

You can keep dragging beyond the edge of the picture block. The picture keeps moving as long as you hold down the mouse button.



2. Position the pointer in the block and drag.





To move, copy, replace, or remove a picture

You can move or copy a picture from one block to another, replace it with another picture, or remove it from the document entirely.

• To move or copy a picture from one block to another, select the picture with the cropping tool and choose Cut or Copy from the Edit menu.

The picture is stored on the Clipboard, replacing the last thing you cut or copied. You can select another picture block and paste the picture in it with the Paste command.

You can preserve any cropping or scaling by selecting the entire picture block with the object pointer when you cut or copy. • To replace a picture with another picture, select the one you want to replace with the cropping tool and choose Get Picture from the File menu.

A dialog box displays the available picture documents. When you open the one you want, it replaces the existing picture in the block. You can also paste a picture from the Clipboard or Scrapbook to replace an existing one.

• To remove a picture, select it with the cropping tool and choose Clear from the Edit menu. Or select it and press the Backspace key. When you choose Clear or use the Backspace key, the picture is not saved on the Clipboard.

• To restore a picture that you have removed, choose Undo from the Edit menu before you do anything else.

• Select the picture.



W 0 R K N G W П т н R G Δ Ρ Н С S

The Picture Block

To scale a picture

When you insert a picture in a picture block, it may not fit the block. You can scale it larger or smaller to fit.

You can change the scale across or down the picture to expand or condense it, either horizontally or vertically.

1 Select the picture block with the object pointer. Or select the picture with the cropping tool.

2 Choose Specifications from the Edit menu.

A dialog box displays the specifications for the picture block and several options.

3 Type a percentage of the normal scale for Scale Across and Scale Down.

The normal scale is 100 percent. To reduce the scale, type a percentage less than 100. To increase the scale, type a percentage greater than 100.

4 Click OK.

The size of the picture block remains the same, but the proportions of the picture within the block change. If necessary, you can change the way the picture is cropped with the cropping tool.

1. Select the picture block or the picture.



32 Cut ЖH Сору 3%C Paste 96U Clear Select All ## Duplicate... 36D Lock /Inlack Bring To Front Send Behind Specifications...

2. Choose Specifications.

3. Type a new percentage for Scale Across and Scale Down.



^{4.} Click OK.





Scale Across is increased.

Scale Across is reduced.



Scale Down is increased.



Scale Down is reduced.

Printing



P rinting is the moment of glory. After you've done all the work of designing a document, entering and formatting text, and illustrating the text with pictures and graphics, you get to see the results of your efforts on the printed page.

Before you print, however, you have some choices to make. You select the printer you want to use and several setup and printing options. These options differ for different printers.

The Setup

In order to print, you need a resource for your printer. This is a program that translates the file you're printing into a language your printer understands. The System Folder on your Ready,Set,Go! System Disk comes with three printer resources: an ImageWriter resource, an AppleTalk ImageWriter resource, and a LaserWriter resource. If you are using a LaserWriter, you also need the LaserPrep file that comes in your System Folder. You select the printer with the Chooser desk accessory. If you are using a network with more than one printer, you can also identify the printer you want to use by a name that you or someone else gives it.

Once you have selected a printer, you can select your Printer Setup options. These are the paper size and orientation you plan to use for printing. If you are using a standard page size, the Printer Setup options should be the same as the ones you select with the Page Setup command. (See "To Change the Page Size and Orientation" in this chapter.) If you are using a tabloid or other page size, you can decide which paper size and orientation are best for printing.

The Printout

When you are ready to print, select your printing options. How many copies do you want to print? Do you want to print all of the pages or just some of them? What print quality do you need? Do you need to give special instructions to the LaserWriter? You also make choices about the way you feed paper. You can feed it automatically or by hand. With many preprinted forms, folded paper, or paper sizes that can't be fed automatically, you must feed them one at a time, by hand.

When you're finished printing, you may not be finished with your task. If you plan to print many copies, your printout may simply be a "camera-ready" original that you take to a professional printer for printing. If you need a very high quality original for printing, your printout may be a proof copy of your document that you check before you take it to a phototypesetter. And of course, if you are printing tiles—sections of a very large page—you have some pasting to do.

PRINTING

The Setup

To select a printer

You can select the printer you want before you print. If only one printer is available, you must make sure that it is selected.

1 Choose the Chooser from the Apple menu.

A window shows icons for the printers and other resources available to you.

2 Click the icon for the printer you are using.

A dialog box reminds you to confirm the Page Setup options before you print. See "To Set Up an ImageWriter" or "To Set Up a LaserWriter" in this chapter.

3 Click Continue.

4 If you are using an ImageWriter printer, select the port to which it's connected.

5 Type your name for the user name if it's not already entered.

This name is optional.

6 Click the close box to close the Chooser window.

You must now confirm the Printer Setup options to let Ready,Set,Go! know which printer you are using. **CAUTION!** You must choose the printer you will be printing with in the Chooser and confirm the choice with the Printer Setup command before you start to work on a document.



4. Click a printer port icon if you are using an ImageWriter.

5. Type your name for the user name.

> Click the close box.

To set up an ImageWriter

Before you begin printing with an ImageWriter, you can select the paper size and orientation, the method of feeding paper, and the method of pagination.

1 Choose Printer Setup from the File menu.

A dialog box displays the setup options for the ImageWriter.

2 Click the options you want.

If the Printer Setup options match the document's Page Setup options, Ready,Set,Go! prints the document exactly as it appears on the screen. If the Printer Setup options are different, Ready,Set,Go! shows how the page will be printed on the paper size and in the

orientation you

specify. See "To

this chapter.

3 Click OK.

Change the Page Size

and Orientation" in



PRINTING

The Setup

To set up If the Printer Setup Setup options are orientation you a LaserWriter options match the different, specify. See "To Ready,Set,Go! shows Change the Page Size document's Page Before you begin how the page will be Setup options, and Orientation" in printed on the paper printing with a Ready,Set,Go! prints this chapter. LaserWriter, you can the document exactly size and in the select the paper size as it appears on the 3 Click OK. and orientation, screen. If the Printer reductions and enlargements, and some special options New 36N 1. Choose Printer Setup. Open... 80 for producing high-Close ЖШ 2. Click the options. quality images. 228 Save Save As... Page Setup... 1 Choose Printer Printer Setup... Print... 8.5 x 11 8.5 x 14 Setup from the File 8.27 x 11.69 6.93 x 9.84 Set Test. Put Teat... inches inches inches inches menu. Set Picture ... Ouit LaserWriter Page Setup v4.0 0K A dialog box displays Reduce or 100 % Paper: @ US Letter CH4 Letter the setup options for Cancel Prints **US Legal** Q 85 Letter the LaserWriter. upright Orientation Options **Printer Effects:** Font Substitution? Help Smoothing? Prints 2 Click the options Faster Bitmap Printing? sideways you want. Substitutes Smoothes You type a 3. Click OK. installed bitmapped percentage LaserWriter images from 25 fonts for to reduce percent to any font not jagged 400 percent. installed edges



The Printout

To print with an ImageWriter

When you print with an ImageWriter, you can print the entire document or the range of pages you want. You can specify the number of copies you want, the paper source, and the print quality.



PRINTING

The Printout

To print with a LaserWriter When you print with a LaserWriter, you can print the entire document or the range	 Choose Print from the File menu. A dialog box displays the print options for the LaserWriter. 	2 Select the options you want.	3 Click OK. The document is printed according to your specifications.
can specify the number of copies you want and the paper source. You can also print a front or back cover page with information about the print job.	File New %N Open %CD 1. Choose Print. New %S Save %S Save %S Save %S Save %S You select the number of copies you want. Printer Setup Printer. You select the number of copies you want. Bet Picture. LaserWriter (LaserWriter Plus> Ouit LaserWriter < (LaserWriter Plus> Copies: Pages: @ Nu O First Page O Last Page Paper Source: @ Paper Cassette @ Manual Fee Feeds paper from the cassette You feed you you to p		2. Select the options. 3. Click OK.
		5	

-





F

Chapter 4 is your reference guide to Ready, Set, Go! It describes the details of Ready, Set, Go!—what's on the disks and the desktop, which commands are in which menus, what each command does, and what the preset options are. It tells you about some of the applications you can use with Ready, Set, Go! and the shortcuts you can use to speed your work.

If you've already completed the tutorial in Chapter 2 and you've spent some time performing the tasks in Chapter 3, you can use this chapter as a quick reference for details you've forgotten or to learn more about how a command works. If you are an experienced Macintosh user, you may want to use this reference to help you explore the features of Ready,Set,Go! instead of going through the tutorial in Chapter 2. If you need help with individual tasks—such as starting Ready,Set,Go!, entering text from another document, or creating a picture block—you can find what you need in Chapter 3.

CHAPTER

The Software

You can use Ready, Set, Go! with any Macintosh except a Macintosh 128K.

The Ready,Set,Go! software comes on three disks: the System Disk, the Application Disk, and the Dictionary Disk. In addition to this software, you may want to use other applications, such as word processing programs, graphics software, or desk accessories and other utilities that help you work more efficiently. You may also want to install additional fonts.

CAUTION! Do not use your original Ready,Set,Go! disks when you work. Make working copies of the disks and store the originals in a safe place. See "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in Chapter 3.

The Application Disk

The Ready,Set,Go! Application Disk is a 400K disk that contains the Ready,Set,Go! application, version 4.0, which you use to create documents, and a folder named Example. This folder contains four files that you use with the tutorial in Chapter 2.

The Application Disk also includes two files that you should keep in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. These are the Hyphenation Exceptions file and the User Dictionary.

The Hyphenation Exceptions file is a list of the exceptions to the built-in hyphenation rules in Ready,Set,Go! You can add to this list with the Hyphenation Specs command. See "The Text Menu" in this chapter for details.

The User Dictionary is a list of words that supplements the RSG Dictionary that Ready,Set,Go! uses to check spelling. You can add words to the User Dictionary with the Add Word command. The User Dictionary is a textonly (ASCII) file. You can open it, edit it, and save changes to it with a word processor, but be sure to save it as a text-only file named User Dictionary when you're done. Each line must contain only one word, followed by a return character. You can edit the User Dictionary in Ready,Set,Go! by using the Get Text command to enter the dictionary in a text block and then using the Put Text command to save it again. See "The Text Menu" in this chapter for details about the commands you use to check spelling. See "The File Menu" in this chapter for details about using the Get Text and Put Text commands.

CAUTION! If you edit the User Dictionary in Ready,Set,Go! you must quit Ready,Set,Go! and restart it before you can use your revised User Dictionary.



THE SOFTWARE/143

The Software

The Dictionary Disk

The Dictionary Disk is a 400K disk that contains the RSG Dictionary. This file is the built-in dictionary that Ready,Set,Go! uses to check spelling. Ready,Set,Go! also checks the User Dictionary on the Application Disk for words that you add with the Add Word command.

The RSG Dictionary must be in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. If you are working with a hard disk or 800K disks, create a working copy of your Application Disk and copy the RSG Dictionary into the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. If you are working with one 800K disk or 400K disks only, you cannot use the RSG Dictionary or any of the spelling features of Ready,Set,Go! See "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in Chapter 3 for details.



The System Disk

The Ready,Set,Go! System Disk is an 800K disk that contains all the system software you need to start up your Macintosh and run Ready,Set,Go! unless you have 400K drives. It also contains the resources for the ImageWriter and LaserWriter printers. If you are using a different printer, you must use the appropriate resource. See the manual that came with your printer for details. See "To Make Working Copies of Your Disks" in Chapter 3 for details.



You need the ImageWriter resource if you are using an ImageWriter printer.

You need the LaserWriter resource and the Laser Prep file if you are using a LaserWriter printer.

Other Applications

When you work with Ready,Set,Go! you can use text and graphics from other Macintosh applications. You can cut or copy text or graphics from almost every application to the Clipboard or Scrapbook and then paste it into your Ready,Set,Go! document.

You can also use the Get Text command to get text from any text-only (ASCII) files or documents created with MacWrite 4.5, Microsoft Word 1.05 or 3.0, or WriteNow! and put them directly into Ready,Set,Go!

You can use the Get Picture command to get pictures directly from bitmapped graphics applications, like MacPaint and FullPaint; objectoriented graphics applications that use the PICT format, like MacDraw or MacDraft; high-resolution graphics applications that use EPSF (Encapsulated PostScript File Format), like Adobe Illustrator, Cricket Draw or Graph, or Letraset's Image Studio; and scanner software that uses TIFF (Tag Image File Format), like Image Studio or ThunderWare's Thunderscan.

The Software

Additional Fonts

Ready,Set,Go! comes with three ImageWriter fonts (Geneva, Chicago, and Monaco) and two LaserWriter fonts (Helvetica and Times), each in a number of point sizes, installed in the System file on the System Disk.

You can install additional fonts if you like. If you are using an ImageWriter, you simply use the Font/DA Mover on your Macintosh System Tools disk. The Font/DA Mover installs screen fonts in your System file. Because the ImageWriter can reproduce any image on the screen, it can reproduce any screen font.

The LaserWriter and other PostScript printers do not reproduce the fonts as they appear on the screen. Instead, they use a printer font, which is a set of instructions for creating the characters in any size in a particular font. The printer fonts for Helvetica, Times, Courier, and a symbol font are built into all PostScript printers, such as the LaserWriter. More fonts are built into the LaserWriter Plus. In addition, there are hundreds of other fonts you can buy for use with PostScript printers, but you must download them to your printer to use them. Downloadable fonts are transferred from your Macintosh to the internal memory in your PostScript printer. To use downloadable fonts, you install the screen fonts in your System file with the Font/DA Mover and place copies of the printer fonts in your System Folder. See your Macintosh owner's guide and the manuals that come with your PostScript printer and downloadable fonts for more information.

Earlier Versions of Ready,Set,Go!

With Ready,Set,Go! version 4.0, you can open, work with, and save documents created with Ready,Set,Go! versions 2, 2.1, and 3. If you open a document created with an earlier version, Ready,Set,Go! converts it to the version 4.0 file format and opens it in a new, untitled document window. It is saved on your disk when you choose Save As the first time. The original file is left unchanged on your disk.



THE SOFTWARE/147

The Software

Ready,Set,Go! on a Network

If you are working on a network, you can store Ready,Set,Go! documents on a shared disk or folder, but each person must work with his or her own purchased copy of Ready,Set,Go! You can contact Letraset for information on obtaining a site-licensing agreement for your company.

Multiple persons can open and work with copies of an individual Ready,Set,Go! document at a time. If you try to open a document that is already open on the network, Ready,Set,Go! informs you that a copy of that document will be opened instead.

The Desktop

The Document Window The Ready,Set,Go! desktop appears on your screen when you open the Ready,Set,Go! application. It is the area where you work.



The Menu Bar

At the top of the desktop is the menu bar. The menu bar contains the titles of the menus from which you choose commands.

A window with an untitled document appears when you open Ready,Set,Go! Each document window has its own tool bar and page scroll bar just below its title bar. You can open as many document windows as the available memory in your Macintosh allows. You can even open copies of the same document and view different parts of it. See the Open and Save commands in "The File Menu" in this chapter for important information about working with multiple copies of the same document.

One window is always the active window. You make a window active by clicking in it. You move a window by dragging the title bar, and you change its size by dragging the size box or clicking the zoom box. You close a window by clicking the close box or choosing Close from the File menu. You scroll the contents of the window to see any part of a page that's not visible. When you name a document with the Save As command, its name appears in the title bar of the window. For more on working with windows, see "The Windows" in Chapter 3.

The Desktop

The Tool Bar

Below the title bar of every window is a tool bar. The tool bar contains the tools you use to create and work with objects on pages in that window. There are two types of tools: selection pointers and tools for creating objects.

When you work outside the page area in a window, the pointer is an arrow. You can use this pointer to select a tool from the tool bar. When you select a tool and move the pointer inside the page area, the pointer changes shape to indicate the tool you are using. Selection pointers take the shape they have in the tool bar. Tools for creating objects turn into crossbars. Each tool has a "hot spot" where things happen. For example, the tip of the object pointer must be touching an object to select it. The center point of the crossbar is where an object appears when you start to drag. The selected tool is always highlighted in the tool bar.



150/REFERENCE

The Page Scroll Bar

Every document window has a page scroll bar to the right of the tool bar. The page scroll bar has page icons, which display the number and order of pages in the document. The numbers correspond to numbers on the pages only if you number the pages consecutively beginning with page 1. Otherwise, they refer only to the order of the pages in the document. Two icons at the left side of the page scroll bar represent the left and right master pages.

The icon of the current page is highlighted. If you are working with facing pages, the icons of both current pages are highlighted. You can click a page icon to display that page. If the document has more pages than fit in the bar, you can use the arrows to scroll the page icons to find the page you want.

The Document Page

A document may have as many pages as the internal memory available in your Macintosh allows. Normally, one page appears in a document window at a time. However, you can also display and work with two facing pages. You choose the size of the page and its orientation—whether it's upright or sideways—with the Page Setup command. You can insert, delete, and duplicate the pages of the document.

On each page of a document, you create objects. There are three kinds of objects: text blocks are areas where you enter text; picture blocks are areas where you insert pictures; and graphic objects are shapes such as rectangles, ovals, and lines. You can change the size of objects and copy, move, stack, align, and lock them. See "Working With Objects" in Chapter 3 for more information.

The Desktop

Page Rulers

Each window has one ruler at the top and one along the left side. You can use these to position objects you create on a page. The rulers measure across and down the page, starting at the upper left corner of the window. Dotted lines move along the rulers as you move the pointer and show the position of the pointer's "hot spot." The preset unit of measure for the rulers is inches. You can change it to centimeters or picas and points with the Preferences command. You can also hide the rulers or change their starting point. See "The Grid" in Chapter 3 for more information on working with rulers.

Margins

The print area defined by your printer creates an unchanging margin for every page of the document. The printer cannot print in this margin, even though you can place objects there on the screen, or cross it with a line or another object. This margin is marked by a dotted line around the edge of each page. The dotted line does not appear if you select Tiling with the Page Setup command or deselect Show Print Area with the Preferences command.

You create a visual margin on the page by aligning objects. You can use a grid to help you with this task.



The Grid You can select one of eight preset grids or design your own custom grid when you work with a document. The grid appears as dotted lines on the page, forming one or more rectangles in columns and rows. You use these as guidelines for creating and aligning objects on each page.

When you select or define your grid with the Design Grids command, it is automatically activated. Objects that you draw "snap" to fit the rectangles in the grid. If you want to draw objects that don't fit the grid, you can turn the grid off with the Snap To command. You can also hide the grid with the Preferences command. The grid is never active when it's hidden.

See "Designing a Document" in Chapter 3 for information on working with grids.

Master Pages

Each document has a left and right master page. The left master page corresponds to all the left, or even-numbered, pages in the document. The right master page corresponds to all the right, or odd-numbered, pages. Any object that appears on a master page—such as a running head, a page number, or column divider rules—appears on the corresponding left or right pages of the document. You cannot remove an individual master page element from a document page. You can turn off the master pages for individual document pages with the Use Master command. See "To Set Up Master Pages" in Chapter 3.

The Menus

Ready,Set,Go! has eleven menus in its menu bar. These contain the Ready,Set,Go! commands. When a menu title is dimmed, you can't use any of the commands in that menu. You can't choose an individual command when it is dimmed.

When you choose a command followed by ellipses (...), a dialog box or a window prompts you for more information. Sometimes a dialog box asks you to confirm the operation you are about to perform. You click OK or Yes to confirm the command and any information you've entered in the dialog box or window. If you click Cancel—or the close box in a window—to cancel the command, Ready,Set,Go! returns to where you were when you chose the command and does not change either your document or the information that was originally in the dialog box.

You can perform some commands from the keyboard with Command-key equivalents. You hold down the Command key while you press the appropriate key, and Ready,Set,Go! performs the command as if you had chosen it from the menu. For a list of Command-key equivalents, see "Shortcuts" at the end of this chapter.

The Apple Menu

The Apple menu has information about Ready,Set,Go! and contains the desk accessories that are installed in the System file on your working copy of the Ready,Set,Go! System Disk.

About Ready,Set,Go!

Shows the Ready,Set,Go! version number and copyright information. It also shows the amount of internal memory (RAM) that's available as you work.

Desk Accessories

Desk accessories are applications that you can run without quitting Ready,Set,Go! When you choose a desk accessory, it may appear in a window that becomes the active window. It may also add a new menu to the menu bar, from which you can choose commands.



You can use any of the commands in the menu bar while a desk accessory is open. They affect the document in the window that was active before you chose the desk accessory. The exceptions are some of the commands in the File and Edit menus. You can use these commands to close a desk accessory and to cut, copy, or paste a selection from a desk accessory to a document.

The System file that comes with Ready,Set,Go! includes six desk accessories: Alarm Clock, Chooser, Control Panel, Key Caps, Note Pad, and Scrapbook. Of these, four are particularly important as you work with Ready,Set,Go!

• **Chooser** is used to select the printer you want to use to print documents. You can choose the Print command from the File menu to see which printer is currently selected. When you choose the Chooser from the Apple menu, a window displays icons for the types of printers that are available. When you select an icon, it lists the names of the printers that are available.

If you change the type of printer, you must choose Page Setup before you print so Ready,Set,Go! can adjust the print area. It is also a good idea to verify the size of paper with Printer Setup at this time.

If you select a LaserWriter, the AppleTalk option must be selected.

If you've installed other software in your System file, such as print spooling or file serving software, check the user's guide that came with the software to see how it affects the Chooser.

• **Control Panel** controls a number of system options. For example, you can use it to adjust the time and date, the desktop pattern, or the speed at which the pointer moves on the screen when you move the mouse. See your Macintosh owner's guide for more information about each option.

The most important option for users of Ready,Set,Go! is the RAM Cache. Ready,Set,Go! stores each document you are working with in internal memory (RAM), so the size and number of documents you can work with at one time are limited by the amount of internal memory available. Because the RAM Cache also uses internal memory, it's a good idea to turn it off when using Ready,Set,Go!—especially on a Macintosh 512K enhanced.

The Menus

• **Key Caps** displays your keyboard and labels the keys with the characters in the current font. It also adds a Key Caps menu, which lists the same screen fonts that appear in the Ready,Set,Go! Font menu. You can preview a font by choosing it from the Key Caps menu. Press the Shift and Option keys, alone or in combination, to see the special characters in the current font.

Characters you type or click while Key Caps is open appear in a box at the top of the Key Caps window. You can cut and paste the contents of the box into your document. This is a quick way to find a special character and use it in your document.

• **Scrapbook** is used for copying text or graphics. It's particularly useful if you want to copy and paste several items from a document created in another application to a document in Ready,Set,Go! or if you want to paste the same text or objects into different Ready,Set,Go! documents. You use the Scrapbook's scroll bar to display the item you want to use and choose Cut or Copy. Close the Scrapbook and use the insertion pointer to select an insertion point for text or the cropping tool to select a picture block. Then choose the Paste command.

The File Menu

File			
New	%N		
Open	960		
Close	36 LU		
Save	368		
Save As			
Page Setup			
Printer Setup			
Print			
Get Text			
Put Text			
Get Picture			
Quit	96 Q		

The File menu contains commands that you use to work with the documents stored on your disks. You use some of these commands to open, save, print, and close Ready,Set,Go! documents. You use others to get text or pictures from other kinds of documents or to set up the printed page. You also quit Ready,Set,Go! from the File menu.

New

Opens a new, untitled document. You can open as many new documents as the internal memory available in your Macintosh allows. A dialog box alerts you if you try to open too many. Each document appears in a new window.

Open...

Opens an existing Ready,Set,Go! document. You select the document in a dialog box that lists the Ready,Set,Go! documents. Another dialog box alerts you if you try to open more documents than the internal memory in your Macintosh allows.

If your disk uses the hierarchical file system, the dialog box lists a directory of documents and folders on the current disk. You can open a folder to view a directory of the documents and folders stored in it. When you do, the name of the current folder appears above the directory. Press the current folder name to see a list of the folders and disk that contain the current folder. You can drag down the list to select any one of these folders or the disk to view the directory of documents and folders it contains.

If your disk does not use the hierarchical file system, the dialog box lists all the Ready,Set,Go! documents on the current disk.

Clicking Eject ejects the current disk so you can insert another disk and view or open its folders and documents. Clicking Drive displays the documents and folders on another available disk. (Pressing Tab is the same as clicking Drive.)

Clicking the Open button in the dialog box opens the selected folder or document. You can also double-click a folder or document to open it. When a document opens, it opens to the page you were working on when you last saved it.

You can open more than one copy of the same document. Each copy you open becomes a different version of the document. The first copy you open is the "original." You cannot save other copies with the same name in the same folder while the original is open. If you close the original and then save a copy with the same name, the copy replaces the original. See the Save command in this chapter for additional details.

You can also open documents created with earlier versions of Ready,Set,Go! See "Earlier Versions of Ready,Set,Go!" in this chapter for more information.

The Menus

Close

Closes the active window on the desktop. The active window may be either a desk accessory or a Ready,Set,Go! document window. The command is dimmed if no document is open.

If you have made changes in the document in the active window without saving them, a dialog box asks you if you want to save them before you close the window. If you click Yes, the changes are saved before the document closes. If you have not already saved the document, you can give it a name before you save it. See the Save and Save As commands in this chapter for more information. If you click No, the document closes and the changes are not saved.

Save

Saves the current version of the document in the active window and replaces the version on the disk with the same name. The command is dimmed if you haven't named the document with the Save As command, if you haven't made any changes to the document since you last saved it, or if no document is open.

If you have opened more than one copy of the document, the first copy you opened is the "original." You cannot save other copies with the same name in the same folder as the original while the original is open. Ready,Set,Go! displays the Save As dialog box and automatically enters the name of the original document preceded by "Copy of." You can save the copy with this name or type a new name.

CAUTION! If you close the original and then save a copy of it with the same name, Ready,Set,Go! does not prompt you for a different name. It simply warns you that you are replacing the original with the copy.

Save As...

Saves an untitled document with a name you specify. You can also use the Save As command to create a new version of the document with a new name or in a new place. The command is dimmed if no document is open.

A dialog box prompts you for the name of the document. The name may be up to 31 characters long. You may use any character except a colon (:). To save both the current and the old versions of a document, type a new name or open a folder or disk that doesn't contain a document with the same name. If you try to save the current version in a folder or on a disk that has a document or folder with the same name, a dialog box asks if you want to replace the document on the disk. Clicking Yes replaces it. Clicking No returns you to the Save As dialog box.

If your disk uses the hierarchical file system, the dialog box lists a directory of both documents and folders on the current disk. You can double-click a folder to open it and view the documents and folders it contains. When you do, the name of the current folder appears above the directory of its contents. You can click the folder name and drag to show the hierarchy of open folders on the disk. Press the current folder name to see a list of the folders and disk that contain the current folder. You can drag down the list to select any one of these folders or the disk to view the directory of documents and folders it contains. When you click Save, the document is saved with the name you typed in the current folder.

If your disk does not use the hierarchical file system, the Save As dialog box lists a directory of all the Ready,Set,Go! documents on the current disk and displays the name of the disk above the directory. When you click Save, the document is saved with the name you typed on the disk.

Clicking Drive displays the documents and folders on another available disk. (Pressing Tab is the same as clicking Drive.) Clicking Eject ejects the current disk so you can insert another disk and save the document on it.

The Menus

Page Setup...

Specifies the size and orientation of pages. You can also use the Page Setup command to create a very large page from several smaller sections called "tiles." The Page Setup command is dimmed if no document is open.

A dialog box lists five standard page sizes: US Letter (8.5 by 11 inches), US Legal (8.5 by 14 inches), Tabloid (11 by 17 inches), A4 Letter (8.27 by 11.69 inches), and B5 Letter (6.93 by 9.84 inches). You can also click the Other option to specify any width and depth of page you want, up to 99 by 99 inches. If you select any of the standard page sizes except Tabloid, your selection is automatically selected in the Printer Setup dialog box. The preset size is US Letter.

Each page size has a standard print area, which is the maximum area that can be printed on the page size you have selected. A dotted line marks the outline of the print area of each page in the document window unless you specify Tiling or deselect Show Print Area with the Preferences command.

You can choose two page orientations: the regular upright orientation or a sideways orientation.

If the page size is larger than the paper size, you can divide the page into tiles, print them, and then paste them together by hand. When you click Tiling, you can specify the tile overlap—that is, the portion of the image that overlaps from tile to tile. The preset overlap is 1 inch. You can also print registration marks when tiling. These are useful for aligning the tiles.

When you change any of these options, Ready,Set,Go! changes them on the screen. If you are using a custom grid, the margins remain the same, but the print area may change and you may have to adjust the grid. Objects on a page keep their same size and relative position.

CAUTION! If you specify a smaller page size, objects that appeared on a larger page may no longer be visible. Before you select new options with Page Setup, remember to shift objects so you will be able to see them.

See "The Page" in Chapter 3 for more about changing page size and orientation.
Printer Setup...

Specifies paper size and orientation and special printing effects, such as reducing or enlarging, font substitution, and treatment of bit maps. The command is dimmed if no document is open.

The dialog box that appears corresponds to the printer selected with the Chooser. The paper sizes for the LaserWriter are US Letter (8.5 by 11 inches), US Legal (8.5 by 14 inches), A4 Letter (8.27 by 11.69 inches), and B5 Letter (6.93 by 9.84 inches). The sizes for the ImageWriter are US Letter, US Legal, Computer Paper, A4 Letter, and International Fanfold. For either printer, you can choose to print with a regular upright orientation or a sideways orientation on the page.

If you have a LaserWriter, you can enlarge the page up to 400 percent or reduce it to as small as 25 percent. Ready,Set,Go! automatically substitutes printer fonts for screen fonts when you print. If you don't want Ready,Set,Go! to substitute LaserWriter fonts for ImageWriter font or for screen fonts for which you don't have LaserWriter fonts, turn off Font Substitution. You can also select a number of other options, including some that affect the treatment of bitmapped text and graphics. See the owner's guide that came with your printer for details.

If you have an ImageWriter, you should specify Tall Adjusted to correct distortion of graphics. You can also specify 50% Reduction to print your pages at half size, and No Gaps Between Pages to eliminate the top and bottom margins on the printed pages.

Clicking OK saves the setup options as part of the document. See "Printing" in Chapter 3 for more information.

The Menus

Print...

Prints the current document according to the selected options. The command is dimmed if no document is open.

The dialog box that appears corresponds to the printer selected with the Chooser. If you are using a LaserWriter, you can specify the number of copies and the range of pages you want to print. The preset options are one copy and all the pages. You can also include a cover page that lists information about your print job as a first or last page. The LaserWriter normally feeds paper automatically from the paper cassette. With the Manual Feed option, you can feed paper one sheet at a time.

If you are using an ImageWriter, you can specify the number of copies and the range of pages you want to print. You can also choose one of the three print qualities: Best, Faster, and Draft. Best and Faster print exactly what is on your page. Draft prints only the text, and the ImageWriter substitutes its own font for any fonts you have specified on the page. The preset options are one copy of all the pages of the document, using automatic paper feed. If you have specified a 50 percent reduction with the Printer Setup command, the ImageWriter prints only at Best quality.

Clicking OK starts printing. You can hold down the Command key and type a period (.) to stop printing. With the ImageWriter, you can stop printing only after it actually starts.

See the owner's guide that came with your printer and "Printing" in Chapter 3 for more information.

Get Text...

Inserts the text from another document at the insertion point in a text block. The command is dimmed if no insertion point or text is selected in a text block.

A dialog box appears with a directory of documents you can insert into Ready,Set,Go! You may need to click Drive or Eject, scroll the directory, or open and close folders to find the document you want. Select the name of the document and click Open or just double-click the name. See the Open command in this chapter for more information on this dialog box.

The documents you can open are text-only (ASCII) files or documents created with MacWrite 4.5, Microsoft Word 1.05 or 3.0 (do not use Fast Save), or WriteNow!

When you open a document, Ready,Set,Go! inserts it at the insertion point in the text block. If text is selected in the text block, the new text replaces the selected text. Text you get from a text-only file is inserted with any formats you specified at the insertion point. Text you get from a document created with a compatible application retains most of its formats, including style and size of fonts, tab stops, indents, alignment, and line spacing. If a font you specified when you created the document is not installed in the System file you are using with Ready,Set,Go! an available font will be substituted. See "To Get Text From Another Document" in Chapter 3 for more information.

If you hold down the Option key when you choose Get Text, Ready,Set,Go! converts punctuation commonly used in word processing to the style used in typesetting. Two spaces are converted to one space, inch symbols (") are converted to double open or close quotation marks. (" and "), foot symbols (') are converted to single open or close quotation marks or apostrophes (' and '), and two hyphens in a row (--) are converted to an em dash (--).

The Menus

Put Text...

Saves text from a text block or a chain of blocks in a Ready,Set,Go! document as a text-only (ASCII) file. This command saves all the text in the block or chain with an insertion point or text selected. The command is dimmed if no insertion point or text is selected.

For a complete description of the dialog box you use to save text, see the Save As command in this section.

After it's saved, you can open the file with any application that can open text-only files.

Get Picture...

Inserts a graphics document created in another application in a picture block. You select the picture block by clicking in it with the cropping tool. The command is dimmed if no picture block is selected.

A dialog box appears with a directory of documents you can insert into a picture block. You may need to click Drive or Eject, scroll the directory, or open and close folders to find the document you want. Select the name of the document and click Open or just double-click the name. See the Open command in this chapter for more information on this dialog box. You can open documents saved in the MacPaint, PICT, EPSF, or TIFF file formats. See "The Software" in this chapter for a list of compatible applications.

When you open a graphics document, it's inserted in the picture block you selected with the cropping tool. The picture is usually centered in the picture block. If you don't see the picture, use the cropping tool to drag the picture until you do or temporarily enlarge the picture block.

When you insert a MacPaint or PICT file in a picture block, it becomes part of your Ready,Set,Go! document and you no longer need the original graphics files to print it in Ready,Set,Go! However, when you insert a highresolution EPSF or TIFF file in a picture block, only the screen image becomes part of your Ready,Set,Go! document when you save it, and the original graphics document should be stored in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! document you placed it in. When you print, Ready,Set,Go! remembers the name and location of any high-resolution graphic you placed in the document and uses the original file, with any cropping and scaling information, to print the picture on the page. If you rename the original graphics file, you must use the Get Picture command again. If Ready,Set,Go! can't find the original file, it prints the screen image instead.

Quit

Quits Ready,Set,Go! and returns you to the Finder. If you've made changes to any document on the desktop since you last saved it, a dialog box asks you if you want to save the changes. If you click Yes, the changes are saved before the document closes. (See the Save and Save As commands in this chapter for more information.) If you click No, the document closes and the changes are not saved. After the last document is closed, you return to the Finder.

The Edit Menu

Undo	ЖZ
Cut	36H
Сори	380
Paste	36 U
Clear	
Select All	3%A
Duplicate	%D
Lock	
√Unlock	
Bring To Front	
Send Behind	
Specifications	36M

You use some of the commands in the Edit menu to cut, copy, and paste selected objects, text, and pictures. You use other commands to undo some operations; to select all the text in a text block or chain of blocks; to select all the objects on a page; or to duplicate, lock, unlock, or move objects in front or in back of one another. You can also specify the size, position, and other specifications of text blocks, picture blocks, and other objects on a page.

Undo

Restores text, pictures, or graphic objects that have been deleted with the Backspace key or with the Cut or Clear command. You must choose Undo immediately after you delete. Otherwise, the command is dimmed.

Cut

Removes the selected object, group of objects, text, or picture and places it on the Clipboard, replacing anything that is already on the Clipboard.

The Menus

Copy

Copies the selected object, group of objects, text, or picture and places it on the Clipboard, replacing anything that is already on the Clipboard.

Paste

Places a copy of the contents of the Clipboard on the page in the active window. The contents of the Clipboard may be text, a picture, or one or more objects. You can paste items you cut or copy in the same document or in another document.

If the Clipboard contains text, you must select an insertion point or text in the text block where you want to paste it.

If the Clipboard contains a picture, you must select the picture block (with or without a picture) with the cropping tool where you want to paste it.

If the Clipboard contains one or more objects, you must select the object pointer before you paste. You can paste objects on any page in any document window. The objects are pasted on the current page in the same position (relative to the upper left corner) as on the page from which they were copied. If you copy and paste an object on the same page, the new copy appears on top of original and is selected. You can drag to move it.

Clear

Removes the selected object, group of objects, text, or picture without placing it on the Clipboard. You must choose Undo immediately to restore anything you clear accidentally.

Select All

Selects all the objects on a page (except master page objects) if the object pointer is selected. If an insertion point or text is selected, this command selects all the text in the text block or chain of linked blocks.

If you want to select only the text in one block that is part of a chain, select an insertion point or text in that block and hold down the Option key while you choose Select All.

Duplicate...

Places the specified number of copies of a selected object or group of objects on the same page as the selection. You can specify the horizontal and vertical distance between the original and each copy. If no objects are selected, the Duplicate command is dimmed.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of copies and the horizontal and vertical offset for each copy. The preset offset is .25 inch to the right and below the original object or group. A negative offset moves the copy to the left of or above the original. You can also duplicate an object onto a facing page if you are working with facing pages.

When you click OK, the specified copies are placed on the page or facing page and the copy farthest from the original is selected.

Lock

Locks the object or group of objects you select with the object pointer so you can't remove, move, or resize them. Objects you create are unlocked until you lock them. If no objects are selected, Lock is dimmed.

Lock affects only objects. Text, pictures, line weights, and pen and fill patterns are not affected. You can copy and paste or duplicate locked objects, and the copies are also locked. You can also move locked objects in front or in back of other objects.

If you select one or more locked objects, a check appears next to Lock in the Edit menu. If you select both locked and unlocked objects, no check appears in the menu.

If you select a locked object and choose Specifications, an X appears in the Locked check box. See the Specifications command in this chapter for more information.

Unlock

Unlocks the object or group of objects you select with the object pointer. Objects you create are unlocked until you lock them. If no objects are selected, Unlock is dimmed. If you select one or more unlocked objects, a check appears next to Unlock in the Edit menu.

The Menus

Bring To Front

Places one or more locked or unlocked objects you select in front of any unselected objects they overlap. This command is dimmed if no objects are selected.

Send Behind

Places one or more locked or unlocked objects you select behind any unselected objects they overlap. This command is dimmed if no objects are selected.

Specifications...

Specifies the position and size of a selected text block, picture block, or graphic object in the units of measure you choose with the Preferences command. It also specifies other options for the selected object.

A different dialog box appears for each type of object. All of them define the size and position of the object by specifying the starting location, measured from the upper left corner of the page (regardless of ruler positions). For most objects, you specify the width and depth. For horizontal lines, you specify only the width. For vertical lines, you specify only the depth. For diagonal lines, you specify ending location, measured from the upper left corner of the page.

All the specifications dialog boxes also include options for locking the object (see the Lock command in this chapter) and for specifying a text runaround. When you specify a text runaround, any text that overlaps the object runs around the object and you can specify the text repel distance—the distance between the text and the object. You can also select the Don't Print option, which you can use to drop out objects to be printed in a different color.

• **Text Block Specifications** include three special options: Ignore Runarounds, White Type, and PostScript. If you select Ignore Runarounds, text in the selected text block does not run around objects, even if you specify runarounds for those objects. You can use the White Type option to display white type on top of objects filled with black or a pattern. This option is effective only if you fill the text block with a dark pattern as well. If you select PostScript, any text in the selected text block is interpreted as a PostScript program by a PostScript printer—such as the LaserWriter. This option is useful for creating special logo characters, for example. Ready,Set,Go! does not check for errors, so make sure your program is perfect before you print.

• **Picture Block Specifications** include special options for scaling a picture and running text around either the frame of the picture block or the graphic image inside the picture block. You can change the scale across and the scale down the picture independently.

• **Rounded Rectangle Specifications** include a width and depth you can specify for the curves at their corners.

The Font Menu



The Font menu contains the fonts you use for displaying and printing text. The Ready,Set,Go! System file contains three ImageWriter fonts (Chicago, Geneva, and Monaco) and two LaserWriter fonts (Helvetica and Times), each in several sizes. The menu is dimmed if no insertion point or text is selected.

The preset font is Geneva. The current font at the insertion point or for selected text is checked in the menu. If the selected text uses more than one font, no font is checked.

When you insert text in existing text by selecting an insertion point or text and then typing, by getting text from a text-only (ASCII) document with the Get Text command, or by pasting text from the Clipboard, the text uses the current font selected for the insertion point or selection. When you insert formatted text with the Get Text command, it uses the same fonts as in the original if they are installed in the System file you are using with Ready,Set,Go! Otherwise, an available font is substituted.

You can use the Font/DA Mover to add screen fonts to your System file or to remove them. See "The Software" in this chapter for information about screen and printer fonts.

The Menus

The Style Menu

38P /Plain Bold 36B Italic. 381 Underline %U Outline Shadow Condense Extend Overstrike 9 Point 10 Point 12 Point 14 Point 18 Point 24 Point 36 Point Other...

The Style menu contains type styles and sizes you use for displaying or printing text. The menu is dimmed if no insertion point or text is selected.

Font Styles

The Style menu contains nine styles: Plain, Bold, Italic, Underline, Outline, Shadow, Condense, Extend, and Overstrike. You can combine most of these styles for a variety of effects.

The preset style is Plain. You can choose one or more other styles. When you do, any text you type at the insertion point or in place of selected text appears in those styles. The current styles are checked in the menu. If the selected text uses more than one combination of styles, no style is checked in the menu.

Extend and Condense are opposite styles. If you choose one, it cancels the other. If you choose Plain, all styles except Plain are canceled.

When you insert new text, it uses styles according to the same rules as it uses fonts. See "The Font Menu" in this chapter for more information.

Type Sizes

The Style menu contains seven point sizes. It also includes the Other command, which you can use to specify any size from 1 to 255 points.

The preset size is 12 Point. The current size for the insertion point or selected text is checked in the menu. If you choose the Other command, a dialog box prompts you for the point size you want. Other is checked if an unlisted size is specified. If the selected text uses more than one size, no size is checked.

Each type size in each font has an automatic line spacing, which sets the distance in points from the baseline of the current line to the baseline of the line above. However, if two or more sizes appear in the same line, the line uses the spacing for the largest type size, increasing the space to the line above. See the Line Spacing command in this chapter for more information.

Sizes that appear in outline in the menu are installed in the System file and have the best screen appearance. The other sizes, including those you specify with the Other command, are created from the closest installed size by scaling it to a larger or smaller size. Scaled fonts may appear rough or illegible on screen. You can turn off font scaling with the Preferences command to make it easier to edit odd sizes, but be sure to turn it back on if you print with an ImageWriter.

If you're printing with the ImageWriter, the installed sizes produce the best result because the ImageWriter prints the fonts as they appear on your screen. With the LaserWriter, each size of a printer font is created inside the printer, with the same quality for each size. Therefore, a LaserWriter font in any size produces an excellent printing result, even if the screen appearance is ragged or if you have turned off font scaling.

When you insert new text, it uses sizes according to the same rules as it uses fonts. See "The Font Menu" in this chapter for more information.

You can use the Font/DA Mover to add screen fonts of different sizes to your System file or to remove them. See "The Software" in this chapter for information about screen and printer fonts.

The Menus

The Format Menu



The Format menu contains commands for formatting any amount of selected text. These include commands for aligning lines of text, for altering word, line, and paragraph spacing, for indenting lines, and for changing the horizontal and vertical character spacing. The Format menu is dimmed if no insertion point or text is selected.

The format of a line depends on the format commands that apply to the first character in the line. You can change the line's format by selecting the first character and choosing one of the commands that apply to lines from the Format menu. However, if you change the format of the first character only, the other individual characters in the line keep their original formats. If you then insert or delete text or if you resize the text block, the first character of the line may change and the line format changes accordingly. So it is a good idea to format whole paragraphs or at least whole lines, rather than just single characters.

The first four commands in the Format menu are alignment commands. The one that applies to the selected insertion point or text is checked in the menu. If more than one alignment command applies to the selection, none is checked. When you choose one of the other Format commands, a dialog box lists the specifications for the selected insertion point or text. If there is more than one specification for the selection, no specification appears in the dialog box.

If you are printing with a LaserWriter, you can improve the fit of lines and characters by selecting Use Fractional Widths with the Preferences command, even though the fit on the screen may actually appear to be worse. Because the ImageWriter prints lines as they appear on the screen, you get the best results if Use Fractional Widths is not selected. See the Preferences command in this chapter for more information.

When you insert new text, it uses formats according to the same rules as fonts. See "The Font Menu" in this chapter for more information.

Left

Aligns selected lines to the left side of the text block and leaves text ragged on the right. This is the preset alignment for every character.

Right

Aligns selected lines to the right side of the text block and leaves text ragged on the left.

Center

Centers selected lines between the right and left sides of the text block, leaving the text ragged on the left and right.

Justify

Spaces words evenly so selected lines align to the left and right sides of the text block (except for the last line of each paragraph, which aligns only on the left).

Word Spacing...

Specifies the percentage of normal space between selected words. The preset word spacing is normal, that is, 100 percent. = deSoult

A dialog box prompts you for the percentage of normal word spacing you want. It may be any amount from 0 to 255 percent. This command is particularly useful to force justified text to fit in a fixed-size text block.

Line Spacing...

Specifies the space <u>between the baseline of the selected line</u> and the baseline of the line <u>above</u> it.

A dialog box prompts you for the spacing you want. It may be any amount from 1 to 255 points. The preset spacing is Auto. When you use automatic line spacing, Ready,Set,Go! determines the line spacing based on the largest font size in the line. Specify a number of points for line spacing if you want the line spacing to be consistent in a selected paragraph, even if more than one size of type occurs in it. You can type Auto in the dialog box to return any selection to automatic line spacing.

>Lype Auto

The Menus

A'LAN

-> type \$ to default Paragraph Spacing ...

Specifies the space, in addition to the specified line spacing, between the baseline of the first line in a paragraph and the baseline of the line above. Each paragraph may use different paragraph spacing, depending on the specification for the first character in the paragraph.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of additional points between paragraphs you want. It may be any amount from 0 to 255 points. The preset spacing is 0 (zero), which means there's no extra space and the paragraph spacing is identical to the line spacing. You can type **0** in the dialog box to return the paragraph spacing for any selection to its line spacing format.

Paragraph Indent... \emptyset is default $\sqrt[2]{V}$

Indents the first line of selected paragraphs from the left side of the text block.

A dialog box prompts you for the amount you want to indent in the unit of measure that you select with the Preferences command. The preset indent is 0 (zero). Type 0 to cancel the indent for a selection.

Left Indent ... "Hanging"

Indents every selected line, except the first line in a paragraph, from the left side of a text block. See "Paragraph Indent" in this chapter to indent the first line in a paragraph.

A dialog box prompts you for the amount you want to indent in the unit of measure that you select with the Preferences command. You can use this command to create a hanging indent. The preset indent is 0 (zero). Type 0 to cancel the indent for a selection.

Right Indent...

Indents every selected line from the right side of a text block.

A dialog box prompts you for the amount you want to indent in the unit of measure that you select with the Preferences command. The preset indent is 0 (zero). Type **0** to cancel the indent for a selection.



¢ is default - moveleft-Kern 6 Automatically reduces the space between pairs of characters in text you select. The right character of each pair shifts to the left. If no text or insertion point is selected, the command is dimmed. This command affects only LaserWriter fonts and only those pairs of characters that are included in a special table of pairs that can be kerned. (This table is stored with the fonts.) Because the Macintosh screen allows kerning only in 1-point increments, kerning is effective only for headlines and other places where large type sizes are used. You can kern any characters or specify the amount of kerning by holding down the Option key when you choose the Kern command. A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to remove between each pair of characters in text you select. If you select only one character when you choose Kern, the dialog box appears whether you hold down the Option key or not. The selected character shifts to the left the number of points you specify. If you select an insertion point and choose Kern, each character you type after the insertion point is shifted to the left the number of points you specify in the dialog box. The preset number of points in the dialog box is 0 (zero), which means the spacing between the characters is the same as when you type them without kerning. If you select text that has been letterspaced or with characters kerned different amounts, no amount will appear in the dialog box. You can type 0 in the dialog box to return any selection to its normal character spacing. You can also hold down the Command key and press the Left Arrow key to shift each selected character to the left. Each time you press the Left Arrow key, each character shifts one point. The amount of kerning is displayed in the dialog box if you hold down the Option key while you select the text and choose the Kern command.

The Menus

default = 3

Letterspace ... - move right ->

Adds space between selected characters. When letterspaced, each selected character shifts to the right. If no text or insertion point is selected, the command is dimmed.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to add between each pair of characters in the text you select. You use this dialog box the same way you use the Kern dialog box. See "Kern" in this chapter for more information.

You can also hold down the <u>Command key and press the Right Arrow key</u> once for each point you want to shift each selected character to the right. The number of points you shift each character appears in the dialog box if you select the text and choose Letterspace.

Shift Up... move up 1

Shifts selected characters up from their normal baseline.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to shift the selected characters.

The preset shift is 0 (zero). If you select text that has been shifted down or with characters shifted up different amounts, no amount will appear in the dialog box. You can type **0** in the dialog box to return selected characters to their normal baseline, or you can choose the Baseline command.

The Shift Up command changes the spacing between lines unless you specify a specific number of points with the Line Spacing command.

You can also hold down the <u>Command key and press the Up Arrow key</u> once for each point you want to shift the selected text up. The number of points you shifted the selected text appears in the dialog box if you choose Shift Up.

Shift Down... 🕅

Shifts selected characters down from their normal baseline.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of points you want to shift the selected characters. You use this dialog box the same way you use the Shift Up dialog box.

You can also hold down the <u>Command key and press the Down Arrow key</u> once for each point you want to shift the selected text down. The number of points you shifted the selected text appears in the dialog box if you choose Shift Down.

Baseline 🚍 🖉

Returns all selected characters to their normal baseline, canceling the effect of the Shift Up or Shift Down command.

The Text Menu

Тенt	
Find	
Find Next	36F
Replace	
Replace Next	ЖR
∕Hyphenation On	
Hyphenation Off	
Hyphenation Specs	
Tabs	ЖT
Type Specs	ЖY
Styles	жH
Remove Styles	
Glossaries	36 G
Check Spelling	36 K
Suggest Spelling	жJ

The Text menu offers special features for working with text. You can use the commands in this menu to find and replace text and styles of type, choose hyphenation options, set tabs, set up type specifications, define and use stylesheets and glossaries, and check your spelling.

Find...

Searches for specified text in a text block or chain of linked blocks, starting after the insertion point or selected text, for text specifications such as a font, style, or size of type you specify, or for a combination of text and text specifications. If no text or insertion point is selected, the command is dimmed.

When you choose Find, a window prompts you for the text you want to find and some search options. You can type any text, up to 255 characters, except a return or tab character. Type the text, including punctuation, exactly as you want to search for it. If you select text before you choose the Find command, the selected text appears in the Find What box in the window.

THE MENUS/177

The Menus

- tab

return

opt+d+_

You can use special symbols to find tabs, returns, and other characters that you can't type or that are invisible. Each symbol is a combination of two characters: a lowercase Greek delta (∂) and another letter. You type the delta by holding down the <u>Option key and typing d</u>. Type ∂ t in the dialog box to find a tab character, ∂ r or ∂ n to find a return, ∂ a to find the Apple character, ∂ c to find a check mark, ∂ m to find the command (or propeller) character, or ∂ d to find the diamond character.

Before you start the search, select the search options you want. You can search for text that matches the uppercase and lowercase characters you type, or you can ignore case. You can also search only the current text block or the entire chain. The preset options are to ignore uppercase and lowercase characters and to search an entire chain.

<u>If you hold down the Option key while you choose Find</u>, an expanded window appears. Here you can <u>specify the font</u>, <u>style</u>, <u>and size of type</u> you wish <u>to find</u>, <u>as well as text and the search options</u>. You can specify all or only one of these options. Options you don't specify—for example, by making sure all the style options are not checked—will be ignored. If you don't enter any text, you can find every occurrence of the font, style, or size you specify, regardless of the text itself.

Clicking OK begins the search. When the specified text is found, it is selected. The Find window closes, and you can edit the text. A message tells you if Ready,Set,Go! does not find the text or if it finds the text in a text overflow that's not visible in the block or chain.

Find Next

Searches for the next occurrence of text, font, style, size of type, and other options you last specified in the Find window, starting after the current insertion point or text selection.

If you choose this command after Ready,Set,Go! has found the last occurrence in the block or chain, a message tells you that there are no more occurrences or that the text was found in a text overflow that's not visible.

Replace...

Searches for specified text in a text block, a chain of linked blocks, or the entire document, and replaces it with text that you type. It begins searching after the insertion point or text you select. You can also find and replace a font, style, or size of type you specify.

A window prompts you for the text you want to replace and the text you want to change it to. The rules for typing this text and for special characters are the same as those in the Find window. See "Find" in this chapter for more information.

Before you start the search, select the search options you want. You can select whether you want to find and replace text that matches the uppercase and lowercase characters you type, or to ignore case. You can select whether you want to find and replace the text only in the current text block, in all the blocks it is linked to in a chain, or throughout the whole document. You can also select whether you want to replace the single next occurrence of the text or every occurrence. The preset options are to ignore uppercase and lowercase characters, to search an entire chain, and to replace only the next occurrence. If no insertion point or text is selected, the only option is to find and replace every occurrence of the text throughout the entire document.

If you hold down the Option key while you choose Replace, an expanded window appears where you can specify a font, style, or size of type, as well as what text you wish to replace and what to change it to, and the search options. The rules for selecting type styles and text are the same as for the Find window. See "Find" in this chapter for more information.

Clicking OK begins the search. When the specified text is found, it is replaced with the replacement text, which is then selected. The Replace window closes, and you can edit the text. A message tells you if Ready,Set,Go! does not find the text or if it finds the text in a text overflow that's not visible in the block, chain, or document.

The Menus

Replace Next

Searches for and replaces the single next occurrence of the text, font, style, size of type, and any options you last specified in the Replace window, starting after the current insertion point or text selection.

If you choose this command after Ready,Set,Go! has found the last occurrence in the block or chain, a message tells you that there are no more occurrences or that the text was found in a text overflow that's not visible.

Hyphenation On

Automatically hyphenates words at the end of lines in text you select or text you type or insert from another document after the insertion point. Ready,Set,Go! uses a set of rules to perform hyphenation. You can modify some of these hyphenation specifications and create a list of words that are exceptions with the Hyphenation Specs command. See "Hyphenation Specs" in this chapter for more information.

Hyphenation is always on when you first create a text block and select an insertion point. You can turn it off or on for any amount of selected text in a text block. This command is checked in the Text menu if hyphenation is on for the selected text. If hyphenation is on for some characters but off for others in a selection, no check appears in the menu.

When you insert new text in existing text, hyphenation follows the same rules as fonts. See "The Font Menu" in this chapter for more information.

Hyphenation Off

Turns automatic hyphenation off for text you select or text you type or insert after the insertion point. You can turn hyphenation off for any character or group of characters. For example, you can select a single word that you don't want to hyphenate and choose Hyphenation Off. This command is checked in the Text menu if hyphenation is off for the selected text. If hyphenation is on for some characters but off for others in a selection, no check appears in the menu.

When you insert new text in existing text, hyphenation follows the same rules as fonts. See "The Font Menu" in this chapter for more information.

Hyphenation Specs...

Allows you to view, alter, and add to the list of words you want Ready,Set,Go! to hyphenate differently than it does on its own. You can also change some of the hyphenation specifications in the current document. If no document is open, Hyphenation Specs is dimmed in the menu.

When you choose Hyphenation Specs, a window appears with a list of hyphenation exceptions you create on the left side and the current hyphenation specifications on the right.

• **Hyphenation Exceptions** is a list of words you can create that you want Ready,Set,Go! automatically to hyphenate differently than it does normally. The list is saved in a file called Hyphenation Exceptions that is stored in the same place on the Application Disk as the Ready,Set,Go! application. Ready,Set,Go! uses this list for every document you work in.

Type the words you want to add to the list of exceptions one at a time in the box below the scrolling list of words in the Hyphenation Specs window. Type hyphens in the word where you want Ready,Set,Go! to hyphenate it. Type the word with no hyphens if you want it never to be hyphenated. Ready,Set,Go! ignores uppercase and lowercase characters when it uses your list. After you type each word, click Insert Word. The word is added to the scrolling list of exceptions in alphabetical order. You can also remove words from the list by selecting them in the list and clicking Delete Word.

The Menus

	 Hyphenation Specifications by which Ready,Set,Go! hyphenates automatically are displayed on the right side of the Hyphenation Specs window. The specifications apply only to the current document. You can type new specifications for the minimum size of a word for which hyphenation is allowed (preset at 5 characters), the minimum number of characters allowed before and after a hyphen (both preset at 2 characters), and the maximum number of lines in a row that are allowed to end in a hyphen (preset at 3 lines). You can deselect Break Last Word Of Paragraph to prevent a part of an automatically hyphenated word from being the only thing on the last line of a paragraph. You can also deselect Break Capitalized Words to prevent words that start with a capital letter from being hyphenated. Ready,Set,Go! will not automatically hyphenate a word if the rules you select will be broken.
tab leader	Tabs Allows you to specify the number and kind of tab stops for text you select or text you type or insert after the insertion point. You can specify up to ten tab stops for a selection. You can also specify a character to be repeated as a leader to a tab stop. If no text or insertion point is selected, Tabs is dimmed in the menu.
	A window appears with a ruler where you position tab stops for text you selected. The ruler measures the distance from the left edge of the text block in the units of measure you specified with the Preferences command. You can click the arrows on either side of the ruler to scroll into view the portions of the ruler that don't fit in the window.
	Any tab stops already set for the selected text appear in gray above the ruler. If you click on an existing tab stop, it becomes black to show it is selected. Only one tab stop can be selected at a time. <u>The selected tab stop's indent</u> , <u>measure</u> , leader character (if any), and the position of the decimal point if it is a decimal tab are displayed in the current units of measure at the top of the window.
	-

1

Π.

When you click on the ruler where you want to set a tab stop, two overlapping arrows and a small icon to their left appear above the ruler in black. The larger arrow indicates the tab stop's indent from the left edge of the text block, the smaller arrow indicates its measure (or width), and the small icon indicates whether it is a left, right, centered, justified, or decimal tab stop. When you first create a tab stop, it is left-aligning with no measure. Decimal tab stops also have an up-pointing arrowhead which indicates the alignment of the decimal point. You can also click the Specs button to display a dialog box where you can specify precisely the indent, measure, and decimal alignment by typing in the current units of measure. You can also specify any character to be repeated as a leader from where you type a tab character to the tab stop's position.

You can drag any active tab stop out of the box around the ruler to remove it. If you click Clear All, all tab stops are removed for the selected text.

Click OK to set the tab stops you have created or changed for the selected text. Click Cancel to restore any tab stops that were set before you chose Tabs.

When you type a tab character, the insertion point moves to the indent you set for the first or next tab stop with the Tabs command. If no tab stops are set for the insertion point or selected text, the insertion point moves 8 points to the right.

Type Specs...

Allows you to set up type and formatting specifications for text you select or text you type or insert after the insertion pont. If no text or insertion point is selected, Type Specs is dimmed in the menu.

A window appears in which you can choose most of the type and formatting specifications that also appear in the Format and Text menus. You can select one or all of the options for each specification in the window. Options you specify are applied to your selection in the text block. Options you don't specify will be ignored, and selected text will retain its existing specifications for those options. See the equivalent individual menu commands in this chapter for more information about each option.

The Menus

You can click Apply, and drag the window out of the way if you need to, to see the effects of the type and formatting options you have specified on the selected text without closing the window. You can also click OK to apply your specifications and close the window. Click Cancel to close the window and leave the current specifications for selected text or the insertion point unchanged.

Styles...

Allows you to set up, add, modify, use, and delete stylesheets for your current document. Stylesheets are preset type and formatting specifications you can apply to text you select or text you type or insert after an insertion point. It also allows you to import stylesheets you created in another document so you can use them in your current document.

A window appears with a scrolling list of the stylesheets in the current document.

Click New to create a new stylesheet. The Style Specifications window appears where you can name the new stylesheet and specify the type and formatting specifications you want from many options. Type the name for the new stylesheet in the Style Name box. Then select the options you want for the stylesheet. The current specifications for any text or insertion point you selected are preset in the window. You select the options you want in the same way you do with the Type Specs command. See Type Specs in this chapter for more information. If you do not specify one of the type or formatting options, text you apply the stylesheet to will keep its original specifications for that option. Click OK to save the stylesheet with the name and options you specified. Its name is added to the list in the Styles window.

You can modify an existing stylesheet by selecting its name from the list in the Styles window and clicking Modify. The Style Specifications window appears displaying the current name and type and formatting options for the stylesheet. Make any changes to the name or specifications you wish and click OK. Any text you formatted with the stylesheet will be automatically updated with the new options you specify. Click Cancel to restore the original name and specifications for the stylesheet. You can format text you select or text you type or insert after the insertion point with the type and format specifications you selected in a stylesheet. Select the stylesheet you want to use and click Apply in the Styles window. The options for type and formats you specified in the stylesheet are applied to the selection. The selected text retains its current formats for any type and formatting options you did not specify for the stylesheet.

You can add copies of stylesheets you created in another document to the list in the current document. Click Import in the Styles window, and a dialog box appears listing Ready,Set,Go! documents on the current disk. See the Open command in this chapter for information on this dialog box. The names of any stylesheets in the document you select are added to the list in the Styles window. If an imported stylesheet has the same name as an existing stylesheet in the list, a period and the number 1 (.1) are appended to the added name. You can modify, apply, duplicate, or delete the stylesheets you import just as you can the ones you create in the current document.

Often it is easier to modify an existing stylesheet than to create a stylesheet from scratch. Select the name of the stylesheet you want to modify without losing the original from the list in the Styles window and click Duplicate. The stylesheet you select is duplicated, a period and the number 1 (.1) are appended to the original name, and the new name is added to the list. Then you can modify or delete the duplicate as you would any other stylesheet in the list.

You can delete any stylesheet from the current document by selecting its name in the list in the Styles window and clicking Delete. Click OK in the dialog box that appears to warn you about what you are doing, or click Cancel if you clicked Delete accidentally. When you click OK, the stylesheet is deleted and its name is removed from the list.

The Menus

You can create a character shortcut for any stylesheet by adding a slash (/) and any character you can type to the end of its name. Then you can apply the stylesheet to any selected text or insertion point by holding down the Command key and typing H and then quickly typing the character you assigned to the stylesheet. The stylesheet is applied to your selection without opening the Styles window.

If you format text with a stylesheet, you cannot use commands from the menus to change any of the type or formatting options you specified in the stylesheet you used, though type or formatting options you didn't specify in the stylesheet can be altered in this way. See "Remove Styles" in this chapter for more information.

Remove Styles

Allows you to use menu commands to modify the type and formatting of any selected text that was formatted with a stylesheet. Remove Styles does not alter the current formats of type you select. If you select text and choose Remove Styles, its formats are not altered if you modify the stylesheet you originally used to format it. If no text or insertion point is selected, this command is dimmed in the menu.

Glossaries...

Allows you to name, rename, and store frequently used text as a glossary and paste it at the insertion point in any text block. It also allows you to import glossaries you created in another document so you can use them in your current document.

When you choose Glossaries, a window appears displaying a scrolling list of the glossaries for the current document.

You define the text and type styles you want to save as a glossary by typing it in a text block, selecting it, and choosing the Glossaries command. Click Define in the Glossaries window, and a dialog box appears prompting you to type a name for the new glossary. Type the name and click OK, and the new glossary name is added to the list of glossaries for the current document. The new name is selected in the list, and the beginning of its contents is displayed at the bottom of the Glossaries window. You can rename an existing glossary by selecting its name from the list in the Glossaries window and clicking Rename. A dialog box prompts you for the new name for the glossary. Type the new name and click OK, and the new name replaces the old one in the scrolling list.

You can paste the contents of an existing glossary at the insertion point by selecting its name from the scrolling list in the Glossaries window and clicking Paste.

You can add copies of glossaries you created in another document to the current document. You click Import in the Glossaries window, and a dialog box appears listing Ready,Set,Go! documents on the current disk. See the Open command in this chapter for information on this dialog box. The names of any glossaries in the document you select are added to the list in the Glossaries window. If an imported glossary has the same name as an existing glossary in the list, a period and the number 1 (.1) are appended to the added name. You can rename, paste, or delete the glossaries you import just as you can the ones you create in the current document.

You can delete any glossary from the current document by selecting its name from the list in the Glossaries window and clicking Delete. Click OK in the dialog box that appears to warn you about what you are doing, or click Cancel if you clicked Delete accidentally. When you click OK, the glossary is deleted and its name is removed from the list.

You can create a character shortcut for any glossary by adding a slash (/) and any character you can type to the end of its name. Then you can paste the glossary at the insertion point by holding down the Command key and typing **G** and then quickly typing the character you assigned to the glossary. The glossary is pasted at the insertion point without opening the Glossaries window.

The Menus

Check Spelling

Checks the spelling of each word from after the currently selected text or insertion point to the end of a text block or chain of linked blocks. This command is dimmed if no text or insertion point is selected or if the RSG Dictionary is not in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application.

Check Spelling compares each word to the spelling rules in the RSG Dictionary and the list of words in the User Dictionary—if you have created one and it is also in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. When Ready,Set,Go! finds a word that is misspelled or unknown, it stops the search and selects the word. You can then edit the word, ask for a suggested spelling, or add the word to the User Dictionary. See the Suggest Spelling and Add Word commands and "The Application Disk" in this chapter for more information.

Choose Check Spelling again to continue the search. If no misspelled or unknown words are found, the current selection or insertion point stays selected.

Suggest Spelling...

Allows you to view a list of spelling suggestions from the RSG Dictionary and User Dictionary for any word you select. This command is dimmed if no text or insertion point is selected or if the RSG Dictionary is not in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application.

If you have selected one entire word—and not any spaces or punctuation before or after it—a window appears with a scrolling list of suggested spellings for that word. The list is in alphabetical order, and the first word is selected in the list and in the box below it. You can select the correctly spelled word you want from the list and edit it in the box below the list to correct capitalization or make any other changes you want.

If you click Replace, the word selected in the box below the list replaces the word you selected in the text block. If you click Cancel, no changes are made.

Add Word

Allows you to add a word you select to a permanent file named User Dictionary. Ready,Set,Go! uses this dictionary as a supplement to the RSG Dictionary when you choose the Check Spelling and Suggest Spelling commands. This command is particularly useful for recording proper names and special terms that the RSG Dictionary doesn't recognize when you check spelling. The User Dictionary must be named User Dictionary and be in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application. See "User Dictionary" in this chapter for more information. This command is dimmed if no text or insertion point is selected or if the RSG Dictionary is not in the same folder as the Ready,Set,Go! application.

The Special Menu

Special	
Facing Pages	36E
Size To Fit	361
Half Size	82
75% Size	263
√Actual Size	84
Double Size	265
Insert Page(s Delete Page(s Go To Page))
Preferences Snap To	
√Use Master	
Design Grids	

Alignment.

The Special menu has commands for working with single pages or facing pages (spreads) and selected objects in the active document window. With these commands, you can display a page or facing pages in different sizes. You can add or delete pages or spreads or go to a page you want. You can select your preferences for the current document for units of measure; screen displays of grids, rulers, the print area, and blocks; the display and treatment of screen fonts; and page numbering. You can set up grids and activate them. You can activate and deactivate the master pages. You can also align objects.

Facing Pages

Displays both the current page and its facing page in the active windows. You can work with facing pages exactly as you do with single pages and display them at any size you choose in the Special menu.

Working with facing pages is particularly useful if you are creating pages by the spread, as is done with many books and magazines. You can position any object so that it crosses from one page to the other and even run text around it on both pages. However, if you create spreads with objects that cross pages, you must stay in Facing Pages view as you work and print. If you return to a single-page view, those objects will only appear as part of the left page of each spread and you will lose both those objects and any runarounds on the right pages. Also, be aware that no object will print where it crosses the nonprinting area between the two pages' print areas unless you select Tiling with the Page Setup command.

THE MENUS/189

The Menus

If you have chosen Facing Pages just to view a spread in a document without objects that cross pages, you can choose this command again to view only one page in the active window at a time. This command is checked in the menu when facing pages are displayed.

Size To Fit

Reduces or enlarges a page or facing pages so that all of the page or pages fit in the active window, no matter what size the window is. The scroll bars are inactive because the entire page is always visible. This command is checked in the menu when it's chosen.

Half Size

Displays a page or facing pages at 50 percent of actual size. You can use the scroll bars to go to any part of the page or facing pages that isn't visible. This command is checked in the menu when it's chosen.

75% Size

Displays a page or facing pages at 75 percent of actual size. You can use the scroll bars to go to any part of the page or facing pages that isn't visible. This command is checked in the menu when it's chosen.

Actual Size

Displays a page or facing pages at the same size as they will print, as determined by the Page Setup and Printer Setup options. You can use the scroll bars to go to any part of the page or facing pages that isn't visible. This command is checked in the menu when it's chosen.

The first time you open a document, it displays a US Letter page (8.5 by 11 inches) at its actual size. However, if you save a document with a different page size or display size, it opens with the sizes you last saved.

Double Size

Displays a page or facing pages at 200 percent of actual size. You can use the scroll bars to go to any part of the page or facing pages that isn't visible. This command is checked in the menu when it's chosen.

Insert Page(s)...

Adds one or more pages before or after the current document page. You can't use this command if the current page is a master page.

A dialog box prompts you for the number of pages you want to add. The number is limited only by the available memory in your Macintosh. (See "Available Memory" in this chapter for more information.) You can insert the page or pages before or after the current page, and they can be blank or duplicates of the current page. The preset options are 1 page, Insert After Current Page, and Insert Blank Page.

If you click Duplicate Current Page, you can indicate how text blocks on the duplicate page should be linked. Only the text blocks themselves are duplicated, not any text in them. You click None if you don't want to link the text blocks. You click Local if you want to link the text blocks on the duplicate page to one another but not to blocks on other pages. You click Global if you want to link the text blocks to one another and to any linked blocks on the previous and following pages.

Clicking OK inserts the specified number of pages. The inserted page, or the first page in a group of inserted pages, becomes the current page in the window. Page numbers are reassigned, if necessary, in the page scroll bar. The master page objects that appear on an existing page may change if the page changes from an even-numbered page to an odd-numbered page (or vice versa) because you inserted pages.

If you have facing pages displayed in the active window, this command changes to Insert Spreads in the menu. The dialog box then prompts you for the same options, but they apply to pairs of facing pages instead of single pages.

The Menus

Delete Page(s)...

Deletes a page or range of pages that you specify. You can't use this command if the current page is a master page.

A dialog box displays the number of the current page (which is also the page selected in the page scroll bar) as the starting and ending page of the range to be deleted. You can change the range by typing the numbers of the first and last pages you want to delete. You delete one page by typing its number in both blanks.

Clicking OK deletes the specified pages, and the page before the deleted page becomes the current page in the window. (If the first page is deleted, the following page becomes the current page.) Page numbers are reassigned, if necessary, in the page scroll bar. The master page objects that appear on an existing page may change if the page changes from an even-numbered page to an odd-numbered page (or vice versa) because you deleted pages.

CAUTION! The page range you specify with Delete Page(s) refers to the order of the pages in your document, as displayed in the page scroll bar. If you have specified a starting page number other than 1 with the Preferences command, page numbers that appear on the pages will not be the same as their order in the document.

Go To Page...

Displays the page whose number you specify in the dialog box. This command is particularly useful if you are working with a long document and don't want to scroll the page scroll bar to find the icon with the page number you want. If you enter a number that's higher than any existing page, Ready,Set,Go! displays the last page in the document. You can't use this command to go to a master page.

Preferences...

Allows you to preset your options for several of the features in Ready,Set,Go! These include the measurement scale; page numbering; screen displays of the grid, rulers, print area, and blocks; and the display and treatment of screen fonts.

• **Units** of measure may be in inches, centimeters, or picas and points. This scale is used for the units of measure of the ruler on the page and in the Tabs window, and for measurements that you specify with commands in the File, Edit, Format, Text, and Special menus. The preset option is inches.

• **Starting Page Number** is the number you assign to the first page of the document, which appears in the page scroll bar as page 1. You can insert the page number directly in a text block on any page of the document by holding down the Command, Option, and Shift keys while pressing the 3 key. If you type the same thing on a master page, two number signs (##) appear and the page number is entered automatically on corresponding pages of the document. If the position of a page with automatic numbering is changed, the page number also changes to reflect the page's new position.

• Show Grid, Show Rulers, Show Print Area, and Show Block Outlines display or hide these items in the window. When you first open a document, no grid is displayed. If you set up a grid with the Design Grids command, it is automatically displayed and active. You can hide it and make it inactive by deselecting the Show Grid option. If you select the Show Grid option, the last grid specified in the Design Grids dialog box appears.

Every document window opens with rulers in the scale that you choose. You can deselect the Show Ruler option to hide the rulers in the active window. Select the Show Ruler option to show the rulers again.

The portion of the page size you select with the Page Setup command on which your printer can print—the print area—is indicated on each page in a window by a dotted line. See the Page Setup command for more information. You can hide the dotted line that indicates the print area by deselecting Show Print Area. Select Show Print Area to show the dotted line again.

The Menus

When you create a text or picture block, Ready,Set,Go! displays its outline on the page. Deselect the Show Block Outlines option to hide these outlines. Select Show Block Outlines to show them again.

• Use Fractional Widths determines the number of characters that can fit on a line more precisely than it can by just using the bit map of each character in a screen font, but the screen display may not be as clear. Using this option also results in more perfect alignment of the right edges of justified lines when you print. Select Use Fractional Widths if you are printing with a LaserWriter to take advantage of this feature. If you are printing with an ImageWriter, do not select this option because the ImageWriter prints exactly what is displayed on the screen. This option has no effect on a Macintosh 512K.

• **Disable Font Scaling** makes screen font sizes that are not installed in your System file easier to work with. Normally, the Macintosh creates a bit map for those sizes of fonts from a size that is installed, but these can be difficult or impossible to read, especially in small sizes. You can select the Disable Font Scaling option if you are printing with a LaserWriter. Odd sizes of fonts are displayed in a size that is installed in the System file, and character spacing and line fit are not altered. Do not select Disable Font Scaling if you are printing with an ImageWriter because it prints exactly what appears on the screen. This option has no effect on a Macintosh 512K.

Snap To

Activates or deactivates the grid if it is displayed. When the grid is active, new objects and objects you resize automatically "snap" to the nearest grid lines. Existing objects are not affected. The grid is active when the command is checked.

The command is dimmed and the grid is inactive if no grid has been selected or defined in the Design Grids dialog box or if the Show Grids option in the Preferences dialog box is not selected.

Use Master

Activates and deactivates the master page elements on the current page. Master page elements appear, and cannot be altered, on the corresponding pages of the document if Use Master is chosen. Choosing this command affects only the current page. The command is checked in the menu when the master pages are active for the current page.

Design Grids...

Sets up a grid for the entire document. You can select one of eight preset grids or define one of your own.

A dialog box displays the eight preset grid options. These use preset margins, rows, columns, and spacing between rows and columns. You can click a grid option and click OK to activate a grid and display it in the document window. If you choose Design Grids, click Grid Setup, and then click OK, the Grid Setup dialog box displays the preset specifications for the active grid.

You can also create your own custom grid by clicking Grid Setup, clicking OK, and typing your own specifications in the Grid Setup dialog box. The specifications use the units of measure you select with the Preferences command.

Most publications are printed on both sides of each sheet of paper, so Double Sided is preset in the Grid Setup dialog box. This allows you to set margins for the inside—nearest the binding—and outside of each page, which switches depending on whether you are viewing a right or a left page. Deselect Double Sided if your publication will be printed on only one side of each sheet of paper. The Inside and Outside margin specifications change to Left and Right, because the inside is on the left on every page.

The Menus



Clicking OK activates the grid and displays it in the document window. The Show Grid option in the Preferences dialog box is selected, and the Snap To command is automatically checked.

If the page size on the screen changes because you change the Page Size or Printer Setup options, the grid specifications do not change, but the grid rectangles change size to accommodate the change. If the grid extends beyond the print area and is active, objects that you create may snap into a position beyond the print area and will not print. It's best to specify the grid again.

196/REFERENCE
Alignment...

Aligns selected objects vertically, horizontally, or both, along their sides or center axis, depending on the options you select in the dialog box. This command is dimmed unless two or more objects are selected. Locked objects are not affected by this command.



If you click Left Sides or Right Sides, objects move to align with the side of the object that's farthest to the left or right. If you click Tops or Bottoms, objects move to align with the edge of the object that's nearest the top or bottom of the page. If you click L/R Centers or T/B Centers, Ready,Set,Go! calculates a vertical or horizontal center "line" along which it aligns the objects.

The Menus

The Fill Menu

The Fill menu contains 52 patterns that you can choose to fill the area inside text blocks, rectangles, rounded rectangles, or ovals. The chosen pattern immediately fills one of these objects when you create it. You can also change an object's fill pattern at any time by selecting it and choosing a new pattern from the menu. See "The Lines Menu" and "The Pen Menu" in this chapter if you want to change the borders of objects.

When you start Ready,Set,Go! the preset pattern is None, which is transparent. If an object filled with None overlaps a text block, you can see the text through it.

The Fill menu includes black, white, and no (transparent) patterns; horizontal, vertical, and diagonal stripe patterns in varying widths; some standard Macintosh patterns; and nine shades of gray.

The Lines Menu

The Lines menu contains styles and thicknesses for the lines and borders of the graphic objects you draw. The current line for a selected object is checked in the menu. The preset line style and thickness is an unbroken line, 1 point thick.

1	-	-		-		1
	-	-		-	-	1
	_	_	_	_		1
	ï					1
	_	_		_		1
	-					1
	-	=	=	10	-	1
	8	8	11			ł
		1	5		1	1
	-	-	-			1
		-	_			1

Lines

The Thin line is a hairline, only 1/4 point thick. Only a high-resolution printer—such as a PostScript phototypesetter—can print that fine a line. On the LaserWriter, the Thin line will print a bit thicker than 1/4 point. On an ImageWriter, the Thin line will print at the same thickness as the 1-point line. The Thin line and the 1-point line appear to be the same thickness on the screen because the dots on the screen are only 1 point square.

Hairline (1/4 point)	Lines
1 point	Thin
2 points	V
4 points —	-
6 points —	-
8 points —	
Dashed —	
Double	
	and the second s

198/REFERENCE

The Pen Menu



The Pen menu contains 52 patterns that you can choose as patterns for lines and the borders of rectangles, rounded rectangles, and ovals. The patterns are the same as in the Fill menu. The chosen pattern appears immediately as the line or border pattern when you draw these objects. You can change the pattern of an object's border at any time by selecting the object and choosing a new pattern from the Pen menu. Changing the border of a rectangle, rounded rectangle, or oval does not change its fill pattern, which you change with the Fill menu.

Some patterns—such as None, white, or those with widely spaced dots or lines—may produce an invisible line or border. If so, you can use the object pointer to drag in the area where the object has disappeared. The selection handles then appear, and you can choose another pattern from the Pen menu if you want.

Opening, Closing and	Command-N opens a new Ready,Set,Go! document.			
Saving Documents	Command-O opens the Open dialog box. You can then select an existing Ready,Set,Go! document to open.			
	Command-Q quits Ready,Set,Go!			
	Command-S saves the version of the document in the active window, replacing the version on the disk.			
	Command-W closes the active window.			
Designing nd Displaying Pages	Command-9 opens the Design Grids dialog box. You can then select a standard grid. Or you can click Grid Setup and then click OK to design your own grid.			
	Command-E displays facing pages in the currently selected view. For a complete view of facing pages, press Command-E followed by Command-1.			
	Command-1 displays the current page to fit in the window.			
	Command-2 displays the current page at half its actual size.			
	Command-3 displays the current page at 75 percent of its actual size.			
	Command-4 displays the current page at its actual size.			
	Command-5 displays the current page at double its actual size.			
	Command-Option-Shift-3 inserts the page number of the current page at the insertion point. On a master page, the placeholder is ##.			
	Command-Option-Shift-4 inserts the page number of the page preceding the current page at the insertion point. On a master page, the			

and the second second

-

and the second s

and the second

-

-

1

-

Command-Option-Shift-5 inserts the page number of the page after the current page at the insertion point. On a master page, the placeholder is %%.

[

F

P

Command-Option-Shift-6 inserts at the insertion point the page number of the page on which the text block before the current text block in a chain occurs. On a master page, the placeholder is $\wedge \wedge$.

Command-Option-Shift-7 inserts at the insertion point the page number of the page on which the text block after the current text block in a chain occurs. On a master page, the placeholder is &&.

Command-Option-Shift-8 inserts the total number of pages in the current document at the insertion point.

Option + Drag turns the selected tool into the hand tool for moving the page around in the window (unless the insertion pointer is selected). The tool returns to normal when you release the mouse button.

Shortcuts				
Working With Objects	Command-A selects all the objects (except master-page objects) on the current page if the object pointer is selected.			
	Command-C places a copy of the selected object or group of objects on the Clipboard.			
	Command-D opens the Duplicate dialog box. You can then specify the number of duplicates you want to make and the horizontal and vertical offset.			
	Command-M opens a Specifications dialog box for each selected object.			
	Command-V pastes objects from the Clipboard onto the current page in the same position as on the page from which they were cut or copied.			
	Command-X removes a selected object or group of objects from the page and places it on the Clipboard.			
	Command-Z restores objects that you've just deleted with the Backspace key or the Cut or Clear command. Also restores the size or position of an object you just resized or moved with the object pointer.			
	Shape Tool + Shift constrains rectangles to squares, ovals to circles, and diagonal lines to 45-degree angles.			
Linking Text Blocks	Linking Tool + Shift + Click adds a text block you Shift-click in before the text block you just clicked in in a chain of blocks.			
	Linking Tool + Command-Shift + Click splits a chain of text blocks into two chains and makes the text block you Command-Shift-click in the first block in the new chain.			
×	Linking Tool + Option-Shift + Click adds a chain of blocks whose first text block you Option-Shift-click in to another chain of blocks whose first block you just clicked in.			

- Contraction

]

And in case of the



Shortcuts

Editing and Formatting Text

Command-B displays selected text or text that you type after the insertion point in bold style. If it's already bold, this key combination cancels the bold style.

Command-C places a copy of the selected text on the Clipboard.

Command-F finds the next occurrence of the text you last specified in the Find dialog box.

Command-I displays selected text or text that you type after the insertion point in italic style. If it's already italic, this key combination cancels the italic style.

Command-J opens the Suggest Spelling window. You can then select one of the suggested spellings for the selected word or type the correct spelling.

Command-K checks the spelling from the insertion point to the end of the text block or chain of linked blocks.

Command-L adds the selected word to the User Dictionary that Ready,Set,Go! checks when you choose the Check Spelling command.

Command-P displays the selected text or text you type after the insertion point in plain style.

Command-R finds the next occurrence of the search text you last specified in the Replace window and replaces it with the replacement text.

Command-T opens the Tabs window if text or an insertion point is selected. You can then set tabs for the current selection.

Command-U displays the selected text or text you type after the insertion point in underline style. If it's already underlined, this key combination cancels the underline style.

Command-V pastes text in the Clipboard at the insertion point in a text block or replaces selected text with the text on the Clipboard.

Command-X removes selected text from the text block and places it on the Clipboard.

Command-Y opens the Type Specifications window. You can then set up type specifications for selected text or text you type after the insertion point.

Command-Z restores text that you've just deleted with the Backspace key or the Cut or Clear command.

Using Glossaries and Stylesheets

Command-G displays the Glossaries window. You can then create a new glossary, or apply, modify, or import an existing glossary.

Command-G + Glossary Character inserts the glossary assigned to the character you type at the insertion point.

Command-H displays the Styles window. You can then create a new stylesheet, or apply, modify, or import an existing stylesheet.

Command-H + Stylesheet Character displays the selected text or text you type after the insertion point according to the type specifications defined for the stylesheet assigned to the character you type.

Entering Date and Time

Command-G + t enters the current time in the hours and minutes (such as 12:15 PM) at the insertion point in a text block.

Command-G + T enters the current time in hours, minutes, and seconds (such as 12:15:45 PM) at the insertion point in a text block.

Command-G + d enters the current date in the format month/day/year at the insertion point in a text block.

Command-G + **D** enters the current date as a complete date (such as Saturday, September 26, 1987) at the insertion point in a text block.

Command-G + Option-d enters the complete date in abbreviated form (such as Sat, Sep 26, 1987) at the insertion point in a text block.





Glossary

Application Disk: The Ready,Set,Go! disk that contains the application, an Example folder, and the Hyphenation Exceptions and User Dictionary files.

Baseline: An imaginary line on which the bottom of most uppercase letters rests.

Camera-ready: Art or text copy that is ready to be photographed for reproduction.

Clipboard: The place where copied or cut text or graphics is stored. You can use the Clipboard to paste text or graphics into a Ready,Set,Go! document.

Desk accessory: An application that you can open from the Apple menu when you're in Ready,Set,Go! The Chooser and the Scrapbook are examples of desk accessories.

Desktop: The work area on a Macintosh screen on which you arrange the windows you work in.

Dialog box: A request for more information in order to complete a command.

Document: Anything you create with a Macintosh application. You can create documents in Ready,Set,Go! or import them from other applications.

Font: A set of letters, numbers, and other characters with a consistent look and size. Ready,Set,Go! comes with three ImageWriter fonts (Geneva, Chicago, and Monaco) and two LaserWriter fonts (Helvetica and Times).

Glossary: Text you use repeatedly in Ready,Set,Go! that you name and store in a list. You can insert a glossary anywhere in a document.

Graphic object: An object that you draw directly on a Ready,Set,Go! page with one of the shape tools. It can be a line, a rectangle, a rounded rectangle, or an oval, and you can give its interior or border a pattern. A graphic object is a type of Ready,Set,Go! object.

Glossary

Grid: A nonprinting pattern of rectangles on your page that helps you lay out your objects. You can activate the grid so that objects you draw "snap" to fit the rectangles, or you can turn the grid off and just use its rectangles as guidelines for placing the objects yourself.

Hanging indent: An indent of the second and any following lines of text in a paragraph to the right of the beginning of the first line. Also the alignment of subsequent lines with the first word of an item in a list.

Hierarchical file system: A system for storing files on disks that uses folders to organize your material. A folder can hold documents, applications, and other folders. You open a folder just as you open a document—by double-clicking its name in a dialog box.

Insertion point: The place in a text block where text will be added. You select it with the insertion pointer. An insertion point looks like a blinking vertical line.

Kern: To reduce the space between two characters.

Letterspace: To add space between two characters.

Link: To join text blocks in a "chain" so that the text flows from one block to another. If you alter the text in one linked block, the other blocks will be adjusted automatically.

Margin: The white space surrounding the art and text on your page.

Master page: A page that contains all the repeating elements—such as running heads—for the pages in your document. You have a master page for both your left pages and your right pages.

Object: What you draw on your Ready,Set,Go! page. There are three types of objects: text blocks, picture blocks, and graphic objects.

Pica: Twelve points, or about 1/6 of an inch. The pica is a publishing unit of measure for size and distances of text and art within a page.

Picture block: A place on your page where you put a picture. A picture block is a type of Ready,Set,Go! object.

Point: There are 12 points in a pica and about 72 points in an inch. The point is a publishing unit of measure.

Reverse: Light-colored type or graphics on a dark-colored background.

Stylesheet: In Ready,Set,Go! a combination of font, type style, type size, and formats that you define, give a name to, and store in a list. You can apply a preset style to any selected text in a document.

System Disk: The Ready,Set,Go! disk that contains the system software necessary to start up your Macintosh and the resources to print with the ImageWriter and LaserWriter printers.

Text block: A place on your page where you put text. A text block is a type of Ready,Set,Go! object.

Text runaround: The flow of text around a picture, a graphic object, or other text on a page.

Tile: A section of a printed page. You use tiles when the page you're printing is larger than the paper your printer can handle. You print the sections separately and paste them together.

Window: An area on the desktop that contains a document page. You can have as many windows open as the internal memory in your Macintosh allows, but only one window at a time—the front one—is active.

Index

A

About Ready, Set, Go! command (Apple menu), 154 activating windows, 48 Actual Size command (Special menu), 22-23, 51, 190 adding page numbers, 63 pages, 22-23,60 text blocks, 89 to User Dictionary, 121 Add Word command (Text menu), 120, 121, 189 Adobe Illustrator, 145 aligning objects, 77 text, 93 alignment, 9, 102 Alignment command (Special menu), 77, 197 apostrophe, 163 Apple menu, 154-156 About Ready, Set, Go! command, 154 Calculator, 155 Chooser, 36-37, 136, 147, 155 Control Panel, 147, 155 Key Caps, 155, 156 Note Pad, 155 Scrapbook, 83, 128-129, 131, 145, 155, 156 Application Disk, 16-17, 44, 142-143, 144 applications, 145. See also specific application arrow keys, 94, 95, 96 Article file, 28-29 ASCII documents. See text-only (ASCII) documents

В

Backspace key, 73, 86, 91, 131 Baseline command (Format menu), 96, 177 baseline, defined, 96 blank pages, 60 Boilerplates file, 32–33 boilerplate. *See* glossaries Bold command (Style menu), 170 border pattern, changing, 126 Bring To Front command (Edit menu), 76, 168

С

Calculator (Apple menu), 155 case, 104-105, 106-107, 118 center alignment (tab stops), 102-103 Center command (Format menu), 93, 173 centimeters, 21, 57. See also Preferences command chain of blocks. See text blocks characters. See text character spacing, 9 checking spelling, 120-121 Check Spelling command (Text menu), 120, 188 Chicago font, 146 Chooser (Apple menu), 36-37, 136, 147, 155 circles. See graphic objects; shape tools Clear command (Edit menu), 73, 86, 91, 131, 166 Clipboard, 70, 73, 83, 86, 90, 128-129, 131, 145 close box, 48 Close command (File menu), 158 closing windows, 48 shortcuts, 200 columns (text), 26-27 Command key selecting text with, 85 unlinking linked text blocks with, 91 windows and, 48 See also shortcuts commands, 2-3, 154. See also specific command Condense command (Style menu), 170 Control Panel (Apple menu), 147, 155 Copy command (Edit menu), 70, 83, 90, 128-129, 131, 166 copying documents, 83-84 linked text blocks, 90 objects, 70 pictures, 128-129, 131 Courier font, 146 Cricket Draw, 145 Cricket Graph, 145 cropping pictures, 130 cropping tool, 24-25, 128-129, 130, 150 custom grids, 56 Cut command (Edit menu), 70, 73, 86, 90, 91, 128-129, 131, 165

D

date, inserting, 116 shortcuts, 205 decimal alignment (tab stops), 102-103 Delete Page(s) command (Special menu), 61, 192 deleting glossaries, 114-115 pages, 61 stylesheets, 112-113 from User Dictionary, 121 delta character (Option key-D), 178 deselecting. See selecting Design Grids command (Special menu), 20-21, 54, 56, 195-196 desk accessories. See Apple menu desktop, 40-51, 149-153 diagonal lines. See graphic objects; Lines menu; shape tools dictionaries. See Dictionary Disk; RSG Dictionary; spelling; User Dictionary Dictionary Disk, 17, 144 dimmed menus/menu commands, 154 disk drives. See 800K disk drives; 400K disk drives; hard disk drive disks, working copies of, 42-43. See also specific disk documents, 46-47, 52-63 copying, 83-84 designing, 4-5 naming, 18-19 opening, 2-3, 46, 200 printing, 12-13 saving, 47, 200 shortcuts, 200 text-only, 47, 82, 145 See also text document window, 149-153 double-clicking, 85 double quotation marks, 163 Double Size command (Special menu), 22-23, 51, 190 Down Arrow key, 96 downloadable fonts, 146 drawing graphic objects, 124 Duplicate command (Edit menu), 71, 167 duplicate pages, 60 duplicating objects, 71

Е Edit menu, 165-169 Bring To Front command, 76, 168 Clear command, 73, 86, 91, 131, 166 Copy command, 70, 83, 90, 128-129, 131, 166 Cut command, 70, 73, 86, 90, 91, 128-129, 131, 165 Duplicate command, 71, 167 Lock command, 74, 167 Paste command, 70, 84, 86, 90, 117, 128-129, 131, 166 Select All command, 69, 85, 88, 117, 126, 166 Send Behind command, 76, 168 Specifications command, 11, 34-35, 57, 68, 69, 74, 87, 132-133, 168-169 Undo command, 73, 86, 91, 131, 165 Unlock command, 74, 167 800K disk drives, working copies and, 42-43 ellipses, 154 em dash, 163 enlarging windows, 48 EPSF format, 145 Example folder, 142, 143 exporting. See Put Text command Extend command (Style menu), 170

F

facing pages, displaying, 50 Facing Pages command (Special menu), 22-23, 50, 189-190 File menu, 156-165 Close command, 158 Get Picture command, 24-25, 34-35, 128-129, 131, 164-165 Get Text command, 28-29, 82, 121, 163 New command, 3, 46, 156 Open command, 3, 44, 46, 156-157 Page Setup command, 4, 13, 50, 58, 59, 160 Print command, 36-37, 139, 140, 162 Printer Setup command, 137, 138, 161 Put Text command, 47, 121, 164 Quit command, 45, 165 Save As command, 18-19, 47, 159 Save command, 24-25, 36-37, 47, 158 files. See documents; text or specific file Fill menu, 124, 125, 198

fill pattern, changing, 125 Find command (Text menu), 104-105, 177-178 finding text, 104-105 Find Next command (Text menu), 104-105, 178 Font/DA Mover, 146 Font menu, 9, 92, 169 fonts, 9, 146 downloadable, 146 finding, 104-105 printer, 92, 146 replacing, 106-107 scaled, 92 screen, 92, 146 See also Font menu; Style menu foot symbol, 163 Format menu, 9, 93, 100, 172-177 Baseline command, 96, 177 Center command, 93, 173 Justify command, 93, 173 Kern command, 94, 175 Left command, 93, 172 Left Indent command, 100, 174 Letterspace command, 95, 176 Line Spacing command, 98, 173 Paragraph Indent command, 100, 174 Paragraph Spacing command, 99, 174 Right command, 93, 173 Right Indent command, 100, 174 Shift Down command, 96, 177 Shift Up command, 96, 176 Word Spacing command, 173 formats, 9. See also Format menu 400K disk drives, working copies and, 42-43 FullPaint, 145

G

Geneva font, 146 Get Picture command (File menu), 24–25, 34–35, 128–129, 131, 164–165 Get Text command (File menu), 28–29, 82, 121, 163 glossaries, 114–116 creating, 114–115 deleting, 114–115 importing, 116 keyboard commands for, 114, 116

naming, 114-115 shortcuts, 205 using, 116 Glossaries command (Text menu), 32-33, 114-115, 116, 186-187 Go To Page command (Special menu), 49, 192 graphic objects, 6-7 creating, 66 drawing, 124 See also objects; picture blocks graphics, 10-11, 122-133. See also graphic objects; picture blocks; pictures grids, 4-5, 20-21, 54-57, 153 custom, 56 hiding, 54 showing, 54 standard, 54-55 turning on/off, 54

Н

Half Size command (Special menu), 22-23, 51, 190 handles, 66 hand tool, 150 hanging indents, 100. See also tab stops hard disk drive starting from, 44 working copies and, 42-43 Helvetica font, 146 hiding grids, 54 picture blocks, 66 print area, 58 rulers, 57 horizontal lines. See graphic objects; Lines menu; shape tools hyphen, 118, 163 hyphenation, 117-119 changing, 118 exceptions to, 118 removing, 117, 118 specifications, changing, 119 turning on/off, 117 Hyphenation Exceptions file, 118, 142, 143 Hyphenation Off command (Text menu), 117, 180 Hyphenation On command (Text menu), 180 Hyphenation Specs command (Text menu), 118, 119, 181-182

212/INDEX

Illustration file, 34-35 Illustrator (Adobe), 145 ImageStudio, 145 ImageWriter, 92, 145, 146 printing with, 139 setting up, 137 importing glossaries, 116 stylesheets, 110-111 text, 82 See also Get Picture command; Get Text command inches, 21, 57. See also Preferences command inch symbol, 163 indents, 100. See also tab stops inserting date, 116, 205 pictures, 128-129 text (as picture), 128-129 time, 116, 205 insertion pointer, 9, 28-29, 81, 82, 150 Insert Page(s) command (Special menu), 22-23, 60, 89, 191 internal memory, 147 Italic command (Style menu), 170

J

justified alignment (tab stops), 102 Justify command (Format menu), 93, 173

Κ

Kern command (Format menu), 94, 175 kerning, 94, 95 keyboard commands, 154 for glossaries, 114, 116 for stylesheets, 108, 110 *See also* Command key; shortcuts Key Caps (Apple menu), 155, 156

L

LaserPrep file, 145 LaserWriter, 92, 145, 146 printing with, 140 setting up, 138 leader character (tab stops), 102-103 left alignment (tab stops), 102-103 Left Arrow key, 94 Left command (Format menu), 93, 172 Left Indent command (Format menu), 100, 174 left master page. See master pages Letterspace command (Format menu), 95, 176 letterspacing, 95 lines. See graphic objects; Lines menu; shape tools Lines menu, 124, 126, 198 line spacing, 9, 98 Line Spacing command (Format menu), 98, 173 linked text blocks, 88, 90, 91, 202 linking tool, 8, 28-29, 88, 89, 91, 150, 202 Lock command (Edit menu), 74, 167 locking objects, 74 lowercase, 104-105, 106-107, 118

Μ

MacDraft, 145 MacDraw, 145 Macintosh 128K, 142 Macintosh 512K enhanced, 147, 155 MacPaint, 145 MacWrite, 82, 145 margins, 152 master pages, 4-5, 62, 63, 153 elements, removing, 62 page numbers and, 63 Masthead file, 24-25 measure. See tab stops measurement scale. See Preferences command memory, 147 menu bar, 2-3, 149 menus/menu commands, 2-3, 154. See also specific menu/menu command Microsoft Word, 82, 145 Monaco font, 146 moving linked text blocks, 90 objects, 69, 70

pictures, 131 text, 86 windows, 48

Ν

naming documents, 18–19 glossaries, 114–115 networks, 148 New command (File menu), 3, 46, 156 newsletter, 16–37 nonbreaking spaces, 117 Note Pad (Apple menu), 155 number signs, 63

0

object pointer, 67, 69, 75, 150 objects, 64-77 aligning, 77 border pattern, 126 copving, 70 creating, 6-7, 66 duplicating, 71 fill pattern, 125 groups of, 75-77 locking, 74 moving, 69, 70 position of, 68 removing, 73 restoring, 73 selecting, 67, 75 shortcuts, 202 size of, 68, 72 stacking, 76 unlocking, 74 See also graphic objects; picture blocks; text blocks Open command (File menu), 3, 44, 46, 156-157 opening documents, 2-3, 46 shortcuts, 200 Option key checking spelling with, 120 converting punctuation with, 163 finding with, 104-105 kerning with, 94 nonbreaking space with, 117 replacing with, 106-107

selecting text with, 85 Option key-D (delta character), 178 orientation (of pages), changing, 58 Other command (Style menu), 92, 170–171 Outline command (Style menu), 170 ovals. *See* graphic objects; shape tools Overstrike command (Style menu), 170

Ρ

page numbers, 63 shortcuts, 200-201 pages, 58-63, 151 adding, 22-23, 60 blank, 60 deleting, 61 duplicate, 60 facing, 50 master, 4-5, 62, 63, 153 orientation of, changing, 58 shortcuts, 200-201 size of, 4-5, 58 page scroll bar, 49, 50, 149, 151 Page Setup command (File menu), 4, 13, 50, 58, 59, 160 Paragraph Indent command (Format menu), 100, 174 paragraph indents, 100. See also tab stops; text paragraph spacing, 99. See also text Paragraph Spacing command (Format menu), 99, 174 Paste command (Edit menu), 70, 84, 86, 90, 117, 128-129, 131, 166 pattern. See border pattern; Fill menu; fill pattern; Pen menu Pen menu, 124, 126, 199 picas, 21, 57. See also Preferences command PICT format, 145 picture blocks, 6-7, 10-11, 34-35, 127-133 creating, 66, 127 hiding, 66 showing, 66 See also graphic objects; objects; pictures pictures, 6-7, 10-11, 34-35, 127-133 copying, 128-129, 131 cropping, 130 inserting, 128-129 moving, 131

removing, 131 replacing, 131 restoring, 131 scaling, 132-133 See also picture blocks picture tool, 7, 24-25, 66, 127, 150 Plain command (Style menu), 92, 170 points, 21, 57. See also Preferences command position (of objects), 68 PostScript printers, 146 Preferences command (Special menu), 20-21, 54, 57, 58, 63, 66, 92, 193-194 print area, hiding/showing, 58 Print command (File menu), 36-37, 139, 140, 162 printer fonts, 92, 146 printers, selecting, 136. See also ImageWriter; LaserWriter; PostScript printers Printer Setup command (File menu), 137, 138, 161 printing, 36-37, 134-140 documents, 12-13 with ImageWriter, 139 with LaserWriter, 140 punctuation, converting with Option key, 163 Put Text command (File menu), 47, 121, 164

Q

Quit command (File menu), 45, 165 quitting, 45 quotation marks, 163

R

RAM, 147 RAM Cache, 147, 155 rectangles. *See* graphic objects; shape tools recto, defined, 23 registration marks, 59 Remove Styles command (Text menu), 110–111, 112–113, 186 removing hyphenation, 117, 118 indents, 100 linked text blocks, 91 master page elements, 62 nonbreaking spaces, 117 objects, 73 pictures, 131

spaces (nonbreaking), 117 tab stops, 102-103 text, 86 renaming. See naming Replace command (Text menu), 106-107, 179 Replace Next command (Text menu), 106-107, 180 replacing pictures, 131 text, 86, 106-107 restoring linked text blocks, 91 objects, 73 pictures, 131 text, 86 Return key, 81 right alignment (tab stops), 102 Right Arrow key, 95 Right command (Format menu), 93, 173 Right Indent command (Format menu), 100, 174 right master page. See master pages rounded rectangles. See graphic objects; shape tools RSG Dictionary, 120, 143, 144 rulers, 57, 102-103, 152 runarounds. See text runarounds

S

sample newsletter, 16-37 Save As command (File menu), 18-19, 47, 159 Save command (File menu), 24-25, 36-37, 47, 158 saving documents, 47 shortcuts, 200 scaled fonts, 92 scaling pictures, 132-133 Scrapbook (Apple menu), 83, 128-129, 131, 145, 155, 156 screen fonts, 92, 146 scroll arrows, 49 scroll bar, 49 scroll box, 49 scrolling windows, 49 searching and replacing. See finding text; replacing text Select All command (Edit menu), 69, 85, 88, 117, 126, 166 selecting objects, 67, 75

printers, 136 shortcuts, 203-205 text, 85, 203-205 Send Behind command (Edit menu), 76, 168 setting up ImageWriter, 137 LaserWriter, 138 tab stops, 102-103 type specifications, 103 75% Size command (Special menu), 22-23, 51, 190 Shadow command (Style menu), 170 shape tools, 7, 11, 66, 124, 150 Shift Down command (Format menu), 96, 177 shifting characters up/down, 96 Shift key adding text blocks with, 89 selecting objects with, 69, 75 selecting text with, 85 Shift Up command (Format menu), 96, 176 shortcuts, 200-205 showing grids, 54 picture blocks, 66 print area, 58 rulers, 57 shrinking windows, 48 Shut Down command (Special menu), 16-17, 44 sideways orientation, 58 single quotation marks, 163 site-licensing agreement, 148 size, 9 finding, 104-105 of objects, 68, 72 of pages, 4-5, 58 replacing, 106-107 of windows, 48 size box, 48 sizes (type). See Style menu Size To Fit command (Special menu), 22-23, 24-25, 51, 190 slash, for keyboard commands, 108, 114 Snap To command (Special menu), 54, 72, 194 software. See applications or specific application spaces, 163 nonbreaking, 117 Special menu, 189-197

Actual Size command, 22-23, 51, 190 Alignment command, 77, 197 Delete Page(s) command, 61, 192 Design Grids command, 20-21, 54, 56, 195-196 Double Size command, 22-23, 51, 190 Facing Pages command, 22-23, 50, 189-190 Go To Page command, 49, 192 Half Size command, 22-23, 51, 190 Insert Page(s) command, 22-23, 60, 89, 191 Preferences command, 20-21, 54, 57, 58, 63, 66, 92. 193-194 75% Size command, 22-23, 51, 190 Shut Down command, 16-17, 44 Size To Fit command, 22-23, 24-25, 51, 190 Snap To command, 54, 72, 194 Use Master command, 62, 195 Specifications command (Edit menu), 11, 34-35, 57, 68, 69, 74, 87, 132-133, 168-169 spelling, 120-121 squares. See graphic objects; shape tools stacking objects, 76 standard grids, 54-55 starting, 16-17, 44 Style menu, 9, 92, 170-171 Bold command, 170 Condense command, 170 Extend command, 170 Italic command, 170 Other command, 92, 170-171 Outline command, 170 Overstrike command, 170 Plain command, 92, 170 Shadow command, 170 Underline command, 170 styles, 9 finding, 104-105 replacing, 106-107 See also Font menu; Style menu Styles command (Text menu), 30-31, 108-109, 110-111, 112-113, 184-186 stylesheets, 108-113 creating, 108-109 deleting, 112-113 importing, 110-111 keyboard commands for, 108, 110 modifying, 112-113

shortcuts, 205 using, 110–111 See also text subscripts, 96 Suggest Spelling command (Text menu), 120, 188 superscripts, 96 Switcher, 147 Symbol font, 146 System Disk, 16–17, 44, 144–145, 146 System file, 92, 146, 147 System Folder, 145, 146 System Tools disk, 146

Т

Tab key, 102-103 Tabs command (Text menu), 102-103, 182-183 tabs ruler, 102-103 tab stops alignment at, 102 leader character for, 102 removing, 102-103 setting up, 102-103 specifications, defining, 102 text, 6-7, 8-9, 78-121 aligning, 93 columns, 26-27 finding, 104-105 importing, 82 inserting (as picture), 128-129 kerning, 94, 95 letterspacing, 95 moving, 86 removing, 86 replacing, 86, 106-107 restoring, 86 selecting, 85, 203-205 shifting up/down, 96 shortcuts, 203-205 typing, 81 See also documents; stylesheets; text blocks text blocks, 6-7, 8-9, 78-121 adding, 89 creating, 66, 80 linked, 88, 90, 91, 202 See also objects; text text measure. See tab stops

Text menu, 177-189 Add Word command, 120, 121, 189 Check Spelling command, 120, 188 Find command, 104-105, 177-178 Find Next command, 104-105, 178 Glossaries command, 32-33, 114-115, 116, 186-187 Hyphenation Off command, 117, 180 Hyphenation On command, 180 Hyphenation Specs command, 118, 119, 181-182 Remove Styles command, 110-111, 112-113, 186 Replace command, 106-107, 179 Replace Next command, 106-107, 180 Styles command, 30-31, 108-109, 110-111, 112-113, 184-186 Suggest Spelling command, 120, 188 Tabs command, 102-103, 182-183 Type Specs command, 9, 101, 183-184 Word Spacing command, 97 text-only (ASCII) documents, 47, 82, 145 text runarounds, 37, 87 text tool, 7, 26-27, 66, 80, 150 Thunderscan, 145 TIFF format, 145 tiles, 12-13, 59 time, inserting, 116 shortcuts, 204 time-savers, 104-121 checking spelling, 120-121 finding text, 104-105 glossaries, 114-116 hyphenation, 117-119 replacing text, 106-107 stylesheets, 108-113 Times font, 146 title bar, 48 tool bar, 3, 66, 149, 150. See also specific tool turning on/off grids, 54 hyphenation, 117 type sizes. See Style menu type specifications, setting up, 101. See also style sheets; Type Specs command Type Specs command (Text menu), 9, 101, 183-184 typing text, 81

U

Underline command (Style menu), 170
Undo command (Edit menu), 73, 86, 91, 131, 165
units of measure, 57, 193. See also Preferences com mand
unlinking linked text blocks, 91
Unlock command (Edit menu), 74, 167
unlocking objects, 74
Up Arrow key, 96
uppercase, 104–105, 106–107, 118
upright orientation, 58
Use Master command (Special menu), 62, 195
User Dictionary, 120, 142, 143, 144
changing, 121

V

versions, 146 verso, defined, 23 vertical lines. *See* graphic objects; Lines menu; shape tools view (of windows), changing, 50–51

W, X, Y

windows, 3, 48-51, 149 activating, 48 closing, 48, 200 enlarging, 48 moving, 48 scrolling, 49 shortcuts, 200, 205 shrinking, 48 size of, changing, 48 view, changing, 50-51 Word (Microsoft), 82, 145 word spacing, 97. See also text Word Spacing command (Format menu), 173 Word Spacing command (Text menu), 97 working copies, 42-43 WriteNow, 82, 145

Z

zoom box, 48

218/INDEX





- JUNG I INFORMATIONAL Choldren Part PERMIT NO. 1034 SAN BERNARDINO. C U.S. POSTAGE BULK RATE MIE PAID plat (hold to bestored in same 2 Part of RSG need "Dery NOT become 1 * Turn off Row cache (conflan) Pica = 12 Points $\approx 1/6^{11}$ Pio Box 590 P2 Points = $1,0^{11}$ Mt. Prospect, II 60056 left - even Right - opd To Mar Laint Deserve